

Fakultät für Medizin

Allergies in a Changing World – The Impact of Environmental Influences on Pollen Allergenicity and Host-Microbe Interactions

Denise Rauer

Vollständiger Abdruck der von der Fakultät für Medizin der Technischen Universität München zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades einer

Doktorin der Naturwissenschaften (Dr. rer. nat.)

genehmigten Dissertation.

Vorsitz: Prof. Dr. Carsten Schmidt-Weber

Prüfer*innen der Dissertation:

- 1. Prof. Dr. Claudia Traidl-Hoffmann
- 2. Prof. Dr. Jörg Durner
- 3. Prof. Angelika Schnieke, Ph.D.

Die Dissertation wurde am 07.01.2021 bei der Technischen Universität München eingereicht und durch die Fakultät für Medizin am 10.08.2021 angenommen. Dedicated to my family.

Table of Contents

Table of Contents i			
List of ta	ıbles	v	
List of Fi	gures	. vi	
Abbrevia	ations	viii	
Abstract		1	
Zusamm	Zusammenfassung		
1. C	hapter 1 – Introduction	9	
1.1.	Allergic diseases – a global health concern	9	
1.2.	Allergic diseases – Nature or nurture?	11	
1.2.1.	Nature – Genetic predisposition	11	
1.2.2.	Nurture – Environmental factors	12	
1.2.3.	Climate Change and air pollution	14	
1.3.	Allergic sensitization	16	
1.3.1.	Epithelial cells – the stronghold of innate immunity	16	
1.3.2.	Polymorphonuclear leukocytes – the first and late responders	20	
1.3.3.	Innate lymphoid cells – a missing link?	21	
1.3.4.	Dendritic cells - coordinating the immune response since 1868	22	
1.3.5.	T cells – building bridges	25	
1.3.6.	B cells – The snipers of adaptive immunity	26	
1.4.	Characteristics of allergens	28	
1.5.	Matrix matters	30	
1.5.1.	The Pollen Matrix	30	
1.5.2.	Environmental factors and allergenicity	31	
1.5.3.	Pollen microbiome	32	
1.6.	Hypothesis	34	
2. C	hapter 2 – Material and Methods	36	
2.1. N	1aterial	36	
2.1.1.	Instruments	36	
2.1.2.	Consumables	37	
2.1.3.	Kits and Reagents	38	
2.1.4.	Buffers and media	42	
2.1.5.	Primers	45	
2.1.6.	Software	45	
2.2. N	1ethods	46	
2.2.1.	Study Designs	46	
2.2.1.1.	Birch panel study 2016	46	
2.2.1.2.	Picnic study 2018	46	
2.2.2.	Sample collection and preparation	47	
2.2.2.1.	Pollen	47	
2.2.2.2.	Aqueous pollen extracts	48	
2.2.2.3.	Nasal swabs	48	
2.2.2.4.	Nasal filter extracts	48	
2.2.3.	Cell donors and ethics	49	
2.2.4.	Cell culture based methods	49	
2.2.4.1.	Isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells	49	

2.2.4.2.	Cultivation and differentiation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells	49
2.2.4.3.	2.4.3. Stimulation of dendritic cells	
2.2.4.4.	Isolation of polymorphonuclear cells	50
2.2.4.5.	Neutrophil migration assay	51
2.2.4.6.	Culture of murine 3T3 fibroblast cell line	51
2.2.4.7.	Isolation of primary human nasal epithelial cells (HNEC)	51
2.2.4.8.	Monolayer culture of HNECs	51
2.2.4.9.	Air liquid interface culture and stimulation of HNECs	52
2.2.4.10	D.Isolation and stimulation of murine B cells	52
2.2.4.12	L.Culture of murine L-cells	52
2.2.4.12	2.Isolation and stimulation of naïve human B cells	53
2.2.5.	Molecular methods	53
2.2.5.1.	Extraction of microbial DNA from nasal swabs	53
2.2.5.2.	Extraction of microbial DNA from pollen	53
2.2.5.3.	Extraction of fungal DNA for species identification	53
2.2.5.4.	Illumina Sequencing of nasal microbiome	54
2.2.5.5.	Illumina Sequencing of nasal mycobiome (ITS)	54
2.2.5.6.	Illumina sequencing of pollen microbiome	54
2.2.5.7.	Plastid exclusion PCR of pollen-associated microbiome	55
2.2.6.	Immunology-based methods	56
2.2.6.1.	Flow cytometry	56
2.2.6.2.	Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay – ELISA	57
2.2.6.3.	Magnetic activated cell sorting – MACS	57
2.2.6.4.	Multiplex Array for Indoor Allergens – MARIA [®]	57
2.2.6.5.	IgE BioPlex assay	57
2.2.7.	Microbiology	57
2.2.7.1.	Isolation and identification of fungi	57
2.2.7.2.	Cultivation of fungi and spore collection	57
2.2.8.	Metabolome Analysis	58
2.2.8.1.	۶ FT-MS	58
2.2.8.2.	Analysis and identification of compounds	58
2.2.9.	Data Analysis	58
2.2.9.1.	Statistical analysis of <i>in vitro</i> data	58
2.2.9.2.	Analysis of Illumina Sequencing data	59
3. (Chapter 3 – Effect of elevated CO_2 levels during ragweed growth on immu	ine
r	nodulatory potential of ragweed pollen	60
3.1. F	Results	60
3.1.1.	Cytokine and chemokine response of human nasal epithelial cells stimulated w	ith
	control- and CO ₂ -RWE	60
3.1.2.	Stimulation of dendritic cells with supernatants from RWE-stimulated HNECs	61
3.1.3.	Cytokine and maturation marker profile of DCs stimulated with CO ₂ -RWE	63
3.1.4.	Chemotactic potential of CO_2 -RWF	66
3.1.5	IgE secretion of murine B cells	66
3.1.6	Metabolome analysis of CO ₂ -RWF	66
3.1.7	Cytokine response of DCs to identified active substances	68
3.2	Discussion	69
4. (Thanter 4 – Effect of elevated Ω_2 levels during range and growth on immune modulate	orv
v	notential of ragweed nollen	76
1		, 0

4.1. R	esults	76	
4.1.1.	4.1.1. Cytokine response of human nasal epithelial cells to O ₃ -RWE		
4.1.2.	4.1.2. Response of immature DCs to O_3 -RWE stimulation		
4.1.3.	Response of LPS-primed DCs to O ₃ -RWE stimulation	80	
4.1.4.	Neutrophil migration towards O ₃ -RWE	81	
4.1.5.	IgE secretion of murine B cells in response to control- and O ₃ -RWE	82	
4.2. D	Piscussion	83	
5. C	hapter 5 – Influence of air pollutants and urbanization on the allergenic potentia	l of	
b	irch pollen	87	
5.1. R	esults	87	
5.1.1.	Characterization of birch pollen extracts	87	
5.1.2.	Cytokine and chemokine response of HNECs stimulated with BPE	88	
5.1.3.	Response of immature DCs to BPE stimulation	91	
5.1.3.1.	Cytokine Secretion	91	
5.1.3.2.	Maturation markers	94	
5.1.4.	Response of LPS-primed DCs to BPE stimulation	96	
5.1.4.1.	Cytokine Secretion	96	
5.1.4.2.	Maturation markers	98	
5.1.5.	Neutrophil migration towards BPE1	100	
5.1.6.	IgE secretion of murine B cells in response to BPEs1	100	
5.1.7.	IgE secretion of human B cells1	102	
5.2.	Discussion1	103	
6. C	hapter 6 – Panel Study: Time series analysis of the nasal microbiome under natu	ıral	
р	ollen exposure	109	
6.1.	Results	109	
6.1.1.	Alpha diversity of nasal microbiome1	109	
6.1.2.	Taxonomic overview of nasal microbiome1	10	
6.1.3.	Differences of nasal microbial communities on family level	12	
6.1.4.	Differences of nasal microbial communities on species level	14	
6.1.4.1.	Atopic vs non-atopic study participants	14	
6.1.4.2.	Differences under pollen exposure	16	
6.1.5.	Pollen microbiome	21	
6.2.	Discussion1	22	
7. C	hapter 7 – A walk in the park: Influence of co-exposure to fungal spores and gr	ass	
р	ollen allergens on the nasal inflammatory response and the nasal mycobiome 1	27	
, 7.1. R	esults	27	
7.1.1.	Indoor and outdoor pollen and allergen exposure	27	
7.1.2.	Indoor and outdoor fungal species	28	
7.1.3.	Cytokine response of HNECs stimulated with fungal spores and grass pollen allerge	ens	
	1	29	
7.1.4.	Barrier function of HNECs stimulated with fungal spores and grass pollen allergen	s	
	1	131	
7.1.5.	Changes in nasal mycobiome after 1 hour outdoor exposure	131	
7.1.5.1.	Alpha diversity	31	
7.1.5.2	Taxonomic overview before and after 1 h outdoor exposure	133	
7.1.5.3	Differences of nasal fungal communities after 1 hour outdoor exposure on family a	and	
species level			
7.2.	Discussion	136	

8.	Conclusion	142
9.	Acknowledgments	144
10.	References	146
11.	List of Posters and Talks	174
12.	List of Publications	175
Appendix176		

List of tables	
Table 1. Instruments	
Table 2. Consumables	
Table 3. Reagents	
Table 4. Kits	
Table 5. ELISA kits	
Table 6. Antibodies for flow cytometry and cell culture	
Table 7 Buffers	
Table 8. Cell culture media	
Table 9 Primer sequences for Illumina sequencing and plastid exclusion PCR	45
Table 10 Software	45
Table 11 Putative substances identified in CO ₂ -RWE and control-RWE	50
Table 12 Mastermix for ITS adapter PCR	54
Table 13 PCR protocol for ITS sequencing	54
Table 14 Master mix for 16S rRNA V7-V9	55
Table 15 PCR protocol for pollen microbiome adapter PCR	55
Table 16 Master mix for plastid exclusion PCR	55
Table 17 PCR Protocol for plastid exclusion PCR	55
Table 18. FACS antibodies for the analysis of surface DC maturation and markers	differentiation 56
Table 19 Most commonly found fungal species	
Table 20 Overview Cell Donors.	
Table 21 Study participants for Picnic Study	
Table 22 Study participants for Panel Study.	

List of Figures

Figure 1 Prevalence of allergic rhinitis worldwide	10
Figure 2 Allergies are multi-factorial diseases.	12
Figure 3 The microbiome in early life	13
Figure 4 Allergic sensitization	18
Figure 5 Dendritic cell subsets and their functions	23
Figure 6 Differentiation of naive CD4 T cells	25
Figure 7 The Germinal center	27
Figure 8 Study Design birch panel study.	46
Figure 9 Study Design Picnic Study 2018	47
Figure 10 Cytokine and chemokine profile of HNEC stimulated with RWE	61
Figure 11 Co-culture of moDCs with supernatants of CO ₂ -RWE stimulated HNECs	62
Figure 12 Maturation markers of moDCs stimulated with HNEC supernatants	63
Figure 13 Pollen of ragweed plants grown under elevated CO ₂ levels induce pro-inflamma	atory
cytokine profile in moDCs	64
Figure 14 Maturation markers of moDCs stimulated with RWE	65
Figure 15 Neutrophil migration assay.	66
Figure 16 IgE secretion of murine naive splenic B cells.	66
Figure 17 Pollen-associated mediators of allergenicity.	67
Figure 18 Cytokine response of moDCs stimulated with identified pollen metabolites	68
Figure 19 Cytokine and chemokine release of HNECs upon stimulation with control- and	d O3-
RWE.	77
Figure 20 Cell surface marker expression of moDCs	78
Figure 21 Cytokine and chemokines secreted by RWE stimulated moDCs	79
Figure 22 O ₃ -RWE inhibits LPS-induced Th1 cytokine secretion less than control-RWE	80
Figure 23 LPS induced maturation marker expression on moDCs after RWE stimulation	81
Figure 24 O_3 -RWE acts as chemo-attractants for neutrophils in vitro	82
Figure 25 control and O ₃ -RWE increase IgE secretion under Th2 simulating conditions	82
Figure 26 Determinants of allergenicity in BPEs.	88
Figure 27 Rural-BPE 2015 elicits pro-inflammatory cytokine response in HNECs.	89
Figure 28 Heat maps of HNECs stimulated with Augsburg and Munich BPEs.	90
Figure 29 Rural-BPE 2015 elicits immune regulatory cytokine response	91
Figure 30 Heat maps of cytokine and chemokine secretion of DCs stimulated with Augs and Munich BPEs.	burg 93
Figure 31 Maturation markers of steady state moDCs are increased by Rural-BPE 2015	94
Figure 32 Heat maps of maturation marker expression of DCs stimulated with Augsburg Munich BPEs.	; and 95
Figure 33 urban-BPE reduces LPS-induced regulatory cytokine/chemokine secretion in mc	DCs.
Figure 34 Heat mans of LPS-induced cytokine and chemokine secretion of DCs stimulated	with
Augsburg and Munich BPFs.	
Figure 35 urban-BPF inhibits I PS-induced maturation marker expression	97
Figure 36 Heat mans of LPS-induced maturation marker expression of DCs stimulated	with
Augshurg and Munich BPFs	qq
Figure 37 BPFs act as chemo-attractants for neutronhils	100
Figure 38 Rural-BPE exacerbates Th2 mediated lgE secretion	101

Figure 39 Pilot experiment to induce IgE switch in human naive B cells
Figure 40 Microbial composition does not differ between atopic and non-atopic110
Figure 41 Taxonomic overview of top 10 bacterial families, genus and species111
Figure 42 Propionibacteriaceae are more abundant in atopic study participants
Figure 43 Analysis of differences of nasal community on family level
Figure 44 Species more abundant in non-atopic volunteers than atopic patients
Figure 45 Species more abundant in atopic patients than non-atopic volunteers
Figure 46 Species more abundant during pollen season compared to baseline
Figure 47 Species more abundant in atopic patients during pollen season
Figure 48 Species more abundant in non-atopic participants during pollen119
Figure 49 Overview of significantly different species
Figure 50 Taxnomic overview of pollen microbiome on family, genus and species level 121
Figure 51 Nasal Phl p 5 content coincides with grass pollen exposure
Figure 52 Stimulation with fungal spores leads to increased inflammatory cytokine release of
HNECS
Figure 53 Transepithelial resistance is increased by fungal spore stimulation after 48 h131
Figure 54 Diversity of nasal mycobiome is increased after spending 1 h in a flowering meadow.
Figure 55 Abundance of outdoor fungi in the nasal mycobiome increased after staying
outdoors for 1 h133
Figure 56 Comparison of the nasal mycobiome before and after 1 h outdoors
Figure 57 Species more abundant (A) before or (B) after spending 1 h outdoors

Abbreviations

(d)LN	(draining) lymph node
9-OTrE	9-Oxo-OTrE
AD	Atopic dermatitis
ADO	Adenosine
ADO	Adenosine
AJ	Adhesion junction
ALI	Air liquid interface
Amb a 1	major Ambrosia artemisiifolia allergen 1
AMP	Anti-microbial peptide
APC	Antigen presenting cell
APE	Aqueous pollen extract
AR	Allergic rhinitis
BC	B cell
BCR	B cell receptor
Bet	Betula pendula
Bet v 1	major birch allergen 1
Cat	Catalposide
CCL	CC chemokine ligand
CCR	C-C chemokine receptor
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CLR	C-type lectin receptor
CO ₂	Carbon dioxide
COPD	Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
CXCR	C-X-C chemokine receptor
DAMP	Damage-associated molecular pattern
DC-SIGN	DC-specific intercellular adhesion molecule-3-grabbing nonintegrin
DEP	Diesel exhaust particles
Der p	Dermatophagoides pteronyssinus allergen
EC	Epithelial cell
FACS	Fluorescence activated cell sorting

HDM	House dust mite
HNEC	Human nasal epithelial cell
IFN	Interferon
lg	Immunoglobulin
IL	Interleukin
ILC	Innate lymphoid cell
ITS	Internal transcribed spacer
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
LTA	Lipoteichoic acid
LTB ₄	Leukotriene B4
Lumi	Lumichrome
MACS	Magnetic activated cell sorting
Mal	Malvidin
МНС	Major histocompatibility
MI	Migration index
moDC	Monocyte derived dendritic cell
NADPH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NFκB	Nuclear factor к В
NGS	Next generation sequencing
NKT	Natural killer T cells
NLR	NOD-like receptor
NO ₂	Nitrogen dioxide
O ₃	Ozone
ΟΤυ	Operational taxonomic unit
PALM	Pollen-associated lipid mediator
PAMP	Pathogen-associated molecular pattern
PAR	Protease-activated receptor
РВМС	Peripheral blood mononuclear cells
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
pC4OG	p-Coumaryl alcohol 4-O glucoside
PDA	Potato Dextrose Agar
Pel	Pelargonidin

PGE ₂	Prostaglanding E ₂
Phl	Phleum pretense
Phl p 1	major Phleum pratense allergen 1
Phl p 5	major Phleum pretense allergen 5
PM	Particulate Matter
PMN	Polymorphonuclear leukocytes
PPE ₁	E ₁ Phytoprostane
PR	Pathogen related
PRR	Patter recognition receptor
Q30S	Quercetin-3-O-sophoroside
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
RT	Room temperature
RWE	Aqueous ragweed pollen extract
SNM	Synthetic nasal medium
TER	Trans-epithelial electrical resistance
Tfh	Follicular T helper cells
Th	T helper cell response
TJ	Tight junction
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TNF	Tumor necrosis factor
Treg	Regulatory T cell
TSLP	Thymic stromal lymphopoietin
ZO	Zona occludens

Abstract

Background: The past decades have seen a rise in the prevalence of allergic diseases. A third of the worlds' population is already suffering from allergies, and the numbers are expected to grow, further increasing their socio-economic burden. Airborne pollen from wind pollinating plants are one of the main causative agents of allergies. The process of sensitization to allergens is highly complex and depends on an intricate interplay between genetics and environmental factors of both, the susceptible individual but also on the allergen source. The allergenic potential of pollen depends not only on the allergen itself, it is also influenced by endogenous adjuvant substances. In humans, these adjuvants skew immune responses and presumably promote allergic sensitization to pollen proteins. The composition of allergenic and adjuvant factors of pollen is likely influenced by climate change and air pollution.

A healthy microbiome provides protection against allergic diseases, but is constantly subjected to environmental influences. Exposure to microbes and microbial products is also suspected to influence the allergic sensitization process.

Objective: The aim of this work was to elucidate the influence of environmental stressors, such as climate change related CO₂ levels and air pollution on the allergenic potential of ragweed and birch pollen. In addition, the role of exposure to pollen and microbes under natural conditions and their interaction with the human immune system and influence on allergic inflammation was analyzed.

Methods: To investigate the influence of elevated CO₂ or ozone levels on the allergenicity of ragweed pollen, ragweed plants were grown in climate chambers and exposed to elevated CO₂ (700 ppm, CO₂-RWE, according to an intergovernmental panel on climate change (IPCC) scenario RCP4.5) or ozone (80 ppb, O₃-RWE, WHO threshold) levels during the whole vegetation period. The effect of urbanization and air pollution on birch pollen allergenicity was analyzed in birch pollen from rural (rural-BPE) and urban (urban-BPE) sampling sites in Augsburg and Munich, Germany. Allergenicity parameters (allergen content, LPS, PALM_{PGE2}, PALM_{LTB4} and adenosine) were analyzed in the different pollen samples. Furthermore, for pollen from plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels, the metabolome was dissected to identify one or more substances contributing to increasing allergenicity. Mouse models for allergic sensitization (performed by F. Alessandrini, Helmholtz Zentrum München) to evaluate the

allergenic potential of the pollen samples were supplemented by this thesis with *in vitro* stimulations of human nasal epithelial cells (HNEC), dendritic cells (DC), murine and human B cells, and neutrophils from non-atopic cell donors, with aqueous pollen extracts to translate the findings from mouse to human. ELISA was performed to measure levels of secreted cytokines and chemokines as well as IgE. Maturation and differentiation markers of DCs stimulated with pollen extracts were measured by flow cytometry, as was the direct chemotaxis of neutrophils to the different pollen samples.

To study the effect of natural pollen exposure on the nasal microbiome of eight non-atopic subjects and eight allergic rhinitis patients with sensitization to pollen, a study was set up in 2015/2016, following the study participants over the course of a whole year. Nasal swabs were taken on a monthly basis and bi-weekly during the birch pollen season to analyze changes to the microbiome. 16S rRNA sequencing of the variable regions V1-V3 was performed and the data was analyzed in the context of atopy status and pollen exposure. Because pollen harbor a specific microbiome, the microbial composition of birch pollen from five pooled sampling sites was investigated using 16S sequencing.

Within the main grass (Poaceae) pollen and fungal spore season, in June and July 2018, eight volunteers stayed in a flowering meadow five times, one hour each, to be naturally exposed to airborne grass pollen and fungal spores. To quantify the Phl p 5 content from ambient air one group wore nasal filters for 1 hour before and during the outdoor exposure. Another group received nasal swabs directly before and after the exposure time for ITS sequencing. Simultaneously, airborne pollen and fungal spores were monitored by portable Hirst-type volumetric traps, both indoors and outdoors. Similar traps using PDA agar plates were set up to culture airborne fungi. Human nasal epithelial cells (HNEC) from non-atopic donors were stimulated with timothy grass pollen allergens (Phl p 1, Phl p 5) either alone or in combination with spores of fungal isolates. Immunological and physical barrier functions were assessed by cytokine ELISA and trans-epithelial electrical resistance measurements, respectively.

Results: Ragweed pollen from plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels caused stronger allergic lung inflammation in a mouse model, characterized by increased inflammatory cell infiltrate, mucus hypersecretion and elevated IgE levels *in vivo* and *ex vivo*. This was reflected by increasing inflammatory and reduced regulatory responses of DCs stimulated with CO₂-RWE or CO₂-RWE conditioned HNEC supernatants *in vitro*. In contrast, inflammatory responses of

HNECs to ragweed pollen stimulation did not differ with respect to plant treatment. Although slightly higher in CO₂-RWE, the measured allergenicity parameters were not significantly different between the treatments. The metabolome analysis revealed a plethora of differentially regulated secondary pollen metabolites for CO₂-RWE. In combination, but not when used by themselves, these metabolites elicited similar inflammatory responses in DCs as whole RWE.

Pollen from ragweed plants grown under elevated ozone levels were overall less immunestimulatory and less immune-modulatory than pollen from control conditions. This was characterized by lower cytokine secretion in immature DCs and weaker cytokine inhibition in LPS-primed DCs. Neutrophil chemotaxis was induced more strongly by O₃-RWE, which was likely due to elevated PALM_{LTB4} levels in the aqueous pollen extracts.

Birch pollen extracts (BPE) from urban sampling sites in Augsburg elicited strong allergic responses *in vivo* compared to a rural-BPE, which induced more regulatory responses. Similar effects were observed *in vitro*. Rural-BPE elevated the pro-inflammatory cytokine responses of HNECs more than urban-BPE. In DCs, the regulatory response was higher after stimulation with rural-BPE, whereas urban-BPE were more immune-modulatory. These effects could be ascribed to higher PALM_{PGE2} and LPS levels in rural-BPEs.

Although the alpha diversity of the nasal microbiome within individual participants of the panel study appeared to be rather stable over the course of a whole year, cross-sectional analysis revealed differences in the microbial composition in relation to the atopy status and pollen exposure. Especially species of the *Corynebacteriaceae* family were generally more abundant in non-atopic than atopic individuals as well as during the pollen season, pointing towards a possible protective role of these bacteria against allergy.

During the study period of the 'picnic study' in 2018, the amount of PhI p 5 in nasal filters paralleled the concentration of grass pollen in the air. Recombinant PhI p 1 or PhI p 5 did not induce inflammatory responses in HNECs. In contrast, spores of *Cladosporium*, *Fusarium* and *Penicillium* induced expression of IL-8 and IL-1 β , either alone or (to a slightly higher extent) in combination with the grass pollen allergens. The nasal mycobiome of the study participants differed significantly pre- and post-exposure. Human commensal *Malassezia* species were less

abundant in the nasal mycoflora after 1 hour outdoors, while *Cladosporium* and other environmental fungi were enriched.

Conclusion: In summary, these studies highlight the importance of the allergen matrix, which is species-specific and consists of various pollen-derived immunomodulatory substances and associated microbes in the form of, but not restricted to, bacteria and fungi. Together they shape the immune response towards pollen allergens and are yet themselves subject to environmental influences. Lastly, the individual microbial environment likely plays an important role as well by providing a protective milieu in healthy individuals and inflammatory stimuli in allergic patients. Understanding this complex interplay between environmental and host factors can be used to improve treatment for atopic diseases in the future.

Zusammenfassung

Hintergrund: Allergische Erkrankungen sind seit den letzten Jahrzehnten immer weiter auf dem Vormarsch. Weltweit ist in etwa ein Drittel der Bevölkerung von einer Allergie betroffen, mit steigenden Tendenzen und daraus folgenden hohen Belastungen für die Gesundheitssysteme. Die Entstehung einer Allergie hängt von einer Vielzahl an Faktoren ab, einschließlich genetischer Vorbelastung und Umwelteinflüssen. Pollen von Windbestäubern sind häufig Auslöser von allergischen Reaktionen, wobei die Allergenität nicht nur von den Allergenen selbst, sondern auch von zusätzlichen Pollen-assoziierten Substanzen abhängt. Diese Substanzen können die Immunreaktion des Menschen verändern und somit eine allergische Sensibilisierung ermöglichen. Nicht nur der Mensch, sondern auch Pflanzen sind vom Klimawandel und von Umweltverschmutzung betroffen. Das hat zur Folge, dass sich die Zusammensetzung der Pollen-assoziierten Substanzen von einigen Pflanzen verändert, wodurch diese stärker allergen wirken.

Das menschliche Mikrobiom hat großen Einfluss auf unsere Gesundheit, so auch auf die Entstehung von Allergien. Es ist jedoch gleichzeitig vielen Umwelteinflüssen ausgesetzt, die negative Auswirkungen haben können. Zudem wird vermutet, dass die Ko-Exposition mit Allergenen und mikrobiellen Produkten wie z.B. bakterielle Lipopolysaccharide oder Pilzsporen die allergische Sensibilisierung fördert.

Diese Doktorarbeit befasst sich mit den Auswirkungen von biotischen und abiotischen Umwelteinflüssen, wie z. B. Klimawandel, Umweltverschmutzung und verschiedenste Mikroben, auf die allergische Sensibilisierung gegen Pollen vom beifußblättrigen Traubenkraut (*Ambrosia artemisiifolia*), der Birke (*Betula pendula*) und von Gräsern (*Phleum pratense*). Zudem wird untersucht, wie sich die natürliche Pollenexposition auf das Nasenmikrobiom von Gesunden und Allergikern auswirkt.

Methoden: Um die Auswirkung von Umweltfaktoren auf die Pollenallergenität zu erforschen, wurde *A. artemisiifolia* in Gewächshäusern angepflanzt und während der Vegetationsperiode mit erhöhtem CO₂ (700 ppm, CO₂-RWE, entsprechend einem Klimwandelszenario der IPCC) oder Ozon (80 ppb, O₃-RWE, entsprechend WHO Richtwerten) begast. Außerdem wurden Birkenpollen aus städtischen (urban-BPE) und ländlichen (rural-BPE) Gebieten in und um Augsburg und München gesammelt. Allergenitätsparameter (Allergengehalt, LPS, Adenosin,

PALM_{PGE2}, PALM_{LTB4}) wurden in wässrigen Pollenextrakten der jeweiligen Proben gemessen. Die wässrigen Extrakte wurden in einem Mausmodell für allergische Sensibilisierung untersucht (Experimente durchgeführt von F. Alessandrini am Helmholtz Zentrum München) und die Ergebnisse wurden *in vitro* anhand humaner Immunzellen überprüft. Hierbei wurde besonders die Zytokinantwort von Nasenepithelzellen und dendritischen Zellen nach Stimulation mit den Pollenextrakten mittels ELISA analysiert. B-Zellen von Maus und Mensch wurden auf ihre IgE Produktion unter allergischen Bedingungen und in Verbindung mit Pollen untersucht. Außerdem wurde die Chemotaxis von Neutrophilen gegenüber den jeweiligen Extrakten betrachtet.

Um zu verstehen, wie sich natürliche Exposition gegenüber Pollen auf das Nasenmikrobiom auswirkt, wurden über den Zeitraum eines Jahres monatliche Abstriche der Nasenschleimhaut von acht Gesunden und acht Allergikern genommen ("Panelstudie"). Während der Birkenpollensaison wurden die Abstriche zusätzlich alle zwei Wochen genommen. Aus den Abstrichen wurde DNA isoliert und daraus die bakterielle DNA der variablen Region V1-V3 des 16S rRNA Gens sequenziert. Zusätzlich wurde das Pollen-spezifische Mikrobiom von fünf zufällig ausgewählten Birkenpollenproben untersucht.

Die Auswirkungen der Ko-Exposition gegenüber Gräserpollen und Pilzsporen wurde in einer weiteren Studie ("Picknickstudie") untersucht. Hierfür saßen während der Gräserpollensaison 2018 sieben Probanden einmal wöchentlich für eine Stunde in einer blühenden Wiese. Eine Gruppe trug jeweils eine Stunde vor und während dem Aufenthalt im Freien einen Nasenfilter, aus dem der eingeatmete Allergengehalt bestimmt wurde. Von der zweiten Gruppe wurde jeweils vor und nach dem Außenaufenthalt Nasenabstriche genommen, um Veränderungen des Nasenmykobioms mittels ITS Sequenzierung zu bestimmen. Gleichzeitig wurden Pollenfallen aufgestellt, um die Pollen und Pilzsporenbelastung zu messen. Außerdem wurden modifizierte Pollenfallen, die mit Agarplatten ausgestattet waren, aufgestellt um Pilze aus der Umwelt zu kultivieren. Diese Pilze wurden dann, zusammen mit Gräserpollenallergenen, dazu verwendet, Nasenepithelzellen zu stimulieren. Deren Zytokinantwort sowie die Barrierefunktion wurden unter Ko-Expositionsbedingungen analysiert.

Ergebnisse: Wachstum unter erhöhten CO₂ Leveln, wie für das Jahr 2100 vorhergesagt, verändert die allergenen Eigenschaften von *Ambrosia* Pollen. Im Mausmodell war dies besonders durch erhöhte Anzahl von entzündlichen Zellen in der Lunge, erhöhte

Schleimproduktion und höhere IgE Level erkennbar. Im *in vitro* System war bei dendritischen Zellen, die mit CO₂-RWE-konditionierten Überständen von Nasenepithelzellen stimuliert wurden, vor allem die Produktion von entzündungsfördernden Zytokinen erhöht. Die in den verschiedenen Pollenproben gemessenen adjuvanten Kandidatensubstanzen (PALM_{PGE2}, PALM_{LTB4}, LPS, Adenosin) waren in CO₂-RWE nur leicht höher konzentriert als in Kontroll-RWE, und der Gehalt des Hauptallergens (Amb a 1) in den Proben war identisch. Durch eine differentielle Metabolomanalyse der verschiedenen Extrakte wurde festgestellt, dass in CO₂-RWE mehrere sekundäre Pflanzenmetaboliten stärker exprimiert waren als in Kontroll-RWE. Diese Metaboliten lösten schließlich ähnliche Zytokinantworten in dendritischen Zellen aus wie die Gesamtpollenextrakte, allerdings nur in Kombination miteinander und nicht alleine.

Pollenextrakte von Pflanzen, die unter erhöhten Ozonlevel wuchsen, waren generell weniger immunmodulierend. Jedoch zeichnete sich eine erhöhte Eigenschaft zur Neutrophilenrekrutierung ab, die wahrscheinlich von erhöhten PALM_{LTB4}-Werten stammt und somit zur allergischen Sensibilisierung beitragen könnte.

Wässrige Extrakte aus Pollen von städtischen Birken (urban-BPE) lösten im Mausmodell stärkere allergische Reaktionen aus als Extrakte aus Pollen von ländlichen Birken (rural-BPE). Dies ließ sich in Zellkulturversuchen insofern bestätigen, dass die Zytokinantwort von dendritischen Zellen, die mit urban-BPE stimuliert wurden, weniger regulatorisch und mehr proinflammatorisch war. Diese Befunde lassen sich auf einen geringeren PALM_{PGE2}- und LPS-Gehalt in den Extrakten zurückführen. Der Gehalt an Bet v 1, dem Hauptallergen der Birke, war auch hier bei urban-BPE und rural-BPE nicht unterschiedlich. Weitere Metabolomanalysen sind unverzichtbar, um genauere Einblicke in die Zusammensetzung und Allergenität der Pollen zu erhalten.

Die Alphadiversität des Nasenmikrobioms von Gesunden und Allergikern war über den Studienzeitraum der "Panelstudie" stabil. Das Vorkommen einzelner Bakterien war jedoch unterschiedlich je nach Allergiestatus und Pollenexposition. Bakterien der *Corynebacteriaceae* Familie wurden besonders häufig bei Gesunden entdeckt und waren während der Pollensaison angereichert. Dies könnte auf einen potentiellen protektiven Effekt dieser Bakterien für die Allergieentstehung hinweisen.

Bei einem Außenaufenthalt von einer Stunde während der "Picknickstudie" folgte der Allergengehalt in der Nase der Pollenbelastung. Gleichzeitige Stimulation von

Nasenepithelzellen mit Gräserpollenallergenen und Pilzsporen, die aus der Umgebung isoliert wurden, führte zu einer erhöhten proinflammatorischen Zytokinantwort. Dies könnte besonders relevant sein, da das Nasenmykobiom bereits nach einem Aufenthalt von einer Stunde im Freien verändert war und allergene Schimmelpilze nachgewiesen werden konnten, welche symbiotische Pilze des Menschen, wie z.B. *Malassezia*, verdrängten.

Schlussfolgerung: Zusammengefasst heben diese Studien vor allem den Einfluss der Allergen-Matrix hervor, welche spezifisch für das jeweilige Allergen ist und aus verschiedenen pollenassoziierten immunmodulierenden Substanzen besteht. Hierzu zählen auch pollenassoziierte Mikroben, wie z.B. Bakterien und Pilze. Im Zusammenspiel verändern sie die gegen Pollenallergene gerichtete Immunantwort und fördern die allergische Sensibilisierung und Entzündung. Die Zusammensetzung dieser Matrixbestandteile ist abhängig von Umwelteinflüssen wie Klimawandel und Umweltverschmutzung. Außerdem könnte das individuelle nasale Mikrobiom von Gesunden zum Schutz von allergischer Sensibilisierung beitragen, während es bei Allergikern entzündliche Signale sendet. Diese Erkenntnisse könnten in der Zukunft genutzt werden, um die Behandlung von allergischen Erkrankungen zu verbessern.

Chapter 1 – Introduction

1.1. Allergic diseases – a global health concern

Hay fever was first described by John Bostock in 1819, who reported annually recurring itching and redness of the eyes accompanied by mucus discharge, sneezing, tightness of the chest and difficulty breathing. The symptoms occurred during the second half of June and early July, coinciding with the pollen season of grasses (Bostock, 1819). This study was the first scientific report of what now is called "allergy", a term encompassing a spectrum of diseases such as hay fever, or allergic rhinitis (AR), atopic dermatitis/eczema (AD), allergic conjunctivitis, allergic asthma, food and drug allergy and anaphylaxis.

Simply put, an allergy is a maladaptive immune response where the immune system overreacts to an otherwise harmless environmental protein, the so-called allergen. In immediate-type (type-I) allergies, sensitization to allergens leads to the production of specific antibodies (IgE), which are crucial for clinical manifestations of type-I allergies (C.A. Akdis, Agache, Allergy, & Immunology, 2014). The presence of IgE in blood provides information of the allergic sensitization status (atopy) of patients. Subsequent encounters with allergens via inhalation, ingestion or skin contact cause mucus hypersecretion or nasal congestion, sneezing, eye symptoms such as swelling or redness, airway hyperresponsiveness and constriction, skin rashes, eczema or itching, or gastro-intestinal symptoms (Bousquet et al., 2008). Often, atopic dermatitis in infants precedes the development of AR and is thought to be a gateway for allergic sensitization. While AD can subside with age, the incidence of AR increases throughout childhood into adulthood (Hill & Spergel, 2018).

Sources of airborne allergens are manifold and include pollens and outdoor fungal spores causing seasonal allergies, while house dust mites (HDM), cockroaches, animal dander, indoor fungi, various foods and insect venoms are perennial allergens (Bousquet et al., 2008).

The prevalence of AR caused by inhalant allergens, so called aeroallergens, is estimated at 40 % worldwide. There are regional differences especially between the Northern Hemisphere, particularly Europe with 20-30 % and North America with 12-30 %, and the Southern Hemisphere, where the affected population ranges between 2.9-54.1 % depending on country of origin (Cezmi A. Akdis, Hellings, & Agache, 2015; Bieber et al., 2016; Passali et al., 2018; Sterner et al., 2019).

Pollen from *Poaceae* (grasses) are among the most common aeroallergen sources worldwide. In Europe and the US, between 10-30 % of the population are sensitized to grass pollen allergens (Newson et al., 2014; Salo et al., 2014), while worldwide sensitization rates vary between 2-60 %. In Australia, up to 84 % of the population are sensitized to Johnson, Bahia or Bermuda grass pollen (C.A. Akdis et al., 2014; Davies, 2014).

In temperate climate zones of the northern hemisphere, pollen from trees of the *Betulaceae* (birch, hazel) and related *Fagaceae* (alder, and oak among others) families are some of the major contributors to AR. Their overlapping pollen seasons from early to late spring prolong suffering for the 8-16 % affected tree-allergic AR patients in Europe (Biedermann et al., 2019).

In North America, 26 % of the population are sensitized to common ragweed (*Ambrosia artemisiifolia L*). *A. artemisiifolia* has been spreading as a neophyte in Europe in the past decades, where, by 2016, 33 million Europeans were already sensitized. These sensitization rates are projected to double by 2041-2060 (Lake et al., 2018).



Figure 1 Prevalence of allergic rhinitis worldwide (Cezmi A. Akdis et al., 2015).

Long before the terms hay fever and allergy were coined, adverse reactions to fungi were described (Floyer, 1698). Fungi are ubiquitous in nature and the built environment, and indoor molds in damp buildings are often cause for respiratory illness upon continued exposure. The most common allergenic fungal species belong to *Alternaria, Penicillium, Cladosporium* and *Aspergillus* genera (Bousquet et al., 2008). Sensitization to fungal allergens has been linked to

the development of AR and occurs in approximately 25 % of severe forms of asthma (Black, Udy, & Brodie, 2000; Boulet et al., 1997; Mari, Schneider, Wally, Breitenbach, & Simon-Nobbe, 2003).

In many cases, IgE against inhaled allergens cross-reacts with homologous food proteins, posing another risk for patients suffering from respiratory allergies and leading to pollen-food syndrome (PFS). Common examples for PFS are birch and apple, cypress and peach, or pollen contaminations, especially of the *Asteraceae* (mugwort, ragweed) family in food sources such as honey (Popescu, 2015).

The lifetime prevalence of allergic diseases has been increasing in recent decades, especially in low and middle income countries (Bjorksten et al., 2008). Because the rising burden of allergy is related to loss of quality of life, but also has far reaching economic and public health impact (Lamb et al., 2006; Schoenwetter, Dupclay, Appajosyula, Botteman, & Pashos, 2004; Zuberbier, Lotvall, Simoens, Subramanian, & Church, 2014), research has been focused on the "how" and "why" of allergic diseases.

1.2. Allergic diseases – Nature or nurture?

1.2.1. Nature - Genetic predisposition

The question why some people develop allergies has been studied extensively. Heredity of allergic diseases has been discussed as early as 1916 by Cooke and VanderVeer, who argued that the potential for allergic sensitization is passed down from parents to their children, even if the parents did not have clinical manifestations (Cooke & Veer, 1916). More recent studies confirmed an increased allergy risk for children of at least one parent with a history of allergic diseases (Dold, Wjst, von Mutius, Reitmeir, & Stiepel, 1992; Michel, Bousquet, Greillier, Robinet-Levy, & Coulomb, 1980; Palmer, Burton, James, Musk, & Cookson, 2000). Moreover, age, sex and ethnicity are risk factors for atopy (Bousquet et al., 2008). Technological advances, such as genome wide associated studies, whole genome sequencing or transcriptomics, have led to the discovery of many genes associated with asthma, AR or AD, many of them associated with type 2 immune response (Th2) cytokines and chemokines. This knowledge may pave the way for better and personalized treatments in the future (Gilles et al., 2018; Ortiz & Barnes, 2015).

1.2.2. Nurture – Environmental factors

While there is a clear genetic predisposition for allergic sensitization, epigenetic and twin studies have shown that environmental factors influence the risk to develop allergies (Durham, Chou, Kirkham, & Adcock, 2010). These environmental factors are mostly related to a "Westernized life style" of post-industrialization. Dietary habits, psychosocial factors such as stress or depression (Harter et al., 2019) or maternal smoking habits (Keil et al., 2009) have been linked to the rise of the prevalence of allergic diseases. Progressively more urban living conditions cause higher prevalence of allergic diseases in children compared to their peers from rural farm environments (Majkowska-Wojciechowska et al., 2007). This is congruent with the "hygiene hypothesis" suggesting improved living conditions lower the exposure to pathogenic and non-pathogenic microbes, leading, on the downside, to a higher risk for allergic sensitization. Indeed, children growing up in farm environments and born to mothers exposed to farm environments, have a lower risk to develop AD, asthma or AR, which has been linked to exposure to highly diverse environmental microbiomes (von Mutius, 2016).



Figure 2 Allergies are multi-factorial diseases. An intricate interplay of genetics, biotic and abiotic environmental factors is involved in the process of allergic disease. Adapted from (Gilles et al., 2018).

Microbes – they're all around us

Not only the exposure to exogenous microbes but also the development of the individual microbiome, especially in infancy and early childhood, has been linked to the allergy risk later in life (Durack & Christophersen, 2020; Man, de Steenhuijsen Piters, & Bogaert, 2017; Stiemsma & Turvey, 2017). Commensal microbes, such as bacteria, fungi, viruses and protozoa, colonize the human body on the skin, urogenital tract, gut, mouth, nose and bronchial surfaces, where they shape and train the immune system (Belkaid & Harrison, 2017). Overall, the microbial composition on the barrier sites of the body is rather stable, although it changes with age and is formed by environmental exposure (Dimitri-Pinheiro, Soares, & Barata, 2020; Integrative, 2014).



Nature Reviews | Microbiology

Figure 3 The microbiome in early life is highly dynamic and shaped by exposure to environmental influences. Together with host factors, these environmental stimuli prepare the foundation for a healthy microbiome or tilt the balance towards increasing susceptibility for infections, inflammatory diseases and allergy. Adapted from Man, de Steenhuijsen Piters, & Bogaert, 2017.

Drastic environmental changes such as changes in pH or use of antibiotics cause dysbiosis with dire consequences, allowing harmful pathogens to take over. In AD, skin resident *Staphylococcus aureus* plays a role in disease flare ups although it is not yet fully understood if *S. aureus* overgrowth plays a causative role or is an effect thereof (Blicharz, Rudnicka, & Samochocki, 2019). Microbiome research has mostly focused on the gut, and while the skin microbiome has received an exceeding amount of attention in recent years in the light of atopic skin diseases, fewer studies have focused on the nasal microbiome, especially in allergic diseases (Dimitri-Pinheiro et al., 2020). In asthma, the composition of the nasal microbiome

has been linked to disease severity, especially the *Moraxella* genus, which is correlated with severe asthma exacerbations and eosinophil activation (McCauley et al., 2019; Zhou et al., 2019). Asthma risk is also associated with early *Streptococcus* colonization of the nasopharynx in the first years of life (Teo et al., 2015). Higher microbial diversity in seasonal AR patients was detected during the tree and grass pollen season and correlated to stronger symptoms and higher nasal eosinophil counts (C. H. Choi et al., 2014). This is in contrast to another study, where AR patients were characterized by lower nasal biodiversity, although measurements were taken irrespective of the pollen season (Lal et al., 2017).

Moving from culture-based methods to NGS has advanced the field of fungal studies and enabled a more detailed insight into the human mycobiome, although research on its impact on health and disease is still in its infancy (Cui, Morris, & Ghedin, 2013; Tiew et al., 2020). In a culture-based approach, lower abundances of environmental fungi were detected in allergic patients compared to healthy controls (Sellart-Altisent, Torres-Rodriguez, Gomez de Ana, & Alvarado-Ramirez, 2007), while higher fungal diversity was detected in AR patients in a culture-independent approach. Interestingly, changes in the gut mycobiome upon antibiotic treatment were able to induce allergic airway responses to *Aspergillus fumigatus* spores in immunocompromised mice without prior allergen sensitization, highlighting a complex interplay between the mycobiome in different body sites and the importance of a balanced microbiome-mycobiome composition (Noverr, Falkowski, McDonald, McKenzie, & Huffnagle, 2005).

1.2.3. Climate Change and air pollution

Air pollution in high traffic or heavy industry areas has been linked to increasing numbers of allergic patients. Children growing up close to busy streets have a higher risk to develop allergies (Deng et al., 2016; D. Y. Jung et al., 2015). This is partly due to airborne particulate matter (PM), especially when made up of ultrafine particles, which penetrates the lower airways, inducing inflammatory responses and exacerbating asthma symptoms (D'Amato, Cecchi, D'Amato, & Liccardi, 2010). Ultrafine particles act as adjuvant factors in allergic lung inflammation in mouse models by inducing oxidative stress (Alessandrini et al., 2009; Alessandrini et al., 2006; Alessandrini et al., 2010). Likewise, diesel exhaust particles (DEP) have been shown to act as adjuvants in the sensitization phase to timothy grass pollen in a mouse model of allergic sensitization (Steerenberg et al., 2003). Nitrogen dioxide (NO₂) and

ozone (O_3) are oxidant pollutants, and their levels in ambient air are inversely correlated to each other. Damage to the nasal epithelium, as well as influx of inflammatory cells and increasing pro-inflammatory interleukins have been linked to exposure to high O_3 levels (D'Amato et al., 2010; Khatri et al., 2009). AR and sensitization rates to outdoor allergens were also increased in children with long term exposure to O_3 (B. J. Kim et al., 2011).

Climate change, which is closely linked to air pollution and caused by increasing emissions of anthropogenic greenhouse gases, is also a considerable risk factor for the increase of allergic diseases worldwide. Rising temperatures and changed precipitation patterns will allow the spread of allergenic neophytes such as ragweed, which is projected to shift its distribution from Central and Eastern Europe towards Northern European countries (Cunze, Leiblein, & Tackenberg, 2013; Rasmussen, Thyrring, Muscarella, & Borchsenius, 2017). The abundance of airborne allergenic pollen is already impacted by climate change, especially by higher average temperatures, which led to earlier flowering periods and higher pollen abundance, reducing the pollen-free window for allergic patients (Athanasios Damialis, Damialis, Fotiou, Halley, & Vokou, 2011; Ziello, Böck, Estrella, Ankerst, & Menzel, 2012; C. Ziello et al., 2012; L. Ziska et al., 2011; L. H. Ziska et al., 2019). Moreover, atmospheric carbon dioxide (CO₂) naturally contributes to plant growth and elevated CO₂ levels have already resulted in higher ragweed biomass, including pollen production (Wayne, Foster, Connolly, Bazzaz, & Epstein, 2002; L. H. Ziska et al., 2003). Elevated CO_2 levels during a whole ragweed vegetation period also changed the metabolic composition of the pollen (Rauer et al., 2020). This resulted in stronger allergic lung inflammation in mice sensitized, and exposed, to pollen from ragweed plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels and increasingly inflammatory responses of dendritic cells in vitro (Rauer et al., 2020).

A nine-year field experiment on the effect of climate change and fungal communities in soil has also shown that global warming will result in higher abundances of potential pathogenic or allergenic fungal species (Delgado-Baquerizo et al., 2020). Experimental exposure to higher temperatures as expected by 2100 have also shown to favor the growth of allergenic fungi and it is likely that *Cladosporium* spore production will also increase in the future (A. Damialis, Mohammad, Halley, & Gange, 2015). Already, climate related changes have shown earlier and longer fruiting periods of fungi, prolonging the risk of suffering for atopic patients (Boddy et al., 2014). These findings are alarming, since grass pollen and allergenic fungal spores of

Cladosporium and *Alternaria* are present at the same time (Grewling et al., 2019). A negative effect of co-exposure to fungal spores and grass pollen has already been observed: *Alternaria* spores alone or in combination with grass straw have been shown to exacerbate asthma symptoms in timothy grass (*Phleum pratense*) sensitized mice (Hernandez-Ramirez et al., 2020).

Extreme weather conditions, such as heatwaves, draught, heavy rainfalls, floods and thunderstorms have become more frequent in recent years. There is increasing evidence that thunderstorms induce severe asthma attacks requiring hospitalization or even causing death (Davidson, Emberlin, Cook, & Venables, 1996; Forouzan et al., 2014; Packe & Ayres, 1985; Thien et al., 2018). The so-called "thunderstorm asthma" was found correlated to higher ground-level concentrations of especially grass pollen and fungal spores, and higher release of allergens (Thien et al., 2018).

1.3. Allergic sensitization

Allergic sensitization is a process where the immune system reacts to an otherwise innocuous substance in an ill-directed manner, resulting in the induction of Th2 cells and IgE antibodies. A host of different immune cells of the innate and adaptive immune system is involved in developing type 2 immune reactions, which are thought to have evolved originally as protection against parasites (e.g. helminthic worms) and against reptile-, arthropod- or insect venoms (C. A. Akdis et al., 2020).

1.3.1. Epithelial cells – the stronghold of innate immunity

Airway epithelial cells (EC) are the first line of defense and an integral part of the innate immune response of the upper airways (Holtzman, Byers, Alexander-Brett, & Wang, 2014). The airway epithelium continuously lines the respiratory tract from the nasal cavity to alveoli in the lung and is mainly made up of three cell types: basal cells, secretory cells and ciliated cells (Whitsett, 2018).

Epithelial barrier – an impenetrable wall?

Epithelial cells form cell-cell contacts to protect the underlying tissue from the environment and to preserve physical barrier integrity. Tight junctions (TJ), adhesion junctions (AJ) and desmosomes comprise these intercellular junctions. The transmembrane part of TJs consists of claudins, occludins and junctional adhesion molecules (JAM) which are connected to the cytoskeleton via zona occludens proteins (ZO-1, -2, -3) (Ohkuni et al., 2009; Takano et al., 2005). E-cadherins are integral in forming AJs and connect the cytoskeletons of adjacent cells (Ivanov & Naydenov, 2013; Nelson, 2008). ECs are connected to the lamina propria via nonclassical cadherins forming desmosomes (Garrod & Chidgey, 2008). Downregulation of these junction molecules has been shown to be present in epithelial cells of asthma patients as well as nasal polyps in children suffering from asthma (H. J. Lee et al., 2016; Steelant et al., 2016), highlighting the importance of intact physical barrier functions to sustain a healthy airway epithelium.

The airway epithelial barrier function is not only mechanical, it is also supported by a liquid layer. This mucus layer removes inhalant particles from the airways by mucociliary transport dependent on cilia and their size and density (Khelloufi et al., 2018). A major component of the mucus layer are mucins, large glycoproteins, which polymerize to give the mucus layer its gel-like structure (Atanasova & Reznikov, 2019). MUC5AC and MUC5B are the most commonly secreted mucins and are critical factors in pathogen clearance by mediating immune responses and increasing airway hyperreactivity (Evans et al., 2015; Roy et al., 2014). Mucin hypersecretion is associated with the severity of multiple airway diseases such as asthma, cystic fibrosis and COPD (Atanasova & Reznikov, 2019; S. H. Kim et al., 2019).

To enforce the physical epithelial barrier, secretory ECs also secrete antimicrobial peptides, complement factors, IgA antibodies, cytokines and chemokines into the mucus layer (Kesimer et al., 2009). Furthermore, increased numbers of neutrophils and eosinophils have also been observed in sputum of asthmatic patients (Fahy, 2009).

Epithelial barrier disruption by exposure to pathogens, toxins and other stressors, e.g. allergen carriers, leads to the secretion of alarmins, interleukin-25 (IL-25), thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) and IL-33, which are responsible for activating downstream effector cells of the innate and adaptive immune system (C. A. Akdis et al., 2020).



Figure 4 Allergic sensitization. Disruption of the epithelial barrier by allergens, bacteria, virus or fungi among other environmental stimuli, allows allergens to intrude in the tissue. Damaged epithelial cells secret alarmins which subsequently leads to recruitment and activation of ILC2 and dendritic cells (DC). Mature dendritic cells migrate to the draining lymph nodes, where they encounter naïve CD4⁺ T cells. Presentation of processed allergen peptides on MHCII and secretion of IL-4 leads to the differentiation of Th2 cells. Th2 follicular helper cells interact with B cells in germinal centers and secretion of IL-4 and IL-13 induces the production of IgE. Secreted IgE binds to mast cells (MC) and basophils (BAS), thereby sensitizing them. IL, interleukin; TSLP, thymic stromal lymphopoietin; GM-CSF, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor; MHC, major histocompatibility complex; TCR, T-cell receptor; HEV, high endothelial venules (C. A. Akdis et al., 2020).

Pattern recognition receptors - airways on the lookout

Epithelial cells sense their environment by expressing germline-encoded pattern recognition receptors (PPR), enabling them to detect conserved pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) or cell damage-associated molecular patterns (DAMPs) and to induce an appropriate immune response (Leiva-Juarez, Kolls, & Evans, 2018). PRRs are subdivided into four distinct classes: Toll-like receptors (TLR) and C-type lectin receptors (CLR) are transmembrane receptors, whereas Retinoic acid-inducible (RIG)-1 like receptors (RLR) and NOD-like receptors (NLRs) are present in the cytosol. These PRRs are not restricted to ECs and are most commonly found in immune cells such as dendritic cells (DC) and macrophages. Activation of PRRs triggers intracellular signaling cascades regulating the transcription and translation of inflammatory cytokines (Mogensen, 2009).

To date, ten TLRs have been identified in humans. TLR1, TLR2, TLR4, TLR5, TLR6 and TLR11 are bound to the plasma membrane. Their ligands include lipoproteins, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), flagellin and profilin-like molecules from bacteria, viruses, protozoa, fungi and self-proteins. TLR3, TLR8, TLR9 and TLR10 are found in intracellular endolysosomes and bind to double and single stranded RNA, bacterial CpG DNA motifs and endogenous nucleic acids, respectively (Takeuchi & Akira, 2010). Dimerization of TLRs upon ligand binding leads to conformation changes in the intracellular toll/interleukin-1 receptor (TIR), which activates either myeloid differentiation factor 88 (MyD88) or TIR domain-containing adaptor inducing IFN-β (TRIF) dependent pathways (McClure & Massari, 2014). MyD88 signaling induces the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, type-I and -III interferons (IFNs), anti-microbial peptides (AMPs) and mucin. This pathway is shared by all TLRs except TLR3 which acts in a MyD88 independent manner and activates TRIF signaling, leading to type-I IFN and IL-10 secretion (McClure & Massari, 2014). *In vitro*, TLR1 to 6 and TLR9 are expressed by nasal ECs, with TLR4 and TLR9 expressed at lower levels in allergic rhinitis patients (Bergougnan et al., 2020).

Inflammasomes are important mediators of immune responses by cleaving pro-IL-1 β and pro-IL-18 into their active forms IL-1 β and IL-18, which are then secreted (Guo, Callaway, & Ting, 2015). Inflammasomes are multi-protein complexes consisting of a subfamily of NLR proteins, the Nod-like receptor family pyrin domain-containing proteins (NLRP). They form a multi-molecular complex with apoptosis-associated speck-like protein containing CARD (ASC) and

caspase-1 (Xiao, Xu, & Su, 2018). In the context of allergic diseases, the NLRP3 inflammasome has been well studied as a mediator for Th2 differentiation and inflammation contributing, to asthma exacerbation (Bruchard et al., 2015). Recent evidence points to NLRP3 involvement in the development of AR by impairing airway epithelial barrier through epithelial pyroptosis and increased IL-1 β secretion in AR patients, as well as in an *in vivo* mouse model (Z. Yang et al., 2020).

CLRs are best described in antigen-presenting cells (APCs), where they are responsible for recognizing complex carbohydrate structures, such as fungal allergens. Activation of Dectin-1, a β -glucan recognizing CLR, was shown to be protective against HDM induced Th2 polarization (Gour et al., 2018). This process was mediated by inhibiting EC IL-33 secretion and was impaired in atopic individuals (Gour et al., 2018). Glycans in HDM allergen extracts are also recognized by Dectin-2 on dendritic cells, which is critical for airway inflammation and Th2 cytokine production by inducing cysteinyl leukotrienes in a murine HDM sensitization model (Barrett et al., 2011). Moreover, expression of a dendritic cell specific CLR, DC-specific intercellular adhesion molecule-3-grabbing nonintegrin (DC-SIGN), was reduced in HDM sensitized asthma patients, which translated to higher IL-6 and lower IL-12 secretion upon HDM stimulation (H. J. Huang, Lin, Liu, Kao, & Wang, 2011).

Protease-activated receptors (PAR) are seven-transmembrane G-coupled receptors. To date, four PARs have been discovered and characterized by their sensitivity to cleavage by trypsin and thrombin (Cocks & Moffatt, 2001). PAR2 is of special interest in the context of allergic diseases, as it is expressed on airway epithelial cells, mast cells, macrophages and neutrophils (Cocks & Moffatt, 2001). Activation of PAR2 has been shown to be involved in the re-location of ZO-1 and PAR2 activation has been shown to be enhanced in asthma patients (Enjoji, Ohama, & Sato, 2014; Knight et al., 2001).

1.3.2. Polymorphonuclear leukocytes – the first and late responders

Neutrophils, eosinophils, basophils and mast cells are innate immune cells contributing to the allergic inflammatory response and possibly allergic sensitization. Neutrophils are recruited to the airways early on during allergic sensitization to pollen allergens dependent on TLR-4 and C-X-C chemokine receptor 2 (CXCR2, also known as IL-8RB) pathways (Hosoki, Aguilera-Aguirre, et al., 2016). During infections their functions are tri-fold: degranulation to release AMPs or metalloproteases (MMPs), phagocytosis, and NETosis, the release of neutrophil

extracellular traps (NETs) to immobilize pathogens (Rosales, 2018). NETs have been observed in asthmatic patients (Dworski, Simon, Hoskins, & Yousefi, 2011; Wright et al., 2016) and likely contribute to disease pathology by destroying epithelial tissues (Saffarzadeh et al., 2012).

In allergic diseases, eosinophils are known for their role as effector cells (C. A. Akdis et al., 2020). IL-5, and to a lesser extend IL-13, production by Th2 cells as well as epithelial cell-derived IL-33 are key to recruit eosinophils to the source of inflammation (Jacobsen, Lee, & Lee, 2014). They contribute to inflammatory processes by secreting IL-13, TGF β and leukotrienes, and induce tissue damage by releasing granule proteins (e.g. eosinophilic cationic protein, ECP) and extracellular traps (Dworski et al., 2011; Jacobsen et al., 2014). In turn, eosinophils release cytokines to recruit Th2 cells to the airways upon allergen challenge, creating a vicious cycle of inflammation (Jacobsen et al., 2014).

Basophils are important mediators of late phase and chronic allergic inflammation, which is mediated by FccR1 bound IgE crosslinking and the resulting release of histamine and proteases (Stone, Prussin, & Metcalfe, 2010). Because basophils are able to secrete IL-4 and express CD86 on their surface, they are potential drivers of Th2 priming of naïve CD4⁺ T cells while acting as APCs, although this is debated controversially (Perrigoue et al., 2009). This process appears mediated by TSLP (Perrigoue et al., 2009), which is up-regulated after allergen stimulation in allergic rhinitis patients (Arai et al., 2018).

Mast cells are the most prominent effector cells of allergic reactions. Cross-linking of membrane-bound IgE by allergens induces the release of histamine, proteases, prostaglandins and cytokines, which cause airway hyperresponsiveness and remodeling, and lymphocyte recruitment to the site of inflammation (Amin, 2012).

1.3.3. Innate lymphoid cells – a missing link?

The discovery of innate lymphoid cells (ILCs) has brought upon a paradigm shift in the interaction of innate and adaptive immunity (Eberl, Colonna, Di Santo, & McKenzie, 2015). ILCs are mainly tissue resident innate immune cells. Even though they share a common lymphoid progenitor with B and T cells, their role in immunity is not mediated by antigen-specific receptors but rather as a general response to tissue damage and infection (Eberl et al., 2015; Panda & Colonna, 2019). ILCs induce cytokine profiles similar to CD4⁺ T helper cell subsets, making them the innate counterparts to T cells of the adaptive immune response.

ILC1s are similar to Th1 cells and respond to IL-12, IL-15 and IL-18 induction by intracellular bacteria and viruses by secreting IFNγ and TNFα (Eberl et al., 2015; Panda & Colonna, 2019). Helminth, epithelial damage and allergen- induced IL-25, IL-33, TSLP release, as well as basophil derived IL-4, activate ILC2s to secrete IL-4, IL-5 and IL-13 similar to Th2 cells, shown to contribute to Th2 polarization by inducing migration of CD40⁺ activated DCs (Eberl et al., 2015; Halim et al., 2014). ILC2s were found in higher abundance in sputum of asthmatic patients, as well as in nasal polyps of AR and CRS patients (Poposki et al., 2017; Shaw et al., 2013). Allergen challenge induced ILC2 influx to the nasal mucosa of AR patients, which was accompanied by higher numbers of neutrophils and eosinophils especially in patients with high serum IgE (J. Dhariwal et al., 2017). Lastly, ILC3 production of IL-22, IL-17, granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and lymphotoxins in response to fungal and extracellular bacterial infections corresponds to Th17 reactions (Eberl et al., 2015). ILC3s were detected in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) in an obesity induced murine asthma model and are thought to contribute to disease severity via the NLRP3 inflammasome (H. Y. Kim et al., 2014).

1.3.4. Dendritic cells – coordinating the immune response since 1868

Dendritic cells (DC) play a central role during allergic sensitization. As APCs they are responsible for antigen uptake, proteolytic processing and presentation to naïve T cells (Humeniuk, Dubiela, & Hoffmann-Sommergruber, 2017). Immature DCs are found in the skin and airways, as well as the gastrointestinal tract, where they are in constant exchange with the environment to scout for antigens. By forming tight junctions with epithelial cells they are able to extend dendrites into the lumen to sample their environment (Chieppa, Rescigno, Huang, & Germain, 2006; Jahnsen et al., 2006; Sung et al., 2006). Uptake of extracellular proteins, such as allergens, in combination with the activation of PRR leads to DC maturation, upon which DCs migrate to draining lymph nodes (dLN). Here, they activate naïve T cells (Kool, Hammad, & Lambrecht, 2012; Vermaelen, Carro-Muino, Lambrecht, & Pauwels, 2001). Extracellular antigens are presented to naïve CD4⁺ T cells via class 2 major histocompatibility (MHC-II) molecules, subsequently leading to activation of Th cell polarization. Depending on the induction of cytokines and maturation markers upon allergen uptake, DCs are the crossroads between allergic sensitization and tolerance induction. Steady state DCs constitutively express MHC-II (HLA-DR) molecules and upregulate MHC as well as co-

stimulatory molecules CD40, OX40L, ICOS, CD80, CD83 and CD86 upon activation (Hellman & Eriksson, 2007).

DC subsets and their role in allergy

Currently, five DC subsets are defined: plasmacytoid DCs (pDCs), conventional DCs (cDCs), which are of myeloid origin and are further separated into cDC1 and cDC2, Langerhans cells (LC) and monocyte-derived DCs (moDC) (Eisenbarth, 2019). pDCs are characterized by expression of cluster of differentiation (CD) 123, CD303 and CD304 surface markers and TLR7 and TLR9 (Kadowaki et al., 2001), which are involved in the regulation of interferon production upon viral infections. Lung pDCs have been shown to protect against allergic sensitization to inhalant allergens in a mouse model of asthma (de Heer et al., 2004). Lower pDC numbers and impaired pDC function contribute to persistent asthma in patients with occupational allergies and predisposition to allergic sensitization in an IFN α dependent manner (Froidure, Vandenplas, D'Alpaos, Evrard, & Pilette, 2015; Wu et al., 2020).



Figure 5 Dendritic cell subsets and their functions. Plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) are derived from common lymphoid progenitors, although some of them also share a common dendritic cell precursor (CDP) with conventional DCs (cDCs). pDCs are poor antigen-presenting cells (APCs) for naïve T cells, but produce type-I interferons. Impaired pDC function has been also been linked to asthma. cDCs are APCs and their main function is to prime naïve T cells. While cDC1 are able to cross-present extracellular antigens to CD8⁺ T cells, cDC2 are responsible for CD4⁺ T cell priming and play an important role in the development of allergies. Monocyte-derived DCs (moDCs) comprise a heterogeneous group of cells. Under inflammatory conditions they migrate to tissues, where they present antigens to effector T cells, clear pathogens and secrete cytokines. Langerhans cells (LC) stem from embryonic precursors, but can also be generated from monocytes under inflammatory conditions. LCs are able to self-renew in tissues and perform similar functions as cDCs. Adapted from Eisenbarth, 2019.

cDC1 and cDC2 are two distinct myeloid DC subsets and while both express CD13 and CD33, cDC1 are CD141⁺ and CLEC9⁺ (Collin & Bigley, 2018). cDC1 express TLR3, TLR9 and TLR10 and

are able to cross-present extracellular antigens to CD8⁺ T cells via MHC-I (del Rio, Rodriguez-Barbosa, Kremmer, & Forster, 2007; Gutierrez-Martinez et al., 2015; Wohn et al., 2020). They play a major role during infections with intracellular pathogens. On the other hand, cDC2 can be identified by their CD1c, CD11b, and CD11c expression (Collin & Bigley, 2018). Tissue resident cDC2 also express low levels of CD1a and Langerin (De Monte et al., 2016; Melum et al., 2014). Similar to monocytes, cDC2 express a variety of PRRs (CLRs, TLRs, NLRs and RLRs) (Villani et al., 2017). Lung and dermal cDC2 subsets are the main contributors to allergen induced Th2 differentiation, which is dependent on transcription factors interferon-regulatory factor 4 (IRF4) and Krüppel-like factor-4 (KLF4) (Gao et al., 2013; Tussiwand et al., 2015). Migration of these Th2 inducing DC subsets to the dLN is also tightly regulated by a two-factor authentication. While homing to the dLN is mediated by C-C chemokine receptor 7 (CCR7), entrance into the lymph node has been shown to depend on CCL8-expressing resident macrophages in a papain sensitized mouse model (Sokol, Camire, Jones, & Luster, 2018). Subsequent positioning along the border between the T cell zone and B cell follicles is facilitated by CXCR5-CXCL13 signaling (León et al., 2012). Allergen challenge of AR patients leads to an increase in cDC2 in the upper airways, where they modulate Th2 responses in the tissue (Melum et al., 2014).

Langerhans cells were first discovered in 1868 by Paul Langerhans and are the forefathers of dendritic cell biology. Similar to cDC2, they express CD1a and Langerin, although at higher levels, while also expressing low levels of CD11b, CD11c and CD13 (Collin & Bigley, 2018). As residents of the epidermis, they are pivotal actors in skin inflammation in atopic dermatitis and psoriasis whereas their role in allergic sensitization is still under debate and insufficiently understood (Deckers, Hammad, & Hoste, 2018).

During inflammation, monocytes have been shown to differentiate into DCs (Leon, Lopez-Bravo, & Ardavin, 2005). This subset is sometimes hard to distinguish from cDC2 or macrophages and has been identified in various studies to contribute to allergic sensitization and allergic diseases such as atopic eczema, allergic rhinitis and psoriasis (Collin & Bigley, 2018; Eguiluz-Gracia et al., 2016; Jenner et al., 2014; Wollenberg, Kraft, Hanau, & Bieber, 1996; Wollenberg et al., 2002; Zaba et al., 2009). The abundance of monocytes in peripheral blood makes artificially generated monocyte-derived DCs perfect candidates for *in vitro* studies of infection and allergic diseases. They are distinctly different in healthy and asthmatic patients
(van den Heuvel, Vanhee, Postmus, Hoefsmit, & Beelen, 1998). In atopic individuals they have been shown to upregulate co-stimulatory molecules (CD80, CD83, CD86, HLA-DR, Jagged-1 and OX40L) upon stimulation with the major birch (Bet v 1) and grass (PhI p 5) pollen allergens and increase proliferation of allergen-specific T cell populations as well as Th2 cytokine release (Ashjaei et al., 2015).

1.3.5. T cells – building bridges

T cells are crucial in mounting a cellular immune response during allergic sensitization and allergic immune responses. MHC-II mediated allergen presentation of DCs to naïve DC4⁺ T helper cells leads to activation of the T cells in the lymph nodes (Roche & Furuta, 2015). This process is antigen specific and involves ligation of co-stimulatory molecules CD80/86 on DCs with CD28 on T cells and DC secreted polarizing cytokines (Jutel & Akdis, 2011).



Figure 6 Differentiation of naive CD4 T cells. Antigens are taken up and processed by DCs before they are presented to naïve CD4⁺ T cells. Depending on stimulatory signals by DCs, CD4⁺ T cells secrete cytokines and differentiate into the respective T-helper (Th) subtypes. These subpopulations have specific effector functions, leading to different types of inflammatory responses. IL: interleukin, PRR: pathogen recognition receptor, TGF- β : transforming growth factor β , TNF α : tumor necrosis factor α , Treg: regulator T cell. Adapted from Jutel & Akdis, 2011.

During allergic sensitization, naïve T cells are activated to secrete Th2 cytokines IL-4, IL-13 and IL-5 via STAT6 mediated GATA3 activation (Amsen et al., 2007; Zheng & Flavell, 1997). GATA3 is also induced by IL-4 stimulation independently of STAT6, leading to a sustained Th2 response (Ouyang et al., 2000; Seki et al., 2004). Although IL-4 is a major driver of Th2 polarization, the origin of "primary" IL-4 has long been a paradox in Th2 immunity and puzzled scientists. Nowadays, potential candidates to provide IL-4 during Th2 polarization include basophils (Min et al., 2004), natural killer T cells (NKT) (Yoshimoto, 2018), mast cells (Ierna, Scales, Saunders, & Lawrence, 2008), follicular T helper cells (Tfh) (King & Mohrs, 2009), ILC2s and even naïve CD4⁺ T cells (Yagi et al., 2002). Recently, IL-4 has also been detected in extracellular vesicles of DCs (Schierer et al., 2018). Increased IL-4 secretion of Th2 cells leads to isotype switching in B cells, which will then secrete allergen specific IgE. Tfh cells also play a role in this process by providing IL-4 and IL-21 to B cells to induce IgE secretion, as shown in a mouse model of allergic sensitization to *Alternaria* (Kobayashi, Iijima, Dent, & Kita, 2017).

Tregs are an important T cell subset and downregulate immune responses. Allergen-specific Tregs are found in higher frequencies in non-atopic individuals, while allergen-specific Th2 cells are the predominant CD4⁺ T helper cell subset in atopic patients after challenge with their relevant allergen (M. Akdis et al., 2004). Tregs are committed to specific tolerance induction. Upon allergen recognition in non-atopics, their immunosuppressive capacities range from inhibition of IL-4 secretion by ILC2 (Rigas et al., 2017) and mast cell degranulation (Gri et al., 2008) in the innate immune response, to inhibition of IgE secretion in B cells (Meiler, Klunker, Zimmermann, Akdis, & Akdis, 2008), blocking of Th2 polarization of naïve CD4⁺ T cells (Girtsman, Jaffar, Ferrini, Shaw, & Roberts, 2010; Wing et al., 2008) and restraining T effector cells (Noval Rivas & Chatila, 2016; Ring, Schäfer, Mahnke, Lehr, & Enk, 2006). Functional exhaustion of Tregs has been linked to strong inflammatory and increased Th2 responses, possibly contributing to allergic immune reactions (K. Yang et al., 2017).

1.3.6. B cells – The snipers of adaptive immunity

B cell maturation is a tightly regulated process. Upon encounter of specific antigens, circulatory naïve B cells migrate to primary follicles in LNs or the spleen via CXC chemokine receptor 5 (CXCR5) and CXCL13 interaction (Rasheed, Rahn, Sallusto, Lipp, & Müller, 2006), where they interact with T helper cells and form germinal centers (Crotty, 2015). Co-stimulation by CD40 and Tfh-expressed CD40L initiates B cell proliferation (Armitage et al.,

26

1992; Noelle et al., 1992). Somatic hypermutation to increase antigen specificity of the B cell receptor (BCR) is induced by Tfh derived IL-4 and IL-21 (Zotos et al., 2010), after which B cells interact with follicular DCs and Tfh (Crotty, 2015). High antigen affinity B cells are selected upon which isotype switching from IgM to IgE is induced by Tfh derived IL-4 and IL-21 (McGuire et al., 2015). Then, B cells further differentiate into long-lived Ig secreting plasma cells or memory cells (Basso & Dalla-Favera, 2015; Crotty, 2015; Mesin, Ersching, & Victora, 2016).



Figure 7 The Germinal center is a structure where B cells undergo immunoglobulin somatic hypermutation (SHM) and classswitch recombination upon antigen encounter. In the dark zone, B cells proliferate and then migrate to the light zone, where they interact with follicular dendritic cells and follicular T helper cells. B cells expressing high affinity-antibodies are selected and class-switch recombination is initiated. Then the B cells start to differentiate into plasma cells or memory B cells (Basso & Dalla-Favera, 2015).

Immunoglobulins in allergic diseases

B cells have the potential to secrete a variety of antigen specific immunoglobulins: IgM, IgA, IgD, IgG and IgE. In naïve B cells, IgM is expressed as membrane bound B cell receptor. There are four types of IgG antibodies: IgG₁, IgG₂, IgG₃ and IgG₄. Allergen exposure leads to isotype switching from IgM to IgE in the nasal mucosa of atopic patients and IgG₄ in non-atopic individuals (Takhar et al., 2005). IgG₄ induction is mediated by IL-10 secreting regulatory B cells (C. A. Akdis, Blesken, Akdis, Wuthrich, & Blaser, 1998). In this line, compelling evidence suggests that IgG memory cells act as precursors for IgE secreting B cells in aeroallergen sensitized children (Aalberse et al., 2018; Jenmalm & Bjorksten, 1999). Increased allergen specific IgG₄ has also been observed in patients after successful allergen immunotherapy,

further reinforcing the importance of the IgG-IgE balance in immune tolerance vs allergy (James & Till, 2016; Stylianou et al., 2016). Furthermore, pollen exposure affects the Ig profile of atopic and non-atopic individuals in nasal secretions and serum (Gökkaya et al., 2020). While IgA was generally higher in atopic individuals overall, Bet v 1 specific nasal IgA tended to be increased in healthy volunteers during the birch pollen season. Simultaneously, specific IgG4 and IgE were increased in atopic patients and were negatively correlated in the non-atopic cohort outside the pollen season, further broadening the understanding of differential humoral immune responses to pollen in atopic and non-atopic individuals and the resulting clinical outcomes (Gökkaya et al., 2020). IgE is the hallmark immunoglobulin (Ig) of helminth infections and allergic diseases. Mast cells expressing FcEI receptor bind IgE, and cross-linking of receptor-bound IgE by allergens induces mast cell degranulation, effectively inducing allergic symptoms from mild reactions in the nasal mucosa to severe anaphylaxis (C. A. Akdis et al., 2020).

1.4. Characteristics of allergens

Aeroallergens such as pollen, house dust mite (HDM) and fungal spores are causative agents of respiratory allergic diseases. While the immune system reacts to the allergen in sensitized patients, it is often not fully understood how these otherwise innocuous proteins induce allergic sensitization. The question *"what makes an allergen"* has been studied by numerous research groups all over the world and yet the mystery remains. Characteristics of allergens include proteolytic activity, stability towards degradation, ligand binding and mimicking ligands for pattern recognition receptors (PRR) (Scheurer, Toda, & Vieths, 2015).

Cysteine and serine proteases are common allergens of HDM, pollen and fungi and have been shown to activate the innate immune system (Matsumura, 2012). Epithelial barrier permeability is increased by disrupting tight junction complexes involving occludin, claudin-1, E-cadherin and ZO-1, leading to higher probability of allergen-uptake by DCs in the respiratory epithelium (Gaspar et al., 2020; Tai et al., 2006; Vinhas et al., 2011). Proteases acting on protease activated receptor (PAR) 2 also destabilize E-cadherin (Cho et al., 2010; Heijink, van Oosterhout, & Kapus, 2010) and induce secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-6 and IL-8 and subsequent neutrophil recruitment (Gaspar et al., 2020; Kauffman, Tomee, van de Riet, Timmerman, & Borger, 2000; Shin, Lee, & Jeon, 2006). Furthermore, protease activity cleaves DC-SIGN and directly impairs Th1 polarizing capacity of DCs (Furmonaviciene et al., 2007).

28

The grass pollen allergen PhI p 1, although belonging to the family of cysteine proteases, contributes to airway inflammation independent of protease activity (Röschmann et al., 2009). An alternative route for allergens to pass through the epithelial barrier to the subepithelium has been suggested for grass pollen allergen PhI p 1 via transcytosis in non-acidic vesicles in airway epithelial cells (Blume et al., 2009). Post-translational glycosylation of PhI p 1 may enhance c-type lectin receptor (CLR)-dependent allergen uptake by keratinocytes, where the allergen is processed in lysosomes, underlining the importance of the route of allergen exposure via skin or respiratory epithelia (Blume et al., 2009). In oral Langerhans cells, PhI p 5 is also suspected to bind CLRs and subsequently enhance their migration (Allam et al., 2010).

Amb a 1, the major allergen of ragweed, belongs to the pectate lyase protein family. Allergenicity is conferred by three major epitopes that are recognized by T cells due to promiscuous MHC-II binding (Jahn-Schmid et al., 2010). Additionally, susceptibility towards endolysosomal degradation is associated with ragweed allergenicity (Wolf et al., 2018).

Structural analyses led to the discovery of ligand binding properties of allergens such as the HDM allergens or birch Bet v 1. Der p 2, a HDM allergen, has been found to be structurally homologous to MD-2, a lipopolysaccharide (LPS) binding protein interacting with toll-like receptor (TLR) 4. In the absence of MD-2, Der p 2 induced allergic airway sensitization in an allergic asthma mouse model in a TLR4 dependent manner (Trompette et al., 2009). Likewise, Der p 5 and Der p 13, minor HDM allergens, are presumed to have lipid-binding capacities and were able to induce TLR2 dependent IL-8 and GM-CSF secretion in airway epithelial cells (Pulsawat et al., 2019; Satitsuksanoa et al., 2016).

Bet v 1, a pathogen-related 10 (PR-10) protein, contains hydrophobic cavities opening up a range of possible ligands, mainly flavonoids, fatty acids and phytohormones (Aglas et al., 2020). Ligand binding to Bet v 1 protects against proteolytic processing by APCs and affects MHC-II peptide presentation to Th cells, thus favoring Th2 polarization (Freier, Dall, & Brandstetter, 2015; Machado et al., 2016; Soh et al., 2019). Although TLR4 activation by a complex of Bet v 1 and LPS or lipoteichoic acid (LTA) has been discussed (Bublin, Eiwegger, & Breiteneder, 2014), Soh *et al.* (2019) detected high dissociation constants for these ligands, suggesting Bet v 1 sensitization is not directly mediated by TLR interactions (Aglas et al., 2020).

29

1.5. Matrix matters

Interestingly, even though some inhalant allergens elicit pro-inflammatory responses, many pollen allergens are unable to induce sufficient Th2 polarization via DCs. For example, the major grass pollen allergen PhI p 5 enhances migratory capacities of oral LCs, but inhibits maturation upon allergen uptake and induces IL-10 secretion, a useful characteristic for sublingual immunotherapy (Allam et al., 2010). Bet v 1 seems similarly inert and, while upregulating DC maturation markers, fails to induce IL-4 and IL-13 expression in induced moDCs as well as T cell proliferation and Th2 polarization of non-atopic donors (Smole et al., 2015; Smole et al., 2010). In the absence of extrinsic adjuvants like alum, recombinant or isolated highly purified native pollen allergens (e.g. Amb a 1, Bet v 1) also do not readily induce sensitization in mice (Wimmer et al., 2020; L. Aglas, personal communication, December 17, 2018).

1.5.1. The Pollen Matrix

In recent years, research focused on investigating intrinsic adjuvant factors contributing to pollen allergenicity. Pollen are more than just allergen carriers, they also release thousands of low molecular weight compounds, as well as proteases (as discussed above) and NADPH oxidases into the airways.

Pollen contain eicosanoid-like lipids homologous to mammalian prostaglandin E_2 (PGE₂) or leukotriene B₄ (LTB₄), which induce inflammatory immune responses (Behrendt et al., 2001). E_1 phytoprostanes (PPE₁) are one class of such lipids and have been detected in aqueous pollen extracts, contributing to DC mediated Th1/Th2 skewing by inhibiting LPS-induced IL-12 secretion, a process regulated by peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma (PPAR- γ) and NF κ B (Gilles, Mariani, Bryce, Mueller, Ring, Jakob, et al., 2009; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005). IgE production of memory BCs *in vitro* was also enhanced upon stimulation with PPE₁ compared to Amb a 1 alone (Oeder et al., 2015). Although PPE₁ seemed a promising candidate for the immunomodulatory effect of pollen extracts, follow-up studies have shown that migration and Th2 licensing potential of birch pollen extract stimulated DCs is independent of PPE₁ (Mariani et al., 2007), as is DC maturation (Gilles et al., 2010). Other contributors to allergic sensitization are PALMs of the linoleic acid pathway, which act as chemoattractants for granulocytes similar to mammalian leukotrienes (Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2002). Cutaneous reactions and nasal allergic inflammation to pollen allergens is also enhanced by low molecular weight compounds and lipid mediators (Gilles-Stein et al., 2016).

Furthermore, adenosine (ADO), commonly known for its role in immune regulation and suppression, was detected in pollen of ragweed, birch and timothy grass (Gilles et al., 2011). Adenosine in pollen extracts is a double-edged sword, since it appears to be protective for non-atopics by inducing Treg responses while failing to induce the same reaction in atopic individuals (Gilles et al., 2011). It also contributed to enhanced barrier function in bronchial epithelial cells similar to grass pollen extract (Blume, Swindle, Gilles, Traidl-Hoffmann, & Davies, 2015). *In vivo*, ADO acts protective during early intranasal sensitization to pollen, but is a necessary co-factor in inducing allergic inflammation in already sensitized mice (Wimmer et al., 2015).

NADPH oxidases have been detected in pollen of a variety of allergenic plants including ragweed, grasses and birch (Boldogh et al., 2005; X. L. Wang et al., 2009). Reactive oxygen species (ROS) generated by pollen-derived NADPH oxidases augment airway inflammation and lead to enhanced recruitment of inflammatory cells (Bacsi, Dharajiya, Choudhury, Sur, & Boldogh, 2005; Boldogh et al., 2005). Ragweed-derived NADPH oxidases have been shown to elevate intracellular ROS levels and subsequently trigger IL-1β production via the NLRP3 inflammasome in monocyte-derived macrophages (Varga et al., 2013).

Taken together, these findings highlight the complexity of pollen allergenicity.

1.5.2. Environmental factors and allergenicity

Throughout the year, plants are exposed to environmental influences of biotic and abiotic origins to which they need to respond accordingly. Therefore, it stands to reason that these environmental factors also influence the allergenic potential of pollen. Especially air pollution has been discovered to affect pollen allergenicity in many ways.

Allergen release has been shown to be increased by structural instability of pollen grains due to interactions with pollutants (Sedghy, Varasteh, Sankian, & Moghadam, 2018; Shahali, Pourpak, Moin, Mari, & Majd, 2009). Exposure to gaseous pollutants (NO₂, SO₂, NH₃) and vehicle exhaust particles as found in urban areas increased the allergen content of *Platanus orientalis* pollen (Lu et al., 2014) and increased allergenicity has been observed for DEP exposed timothy grass, cypresses (Cortegano et al., 2004; Suarez-Cervera et al., 2008) and

ragweed (Ghiani, Aina, Asero, Bellotto, & Citterio, 2012). Allergens belonging to the PR family often seem to be affected and are expressed as part of the plants defense to air pollution or soil contamination. In the case of Cup a 1, a PR-5 protein in *Cupressus arizonica*, traffic related pollution even appears to induce expression of this allergen compared to non-polluted areas (Cortegano et al., 2004; Suarez-Cervera et al., 2008). Nitration of Bet v 1 caused by exposure to NO₂ and O₃ in polluted urban areas changed the allergen conformation, leading to enhanced binding of specific IgE of birch allergic patients and Th1/Th2 skewing of DCs (Ackaert et al., 2014; Gruijthuijsen et al., 2006). Higher levels of O₃ have also been positively correlated to increased PhI p 5 and grass pollen levels (Ščevková, Vašková, Sepšiová, Dušička, & Kováč, 2020).

Elevated levels of allergens have also been observed in pollen from ragweed plants from urban areas (Ghiani et al., 2012), and *in vitro* exposure of ragweed plants to NO₂ or CO₂ combined with draught stress have led to an increase in allergen content (El Kelish et al., 2014; Zhao et al., 2017).

Not only is the allergen content influenced by the environment, but also the total protein and metabolite content of pollen has been reported to be changed. For example, high O_3 concentrations affected the lipid content in birch pollen, leading to higher chemotactic activity of neutrophils *in vitro*, as well as increased cutaneous immune responses (Beck et al., 2013). Exposure to high O_3 -levels during the vegetation period has also been observed to change the lipid and wax composition of the pollen wall of ragweed pollen, possibly altering the allergen availability (Kanter et al., 2013).

1.5.3. Pollen microbiome

Just like animals, plants are exposed to and colonized by microbes. Bacterial and fungal communities have been detected on pollen from both wind and insect pollinating plants, which were found to be species-specific, but also pollination-specific (Manirajan et al., 2018; Obersteiner et al., 2016). Obersteiner et al. (2016) also found differences according to sample site. The bacterial diversity was lower in birch trees from urban collection sites with high NO₂ levels, indicating that abiotic stress influences bacterial diversity (Obersteiner et al., 2016). On the parameters of pollen allergenicity, the same study also reported that Bet v 1 content was positively correlated to higher bacterial richness, while low abundance species negatively correlated to PALM_{PGE2} and PALM_{LTB4} content. These findings are of particular interest,

because bacterial products, like LPS or flagellin, have been shown to induce ROS generation as part of the plants immune defense, which in turn upregulates PR-family proteins, some of them known allergens (Khodai-Kalaki, Andrade, Fathy Mohamed, & Valvano, 2015). Other than possibly increasing allergen content in the pollen themselves, bacteria isolated from birch pollen also provide pollen-independent protease activity, which potentially contributes further to allergic sensitization (McKenna et al., 2017). In addition, microbial products from pollen might serve as "adjuvant" factors during allergic sensitization to allergenic proteins by providing pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). Without these adjuvants, which stimulate innate and adaptive immune responses, sensitization to many "allergenic" proteins would likely not occur (Eisenbarth et al., 2002; Hammad et al., 2009; Heydenreich et al., 2012; Ito et al., 2017; Oteros et al., 2019).

1.6. Hypothesis

The rising incidence and prevalence of allergic diseases in the past decades is a global health concern. At least one third of the global population suffers from allergies, which poses a tremendous socio-economic burden. Climate change will likely favor the spread of allergenic plants across the globe. Rising temperatures will change the course of the pollen seasons, causing overall prolonged pollen seasons and suffering for allergic patients.

The process of allergic sensitization is complex and influenced by an intricate interplay of genetic and environmental factors in both the patient and the allergenic plant. As plants are exposed to biotic and abiotic stressors, this leads to a change in the metabolic composition of allergenic pollen, which could, in turn, influence their allergenic potential.

The aim of this work was to elucidate the influence of increasing CO₂ levels, a driving force of climate change, on the allergenic potential of ragweed pollen. Special focus was on the metabolic changes induced by exposure to high levels of CO₂ during plant growth and how this influences allergic sensitization *in vitro*. Furthermore, as global temperatures rise, so will surface levels of O₃. It is possible that, similar to birch pollen, ragweed pollen allergenicity will be changed by prolonged exposure to elevated O₃ levels. For this purpose, a set of ragweed plants were grown under elevated CO₂ or O₃ levels and the pollen were analyzed for their allergenic potential *in vitro*.

Birch pollen are a major allergen source during spring in central and northern Europe. High degrees of urbanization and urban air pollution are abiotic stressors for plants and also affect the allergenicity of pollen. To analyze the effects of urbanization on birch pollen, pollen from trees in an urban area in Augsburg, Bavaria, were collected during the pollen season in 2015 and 2017, and compared to pollen from trees in rural areas in the greater Augsburg region. The molecular composition of pollen (major allergens, PALMs, LPS) from the different sampling sites and how the pollen act on human immune cells *in vitro*, were of special interest. This could provide novel insights into the potential of pollen to cause allergic sensitization and inflammation.

A healthy microbiome provides protection against allergic diseases, but is constantly subjected to environmental influences. How pollen exposure shapes and affects the nasal microbiome of healthy or allergic persons, and the implications thereof, is insufficiently

34

studied. Therefore the microbiome of eight AR patients and eight healthy volunteers was analyzed over the course of one year in 2016 and alterations during the pollen season were identified. Additionally, studying the pollen microbiome of birch trees will give insight into changes introduced to the nasal microbiome associated with pollen exposure.

Lastly, fungal spore and pollen co-exposure was assessed during the grass pollen season in 2018. Little is known on how pollen and outdoor fungal exposure directly influence the nasal mycobiome and how this affects nasal immune responses. Therefore, the co-exposure situation was mimicked *in vitro* and changes to the nasal mycobiome *in vivo* were assessed by next generation sequencing.

Taken together, the findings aim to improve our understanding of the interactions of environmental influences, such as climate change, anthropogenic air pollution or microbial exposure, on pollen allergenicity, as well as host-factors, such as the microbiome and mycobiome.

Chapter 2 – Material and Methods

2.1. Material

2.1.1. Instruments

Table 1. Instruments

Instrument	Manufacturer	
Absorbance Microplate reader Sunrise [™]	Tecan, Männedorf, Switzerland	
Analytical Balance New Classic MS	Mettler-Toledo GmbH, Gießen, Germany	
	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;	
	Germany	
Big Squid magnetic stirrer	IKA [®] -Werke GmbH & Co. KG, Staufen,	
big squid, magnetic stiller	Germany	
BioDrop	BioDrop UK Ltd, Cambridge, UK	
Bio-Plex Pro [™] Wash Station	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Bio-Plex [®] 200 System	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Centrifuge 5810 R / 5418 R	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany	
CO ₂ Incubator CB160	Binder, Tuttlingen, Germany	
CytoFlex LX	Beckmann Coulter GmbH, Krefeld, Germany	
Duomay 1030 (10° tilt angle) shaker	Heidolph Instruments GmbH & CO. KG,	
	Schwabach, Germany	
Falcon [®] Pipet controller	Corning GmbH, Wiesbaden, Germany	
GEL iX20 Imager Windows Version	INTAS Science Imaging Instruments GmbH,	
	Göttingen, Germany	
Microplate Washer 405 TS	BioTek Germany, Bad Friedrichshall,	
	Germany	
Microscope DMi-1	Leica, Wetzlar, Germany	
Microwave	Severin, Wessling-Berzdord, Germany	
Mini Sub-Cell GT Gel Caster	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Mini-Sub Cell GT UV-Transparent Gel Tray,	Bio-Rad Laboratories. Hercules. CA. USA	
7 x 10 cm		
Mini-Sub [®] Cell GT Cell	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Minitron incubation shaker	Infors HT, Bottmingen, Switzerland	
New Classic MS Analytical Balance	Mettler-Toledo GmbH, Gießen, Germany	
PCR Thermocycler Biometra TADvanced	Analytik-Jena AG, Jena, Germany	
PowerPac [™] Basic Power Supply	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Precellys Evolution Homogenizer	Bertin Instruments, Montigny-le-	
	Bretonneux, France	
Quintix [®] Analytical Balance 60 120 g x	Sartorius AG, Göttingen. Germanv	
0.01 0.1 mg		
Quintix [®] Precision Balance 3,100 g x 10 mg	Sartorius AG, Gottingen, Germany	
Safety workbench Eco safe comfort plus	EINVAIR Deutschland GmbH, Emmendingen,	
Cofety workborch UEDACofe KC 120	Germany Therme Ficher Scientific	
Salety WORKDERCH HEKASate KS, 120 CM	Inermo Fisher Scientific	
Sevencompact pH meter S210	Mettier-Toledo GmbH, Gießen, Germany	

Sub-Cell GT Cell	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Sub-Cell GT UV-Transparent Gel Tray, 15 x 10 cm	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Thermo Mixer C	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany	
Titramax 101 shaker	Heidolph Instruments GmbH & CO. KG,	
	Schwabach, Germany	
V-32 Multi-vortex	BioSan, Riga, Latvia	
Waterbath SW22	Julabo, Hamburg, Germany	
ZX3 Advanced Vortex Mixer	VELP Scientifica, Seelbach, Germany	
Integra Vacusafe Vacuum pump	QIAGEN, Usmate, Italy	
LGex 3410 -20°C freezer	Liebeherr MEDline, Feldkirchen, Germany	
Systec DC-65 (autoclave)	Systec, Wessling-Berzdord, Germany	
Ultra-freezers series UF V -80°C freezer	Binder GmbH, Bulle, Switzerland	

2.1.2. Consumables

Table 2. Consumables

Consumables	Manufacturer	
24-well Transwell® plates with 0.4 μm Pore	Falcon [®] , Corning Inc., Tewksbury, MA, USA	
Polyester Membrane Insert		
48-well plates, cell culture treated, flat bottom	Falcon [®] , Corning Inc., Tewksbury, MA, USA	
50 ml Spritzen Luer Lock	B. Braun Melsungen AG, Melsungen, Germany	
Amicon [®] Ultra 15 ml Centrifugal Filters, 3 kDa	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany	
Cell culture flasks (T25, T75, T175)	Greiner bio-one, Frickenhausen, Germany	
ChemoTx [®] Disposable Chemotaxis System,		
3.2mm dia. Sites, 5 μm pore size, 30 μL 96- well plate	Neuro Probe, Inc., Gaithersburg, MD, USA	
Conical centrifuge tubes (15 ml, 50 ml)	Falcon [®] , Corning Inc., Tewksbury, MA, USA	
Easy strainer (70 μm)	Greiner bio-one, Frickenhausen, Germany	
F96 Cert. Maxisorp NUNC-Immuno Plate	Thermo Fisher	
Inocculation loop sterile, 10 μl	Carl Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany	
Micro tubes (1.5 ml, 2.0 ml)	Sarstedt Eppendorf, Newton, USA	
Millex-GP Syringe Filter Unit, 0.22 μm, polyethersulfone, 33 mm, gamma sterilized	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany	
Non-tissue culture plate 96-well flat/U- bottom	Falcon [®] , Corning Inc., Tewksbury, MA, USA	
Omnifix Spritze steril (1 ml, 5 ml, 10 ml, 20 ml)	B. Braun Melsungen AG, Melsungen, Germany	
Optifit pipette tips (10 μl, 120 μl, 200 μl, 350 μl, 1000 μl)	Sartorius, Göttingen, Germany	
Optifit safety SpaceTM Filter tips	Sartorius Göttingen, Germany	
PCR tubes	Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany	

RHINIXPRO™ NASAL FILTER	Indoor Biotechnologies, Inc., Charlottesville, VA, USA
Serological pipettes (1 ml, 5 ml, 10 ml, 25 ml, 50 ml)	Greiner bio-one, Frickenhausen, Germany
Sterile filter device (250 ml, 500 ml)	Sarstedt AG & Co. KG, Nümbrecht, Germany
Syringe filter unit (0.22 μm)	Merck Millipore, Darmstadt, Germany
Screw Cap Micro Tubes	Sarstedt AG & Co. KG, Nümbrecht, Germany

2.1.3. Kits and Reagents

Table 3. Reagents

Reagent	Manufacturer		
Acetic Acid 1M	Merck, Darmstadt, Germany		
0.25 % Trypsin-EDTA (1x) Phanalrot	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
0.05 % Trypsin-FDTA (1x) Phenolrot	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
1x TMB substrate solution	Invitrogen [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
2-Mercaptoethanol	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
9-OxoOTrE	CaymanChemical, Ann Arbor, MI, USA		
2,2'-Azino-bis(3-ethylbenzthiazoline-6-	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany		
sulfonic acid) (ABTS111 Roche Molecular			
Systems	DECLAR Ristschnologia Cmb4 Erlangen		
peqGOLD Universal Agarose	PEQLAB Biotechnologie GmbH, Erlangen,		
Airway Enithelial Cell Basal Medium (+	PromoCell Heidelberg Germany		
Supplement Pack)	Tomoccil, Heldeberg, Germany		
	Fresenius Kabi Deutschland GmbH, Bad		
Ampuwa (Aqua ad injectibilia)	Homburg, Germany		
	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;		
Automacs running/ wash burler	Germany		
Boving Sorum Albumin (BSA)	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen,		
	Germany		
Catalposide	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany		
CytoFlex Daily IR QC Fluorospheres	Beckman Coulter GmbH, Krefeld, Germany		
CytoFlex Daily QC Fluorospheres	Beckman Coulter GmbH, Krefeld, Germany		
CytoFlex Sheath Fluid	Beckman Coulter GmbH, Krefeld, Germany		
Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
(DMEM), high glucose	Darmstadt, Germany		
Ham's F-12 GlutaMax [™] Nutrient Mixture	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
DIVISO cell culture grade	Applichem, Darmstadt, Germany		
DIVISO FOR PCR	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany		
Deoxynucleotide (dNTP) Solution Mix	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany		

Dulbecco's Phosphate Buffered Saline,	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
D-PBS	Darmstadt, Germany		
FDTA (0.05 %, pH 8.0)	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
DEPEC-Treated Water	Invitrogen [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
	Darmstadt, Germany		
Ethanol absolute	VWR, Bruchsal, Germany		
FcR blocking reagent, human	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;		
	Germany		
Fetal Calf Serum (FCS)	Hyclone , Fisher Scientific, Darmstadt,		
	Sigma-Aldrich Chomio CmbH Taufkirchon		
Fetal Bovine Serum (FCS)	Germany		
FlowClean Cleaning Agent	Beckman Coulter GmbH Krefeld Germany		
Gel Loading Dye Purple (6x)	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany		
	GihcoTM Thermo Fisher Scientific		
Gentamycin	Darmstadt. Germany		
HD Green Plus DNA Stain	Intas, Göttingen, Germany		
Citric Acid monohydrate	Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA. USA		
UEDEC huffer colution 1 M	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
HEPES buffer solution 1 W	Darmstadt, Germany		
Hydrogon porovido solution 20 %	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen,		
	Germany		
Heparin (5000 U/ml) stabilizer-free,	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany		
lyophilized			
Histopaque 1055	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen,		
	Germany		
Histopaque 1119	Signa-Alunch Chemie Gribh, Taurkirchen,		
	Gibco TM Thermo Eisher Scientific		
Kanamycin	Darmstadt. Germany		
	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
L-Glutamine 200 mM (100x)	Darmstadt, Germany		
Lumichrome	(Sigma/Merck) (Schubert&Weiss)		
Lymphonren TM	STEMCELL Technologies, Inc., Vancouver,		
суприоргер	BC, Canada		
Malvidin chloride	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen,		
	Germany		
MEM non-essential amino acids (MEM-	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific,		
NEAAJ	Darmstadt, Germany		
MEM sodium pyruvate	Darmstadt Gormany		
	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH Taufkirchon		
Mitomycin C	Germany		
	Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific. Darmstadt.		
MEM vitamin solution (100x)	Germany		
NEBNext [®] Ultra [™] II Q5 Master Mix	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany		

NEBNext [®] Ultra [™] Mastermix II	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany	
p-Coumaryl alcohol 4-O-glucoside	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany	
Pelargonidin chloride	Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany	
Penicillin-Streptomycin (10.000 U/ml)	Gibco [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific Darmstadt, Germany	
Potato Dextrose Agar (PDA)	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany	
PureCol [®] Type I Collagen Solution, 3 mg/ml (Bovine)	Advanced Biomatrix, Inc., Carlsbad, CA, USA	
Q5 Hotstart High Fidelity DNA Polymerase	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany	
Quercetin-3-O-spophoroside	Kindly provided by L. Aglas, University Salzburg	
RBC Buffer		
Reagent DX	QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany	
Recombinant human IL-21	PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ, USA	
Recombinant human IL-4	PeproTech, Rocky Hill, NJ, USA	
Recombinant human GM-CSF	PromoCell GmbH, Heidelberg, Germany	
Roswell Park Memorial Institute RPMI- 1640	Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Darmstadt, Germany	
Silica/zirconium beads (100 μm)	Carl Roth GmbH, Karlsruhe, Germany	
Stool Stabilizer Solution	Invitek Molecular, Berlin Germany	
Streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase	Cytavia, Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH,	
conjugate	Taufkirchen, Germany	
Tween20	Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA	
Proteinase (10 mg/ml)	AppliChem GmbH, Darmstadt, Germany	
Q5 [®] Reaction Buffer Pack	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany	
Retinoic Acid	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany	
Triton X-100	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany	
Trypanblue 0.4 % solution	Invitrogen [™] , Thermo Fisher Scientific, Darmstadt, Germany	
Trizma [®] base, Tris	Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Taufkirchen, Germany	
Sodium bicarbonate (NaHCO ₃)	Merck KGa, Darmstadt, Germany	
Disodium phosphate (Na ₂ HPO ₄)	Merck KGa, Darmstadt, Germany	
Sodium chloride (NaCl)	Carl Roth GmbH, Karlsruhe, Germany	
Potassium phosphate (KH ₂ PO ₄)	Merck KGa, Darmstadt, Germany	
Potassium chloride (KCl)	Merck KGa, Darmstadt, Germany	
Sodium carbonate (Na ₂ CO ₃)	Merck KGa, Darmstadt, Germany	
PromoFluor 840, Reactive Dyes	PromoCell GmbH, Heidelberg, Germany	

Table 4. Kits

Kit	Manufacturer	
CD14 MissoBoods human	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;	
CD14 MicroBeaus, numan	Germany	
QIAamp UCP Pathogen Mini Kit	QIAGEN GmbH, Hilden, Germany	
P Coll Isolation Kit mouse	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;	
B Cell Isolation Kit, mouse	Germany	
Monarch [®] PCR & DNA Cleanup Kit	New England Biolabs, Frankfurt, Germany	
Bio-Plex Pro™ Human IgE Isotyping Assay	Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA	
Phl p 5 Custom 1-plex Multiplex Array for		
Indoor Allergens (MARIA) with Magnetic	INDOOR Biotechnologies, Inc., Cardiff, UK	
Beads		
R collicolation Kit II, human	Miltenyi Biotech, Bergisch Gladbach;	
B cell isolation kit il, numan	Germany	
Pierce [™] LAL Chromogenic Endotoxin	Fisher Scientific, Darmstadt, Germany	
Quantitation kit		
QIAamp UCP Pathogen Mini Kit (50)	QIAGEN, Hilden, Germany	

Table 5. ELISA kits. Lyophilized antibodies were reconstituted and stored according to manufacturer's instructions.

ELISA		Manufacturer	
Bet v 1 E	LISA	ALLERGOPHARMA GmbH & Ko.KG, Reinbek,	
		Germany	
Human A	Adenosine ELISA kit	MyBioSource, Inc., San Diego, CA, USA	
Human IL-10 ELISA Set			
Human I	L-1β ELISA Set II RUO	PDPieccience Pharmingen San Diago CA	
Human IL-4 ELISA Set RUO		LISA	
Human IL-8 OptEIA ELISA		USA	
Human MCP-1/CCL2 ELISA			
Human TNF OptEIA ELISA			
Human CCL17/TARC DuoSet		P&D Systems Wieshaden Cormany	
Human MDC/CCL22 ELISA		Red Systems, Wesbaden, Germany	
	IL-6 monoclonal antibody (MQ2-	eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
Human	13A5), capture antibody		
IL-6	IL-6 monoclonal antibody (MQ2-	eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
ELISA	39C3, Biotin), detection antibody		
	Recombinant human IL-6 (RUO)	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA,	
	Standard	USA	
Human	Purified Rat Anti-Human IL-12	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA,	
	p70, capture antibody	USA	
IL-12	IL-12 Biotin anti-human IL-12/IL-23 p40	eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
ELISA	antibody, detection antibody		
	Recombinant Human IL-12 (p70)	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA,	
	(RUO), Standard	USA	

	Purified rat anti-mouse IgE, (Clone R35-72), <i>capture antibody</i>	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA, USA	
Murine IgE	Biotin rat anti-mouse IgE (Clone R35-118), <i>detection antibody</i>	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA, USA	
ELISA	Purified Mouse IgE K Isotype Control, <i>Standard</i>	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA, USA	
	Streptavidin-Peroxidase	Calbiochem [®] , Merck Millipore, Burlington, MA, USA	
PGE ₂ ELIS	LISA Enzo Life Sciences GmbH, Lörrach, Germ		
LTB ₄ ELIS	A	Enzo Life Sciences GmbH, Lörrach, Germany	

Table 6. Antibodies for flow cytometry and cell culture.

Antibody	Manufacturer	
CD40 Monoclonal Antibody (5C3), PE	eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
Mouse Anti-Human CD80, Clone L307.4 (RUO), APC-H7	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA, USA	
Mouse Anti-Human CD83, Clone HB15e (RUO), APC	BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego, CA, USA	
CD86		
Mouse Anti-Human HLA-DR, Clone G46-6BDBioscience Pharmingen, San Diego(RUO), PE-CF594USA		
CD1a monoclonal antibody (HI149), PE- Cyanine-7	eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
FITC Mouse Anti-Human CD14 Clone M5E2	2 eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA	
LEAF [™] purified anti-mouse CD40 antibody	dy BioLegend, Inc., San Diego, CA, USA	

2.1.4. Buffers and media

Table 7 Buffers

Buffer	Reagents	Concentration
Fungal lysis buffer	H ₂ O	11
	TritonX-100	1%
	Tween 20	0.5 %
	Tris-HCL (pH 8)	10 mM
	EDTA	1 mM
MARIA Buffer, pH 7.3-7.5	PBS	1x
	Tween20	0.02%
	BSA	1%
PBS (20x) for MARIA Buffer,	H ₂ O	11
рН 7.4	NaCl	640 g
	KH ₂ PO ₄	16 g
	Na ₂ HPO ₄	92 g
	KCI	16 g
PBS (20x) for ELISA, pH 7.2	H ₂ O	11

	Na ₂ HPO ₄	2.88 g
	NaCl	160 g
	KH2PO4	4 g
	KCI	4 g
Tris Buffer (10x), 500 mM,	H ₂ O	11
pH 7.4, murine IgE ELISA	Tris	60.55 g
Coating Buffer BD OptEIA ELISA, pH 9.5	H ₂ O	500 ml
	NaHCO ₃	4.2 g
	Na ₂ CO ₃	1.78 g
FACS Buffer	D-PBS	
	FCS	5 %
	EDTA	2 mM

Table 8. Cell culture media. Cell culture media were sterile filtered and stored at 4°C or -20°C.

Medium	Reagents Concentration		
huDC medium	RPMI-1640	90 %	
	FCS (HyClone)	10 %	
	L-Glutamine	2 mM	
	Gentamycin	20 μg/ml	
	2-Mercaptoethanol	50 μΜ	
Migration medium	RPMI-1640	90 %	
	FCS (HyClone)	10 %	
	L-Glutamine	1%	
	MEM-NEAA	1%	
	MEM sodium pyruvate	1%	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	1%	
HNEC/Feeder medium	Airway Epithelial Cell Basal Medium	45 %	
	Ham's F-12 GlutaMax [™] Nutrient Mix	45 %	
	FCS (HyClone)	10 %	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	100 U/ml	
	Epidermal Growth Factor	10 ng/ml	
	Insulin	5 μg/ml	
	Hydrocortisone	0.5 mg/ml	
	Epinephrine	0.5 mg/ml	
	Triiodo-L-thyronine	6.7 ng/ml	
	Transferrin	10 μg/ml	
	Retinoic acid	0.1 μg/ml	
HNEC medium	Airway Epithelial Cell Basal Medium	45 %	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	100 U/ml	
	Epidermal Growth Factor	10 ng/ml	
	Insulin	5 μg/ml	
	Hydocortisone	0.5 mg/ml	
	Epinephrine	0.5 mg/ml	
	Triiodo-L-thyronine	6.7 ng/ml	
	Transferrin	10 μg/ml	

	Retinoic acid	0.1 μg/ml	
ALI medium	Airway Epithelial Cell Basal Medium	40 %	
	DMEM high Glucose	50 %	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	100 U/ml	
	Epidermal Growth Factor	10 ng/ml	
	Insulin	5 μg/ml	
	Hydocortisone	0.5 mg/ml	
	Epinephrine	0.5 mg/ml	
	Triiodo-L-thyronine	6.7 ng/ml	
	Transferrin	10 µg/ml	
	Retinoic acid	0.7 μg/ml	
Murine B cell medium	RPMI 1640	89 %	
	FCS (HyClone)	10 %	
	L-glutamine,	2 mM	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	1%	
	2-Mercaptoethanol	50 μΜ	
	MEM sodium pyruvate	1 mM	
	MEM nonessential amino acids	0.1 mM	
	HEPES	20 mM	
Human B cell medium	RPMI-1640	88 %	
	FCS (Sigma)	10 %	
	L-Glutamine	2 mM	
	MEM-NEAA	1%	
	MEM sodium pyruvate	1 mM	
	Pen/Strep	1%	
	2-Mercaptoethanol	50 μΜ	
L-cell medium	RPMI-1640	87 %	
	FCS (HyClone)	10 %	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	100 μg/ml	
	Kanamycin	1%	
	MEM-NEAA	1%	
	MEM sodium pyruvate	1 mM	
	MEM vitamin solution	1%	
3T3 medium	DMEM high Glucose 80 %		
	FCS (HyClone)	20 %	
	Penicillin-Streptomycin	100 U/ml	
Synthetic nasal	SNM medium was prepared as		
medium (SNM)	described by (Krismer et al., 2014)		

2.1.5. Primers

Application	Name	Adapter + Sequence	Region
	27F-YM	5' TCG TCG GCA GCG TCA GAT GTG TAT AAG AGA	16S rRNA
Microbiome	forward	CAG – AGAGTTTGATYMTGGCTCAG 3'	V1-3
nasal	534R	5' GTC TCG TGG GCT CGG AGA TGT GTA TAA GAG	16S rRNA
	Reverse	ACA G AT TAC CGC GGC TGC TGG 5'	V1-3
Plastid	799f		16S rRNA
exclusion	forward	S AAC WIGG ATT AGA TACC CKG S	V5-V9
	Illum115f	5' TCG TCG GCA GCG TCA GAT GTG TAT AAG AGA	16S rRNA
Pollen	forward	CAG CAA CGA GCG CAA CCC T-3'	V7-9
microbiome	Illum1492r	5' GTC TCG TGG GCT CGG AGA TGT GTA TAA GAG	16S rRNA
	Reverse	ACA GGT TAC CTT GTT ACG ACT T 3'	V7-9
	18S-F	5' TCG TCG GCA GCG TCA GAT GTG TAT AAG AGA	ITS 18S
Nasal	forward	CAG GTA AAA GTC GTA ACA AGG TTT C 3'	
mycobiome	5.8S-R	5' GTC TCG TGG GCT CGG AGA TGT GTA TAA GAG	
	reverse	ACA GGT GTT CAA AGA YTC GAT GAT TCA C 3'	

 Table 9 Primer sequences for Illumina sequencing and plastid exclusion PCR

2.1.6. Software

 Table 10 Software used for statistical and bioinformatic analyses

Software	Version	Company		
Kaluza Analysis	2.1	Beckman Coulter GmbH, Krefeld, Germany		
Graphpad Prism	8.4.3	GraphPad Software, Inc., San Diego, CA, USA		
R	3.6.2	R Core Team (2019)		
microbIEM	v0.4	Institute of Environmental Medicine		
MetaboAnalyst	4.0	(Chong, Wishart, & Xia, 2019)		
MicrobiomeAnalyst		(Chong, Liu, Zhou, & Xia, 2020; A. Dhariwal et al., 2017)		
MassTrix	v.3	http://masstrix3.helmholtz-muenchen.de/masstrix3/		

2.2. Methods

2.2.1. Study Designs

2.2.1.1. Birch panel study 2016

Over the course of one year, monthly or bi-weekly (during the birch pollen season 2016) swabs of the middle nasal meatus of eight allergic rhinitis patients and eight non-atopic volunteers were taken. From those, 16S rRNA hypervariable regions V1-V3 were sequenced using the Illumina MiSeq sequencing platform to study the microbial composition. Visit 1, 14 and 15 were used as a baseline, since pollen concentration were lowest during these time points. The pollen season was defined as Visit 2-13. During the birch flowering season 2016, pollen from 60 characterized sampling sites in Augsburg, Germany, were collected for 16S sequencing of pollen-associated microbes (Figure 8).



Figure 8 Study Design birch panel study. From November 2015 to October 216, the nasal microbiome swabs of the middle meatus of atopic (n=8) and non-atopic (n=8) study participants were taken during a total of 15 visits. During the birch pollen season in 2016, swabs were taken bi-weekly.

2.2.1.2. Picnic study 2018

During the grass and fungal spore season in June-July 2018, seven healthy volunteers sat in a flowering meadow for one hour after spending at least three hours indoors on five weekly visits. Swabs of the middle nasal meatus of four participants were taken immediately before and after the outdoor exposure for ITS sequencing of the nasal mycobiome. Three of the participants wore nasal filters 1 h indoors and 1 h during the outdoor stay. Simultaneously, portable pollen traps were set up indoors and outdoors to measure the pollen and fungal spore content. Additionally, traps were set up with PDA plates to collect cultivable fungal species (Figure 9).



Figure 9 Study Design Picnic Study 2018. During the grass pollen and fungal spore season 2018, 7 volunteers spent one hour outdoors in a flowering meadow on 5 weekly visits. Inhaled allergens were measured in nasal filters worn 1 h before and during the outdoor exposure, while swabs of the nasal mycobiome were taken directly before and after the exposure. Simultaneously, pollen and fungal spore traps were set up indoors and outdoors to measure the pollen load and identify fungi from the environment for subsequent co-stimulation experiments of HNECs *in vitro*.

2.2.2. Sample collection and preparation

2.2.2.1. Pollen

Betula pendula (Bet) pollen were collected during the flowering periods in 2013 (Munich and surrounding area), 2015 and 2017 (Augsburg and surrounding area) and were kindly provided by Isabelle Beck (Chair and Institute of Environmental Medicine, Augsburg) and Franziska Kolek (Chair and Institute of Environmental Medicine, Augsburg). *Phleum pratense* (PhI) pollen were collected during the flowering season in 2015 and kindly provided by Stefanie Gilles (Chair and Institute of Environmental Medicine, Augsburg). *Ambrosia artemisiifolia* pollen were grown in phytotron walk-in chambers under control conditions (control-RWE, 380 ppm)

 CO_2 or 40 ppb O_3) and elevated CO_2 (CO_2 -RWE, 700 ppm) or O_3 (O_3 -RWE, 80 ppb) levels at the Institute of Biochemical Plant Pathology (BIOP), Helmholtz Zentrum München, and kindly provided by Ulrike Frank.

2.2.2.2. Aqueous pollen extracts

Aqueous pollen extracts (APE) were prepared by suspending pollen grains in either D-PBS or cell culture media. The suspension was incubated for 30 min at 37°C in a water bath with continuous shaking and vortexing every 10 min. Then, the extracts were centrifuged for 10 min at 4000 rpm, 4°C, and the supernatants were sterile filtered using a 0.22 μ m filter. In the following, APE concentrations used in *in vitro* experiments correspond to the amount of pollen originally used for the extraction.

2.2.2.3. Nasal swabs

Samples for the nasal microbiome of the *meatus medius* were obtained by swabbing approximately 3 cm deep in both nostrils of the study participants. The swabs were stored in micro tubes prepared with 500 μ L Stool Stabilizer and 0.5 mg silica beads at -80°C.

2.2.2.4. Nasal filter extracts

Study participants spent both one hour indoors and outdoors wearing nasal filters. The nasal filter devices were used as described by the manufacturer, allowing the participants to breathe normally for the duration of the indoor and outdoor exposure. The filter devices were collected in 5 ml D-PBS + 0.05 % Tween20 and washed for 2 h at RT and 300 rpm on an Eppendorf shaker. Finally, 1 mL aliquots of the extracts were stored at -80°C until further use.

To measure the allergen content in the extracts, the aliquots were thawed and diluted 1:10 in D-PBS to obtain a final concentration of 0.05 mM Tween20. The diluted extracts were then concentrated using 15 ml Amicon[®]Ultra filters with a 3 kDa cutoff according to the manufacturer's manual. Briefly, 4 ml diluted extract were added to the filter and centrifuged at 4000 x g at RT. The filtrate was discarded and another 4 mL of extract were added on top of the concentrate and centrifuged again. This process was repeated until the whole nasal extract was concentrated to a final volume of 200-500 µl. The concentrated extract was stored at -80°C.

2.2.3. Cell donors and ethics

Isolation, culture and stimulation of human primary nasal epithelial cells and dendritic cells, as well as microbiome sampling was approved by the ethical committee of the Medical Faculty of the Technical University Munich (ethics statement code: 54/17 S) and the consultative commission of the Augsburg University Medical School (ethics statement code: 2016-7). Blood samples, human nasal epithelial cells from turbinoplastic surgery or nasal microbiome swabs were collected after written informed consent. Atopy status of blood or nasal cell donors was determined by measuring total serum IgE and allergen specific IgE by serum ImmunoCAP (ThermoFisher, Massachusetts, USA). Non-atopic donors were defined by total IgE <100 kU/L and negative specific IgE against common aeroallergens (tree mix, grass mix, mugwort, ragweed, house dust mite, fungal spores). The panel study 2015/2016 was approved by local ethics committee of the Technical University of Munich (internal code 19/15).

2.2.4. Cell culture based methods

2.2.4.1. Isolation of peripheral blood mononuclear cells

Peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) were isolated from blood of healthy donors via density gradient centrifugation. Whole blood collected in sodium heparin coated syringes was diluted 1:2 in D-PBS and then overlaid onto 10 ml LymphoPrep. After 15 min centrifugation at 2200 rpm at RT with the break turned off, the PBMC layer was collected in a fresh tube and washed with D-PBS + 5 mM EDTA, followed by 10 min at 1600 rpm. The supernatant was aspirated and the pellet was suspended in D-PBS + 5 mM EDTA. Following centrifugation for 10 min at 1200 rpm, the pellet was suspended in either D-PBS + 2 mM EDTA (for MACS) or D-PBS + 2 mM EDTA (for freezing of cells) and the cell number was determined. After an additional wash step at 1200 rpm for 10 min, the cells were either suspended in freezing medium for storage in liquid N₂ or prepared for MACS.

2.2.4.2. Cultivation and differentiation of monocyte-derived dendritic cells

CD14⁺ MACS sorted monocytes were seeded in a T75 flask at 10⁶ cells/mL in huDC medium. To promote differentiation into monocyte-derived dendritic cells (moDCs), GM-CSF (500 U/ml) and IL-4 (500 U/ml) were added to the culture. After two days, half of the medium was changed and fresh cytokines were added. The cells were cultured at 37°C, 5 % CO₂ for a total of 5 days and then the differentiation was assessed by flow cytometry staining for CD14 and CD1a surface markers and adding PromoFluor810 for live-dead discrimination.

2.2.4.3. Stimulation of dendritic cells

Mature moDCs were seeded in a flat bottom 96-well plate (10^5 cells/well) and stimulated with huDC medium (unstimulated control), LPS (100 ng/ml or LPS concentrations corresponding to APEs), BPE (1 mg/ml, 3 mg/ml or 10 mg/ml), and Amb APE (0.3 mg/ml, 0.6 mg/ml, 1.25 mg/ml, 2.5 mg/ml). Pelargonidin, Malvidin, Catalposide, 9-Oxo-OTrE, Q3OS, p-Coumaryl alcohol-4-O glucoside, Lumichrome, CTRL-Mix and CO₂-Mix (Table 11) were used at $3*10^{-6}$ M. Supernatants of Amb-APE stimulated HNECs were pooled across all donors with concentrations corresponding to 0.5 mg/ml and 1.8 mg/ml pollen for moDC stimulation. After 24 h at 37° C, 5% CO₂, supernatants were collected for chemokine and cytokine measurements via ELISA and the cells were harvested to analyze the maturation and differentiation markers (CD40, CD80, CD83, CD86, HLA-DR) via flow cytometry.

 Table 11 Putative substances identified in CO2-RWE and control-RWE, their compound class and corresponding compound mix for moDC stimulation.

Compound	Compound class	Compound-Mix	
Pelargonidin (Pel)	Anthocyanidins		
Malvidin (Mal)	Anthocyanidins		
Catalposide (Cat)	Terpenoids	CO ₂ -IVIIX	
9-Oxo-OTrE (9-OTrE)	α-Linolenic acid metabolites		
p-Coumaryl alcohol 4-O glucoside	Phenylpropanoids		
(pC4OG)		Control Mix	
Lumichrome (Lumi)	Riboflavins	CONTROLIVITX	
Quercitin-3-O-sophoroside (Q3OS)	Flavones and flavonols		

2.2.4.4. Isolation of polymorphonuclear cells

Polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNs) were isolated from blood of healthy donors via double density gradient centrifugation. Whole blood collected in 0.5 M EDTA coated syringes was diluted 1:2 in D-PBS and then overlaid onto a double density gradient consisting of 13 ml Histopaque 1077 overlaid on 13 ml Histopaque 1119. After centrifugation (15 min, 1900 rpm, RT, brake off), two fluffy bands form and the bottom band containing PMNs is collected in a fresh tube and washed with D-PBS + 5 mM EDTA (10 min, 1400 rpm, RT). The supernatant was discarded and the pellet washed in D-PBS + 5 mM EDTA (10 min, 1400 rpm, RT). Erythrocytes present in the pellet were lysed by suspending the cells in 2 ml cold RBC lysis buffer for 5 min at RT. The cells were washed with D-PBS (10 min, 1400 rpm, RT) and the cell number was determined.

2.2.4.5. Neutrophil migration assay

Freshly isolated PMNs were used to determine the chemotactic potential of aqueous pollen extracts. 30 μ L of migration medium, LTB₄ (10⁻⁷ M), BPEs (10 mg/ml) or Amb-APEs (2.5 mg/ml) were added to the wells of a 96-well migration plate. A 5 μ m pore membrane was placed on top of the plate and 5 x 10⁴ cells were added in 50 μ l drops to the membrane. The cells were incubated at 37°C, 5 % CO₂ for 1 hour. Non-migrated cells were removed from the membrane by D-PBS and the plate was shortly spun down to collect the cells. Migrated cells were moved to a fresh 96-well plate containing 200 μ L FACS buffer and counted by flow cytometry for 45 s using a flow rate of 60 μ l/min.

2.2.4.6. Culture of murine 3T3 fibroblast cell line

Murine 3T3 fibroblasts were used as feeder cells for primary HNECs. The cells were cultured in 12 ml 3T3 medium in T75 flasks at 37°C, 6.5 % CO₂ and passaged every 2-3 days. For coculture with primary HNECS, the 3T3s were treated with DMEM + 2 % Mitomycin C for 2 h at 37°C, 6.5 % CO₂. Then the cells were washed with D-PBS and detached using 0.05 % Trypsin-EDTA and seeded at a density of 0.8 x 10^6 cells/T75 flask in feeder medium.

2.2.4.7. Isolation of primary human nasal epithelial cells (HNEC)

Primary human nasal epithelial cells (HNECs) were isolated from turbinoplastic surgery specimens of non-allergic donors as recently described (Bergougnan et al., 2020). Briefly, the tissue samples were treated twice with gentamycin and antimycotics-antibiotics solution for 10-30 min and cut into 1 cm pieces. To obtain a single cell suspension, the tissue pieces were repeatedly digested with 0.25 % Trypsin-EDTA and then passed through a 30 μ m cell strainer. After centrifugation (300 x g, 10 min, RT), the cells were co-cultured with Mitomycin C arrested murine 3T3 fibroblasts in HNEC/Feeder medium. After 4-5 days (37°C, 6.5 % CO₂), the medium was replaced and from then on, every 2 days half of the medium was replaced until cells reached 80-90 % confluency. Then the cells were either passaged onto freshly Mitomycin C arrested 3T3s or frozen and stored in liquid N₂. Passage 1 cells were either kept in liquid N₂ or used directly for downstream assays.

2.2.4.8. Monolayer culture of HNECs

Second passage HNECs were seeded in tissue culture flat bottom 48-well plates at a density of 2 x 10^4 cells/well in complete HNEC medium and incubated at 37° C, 5 % CO₂ for five days. At 80 % confluence, the medium was changed to HNEC medium without hydrocortisone and

cells were stimulated with medium, LPS (corresponding to LPS content in pollen extracts), BPE (1 mg/ml – 10 mg/ml), RWEs (0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml), PhI p 1 (1 μ g/ml), PhI p 5 (1 μ g/ml), or fungal spores of *Fusarium sp, Cladosporium cladosporioides* or *Penicillium manginii* (10⁵ spores) or combinations of fungal spores and PhI p 1/5. After 24 h, supernatants were collected for cytokine and chemokine measurements.

2.2.4.9. Air liquid interface culture and stimulation of HNECs

Second passage HNECs were cultured in a T75 flask in complete Airway Epithelial Cell Growth Medium until they reached 80-90 % confluency. Then the cells were transferred to collagen coated transwells (0.3 mg/ml in Aqua ad inj., 30 min, 37°C) at a density of 1-1.5 x 10⁵ cells/well in a 24-well plate, and cultured in ALI-medium for 5 days. The medium was changed in the apical (200 μ l) and basolateral (600 μ l) well on day 2. On day 5, the medium was changed in the basolateral well and aspirated in the apical well (airlift). For the next 21 days, the basolateral medium was changed every 2 days until the trans-epithelial electrical resistance (TER) reached a value of >2000 Ω . Then the cells were stimulated with medium, *Phl p 1* (1 μ g/ml), fungal spores (3.3 x 10⁴ spores of Fusarium or Cladosporium) or combinations with fungal spores and allergens. TER measurements were performed at baseline, 1 h, 6 h, 24 h and 48 h after stimulation.

2.2.4.10. Isolation and stimulation of murine B cells

Naïve murine B cells were isolated from spleens of 12 week old female Balb/c mice. The spleens were cut in small pieces and passed through a 70 μ m cell strainer to obtain a single cell suspension. The cells were washed with D-PBS for 10 min at 300 x g at RT. Erythrocytes were lysed by adding 2 ml ice cold RBC buffer for 2-5 min. The reaction was stopped by 40 ml D-PBS. After washing the cells (10 min at 300 x g at RT), the number of cells was determined and naïve B cells were isolated via MACS. 10⁵ cells/well were plated in murine B cell medium in a 96-well F-bottom plate and stimulated with anti-CD40 antibody (5 µg/ml) and murine IL-4 (25 ng/ml) as positive control or in the presence of RWE (0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml) or BPE (1 mg/ml – 10 mg/ml). Unstimulated cells were used as negative control. After 8 days at 37°C, 5 % CO₂, supernatants were collected for IgE measurements.

2.2.4.11.Culture of murine L-cells

Murine L-cells are a murine fibroblast cell line expressing human CD40L (kindly provided by W. van de Veen, Swiss Institute of Allergy and Asthma Research). Then, 10⁵ cells were seeded

in 25 ml L-cell medium in a T175 and cultured at 37° C, 5 % CO₂. Confluent cultures were passaged every 2-3 days. For co-culture with naïve human B cells, L-cells were treated with DMEM + 2 % Mitomycin C for 2 h at 37° C, 5 % CO₂. Then the cells were washed with D-PBS and detached using 0.05 % Trypsin-EDTA and seeded in a 96-well plate.

2.2.4.12. Isolation and stimulation of naïve human B cells

Naïve human B cells were isolated from the CD14 negative PBMC fraction from the DC isolation via untouched MACS isolation. Per well, 750 B cells were co-cultured with 10⁴ L-cells per well in a flat bottom 96-well plate in human B cell medium and stimulated with IL-4 (50 ng/ml) + IL-21 (50 ng/ml) in the presence or absence of 3 mg/ml BPE. After 15 and 21 days, supernatants were collected to measure IgE content.

2.2.5. Molecular methods

2.2.5.1. Extraction of microbial DNA from nasal swabs

Microbial DNA from nasal swabs was extracted following the instructions of the QIAamp UCP Pathogen Mini Kit with the following modifications. 650 μ l of ATL buffer containing 4.3 μ l DX buffer were added to swabs in tubes containing 500 mg zirconia beads and 500 μ l Stool stabilizing solution. Mechanical pre-lysis was performed by shaking at 5600 rpm, 2x 90 s with 15 s break in between on a Precellys Evolution bead beater. The volumes of the reagents were adjusted to the supernatant obtained from step 7 of the pre-lysis protocol. Finally, the DNA was eluted twice with 2x 50 μ L elution buffer and stored at -20°C.

2.2.5.2. Extraction of microbial DNA from pollen

A pool of 200 mg birch pollen collected in 2016 was suspended in 500 μ l Stool Stabilizer Solution and vortexed. The pollen solution was centrifuged for 10 min at 10,000 x g at RT. The supernatant was collected and transferred to a fresh tube containing 0.5 mg silica beads. Microbial DNA from pollen was extracted using the QIAamp UCP Pathogen Mini Kit following the same instructions as described above.

2.2.5.3. Extraction of fungal DNA for species identification

Pure strain fungal colonies that were incubated for 4-5 days were suspended in 200 μ l fungal lysis buffer and vortexed vigorously. The samples were incubated for 10 min at 95°C and shaking at 600 rpm. After centrifugation for 2 min at 10,000 x g, the supernatants were collected and species were identified by Illumina Sequencing (ITS primers see Table 9).

2.2.5.4. Illumina Sequencing of nasal microbiome

For Illumina Sequencing of the 16S rRNA V1-V3 region of the nasal microbiome, DNA samples were sent to the TUM Core Facility Microbiome at the ZIEL Institute for Food and Health in Freising, Germany.

2.2.5.5. Illumina Sequencing of nasal mycobiome (ITS)

A first step PCR to amplify the ITS sequence of the nasal mycobiome and to add adapters for sequencing is described below (Table 12, Table 13). Subsequent barcoding and sequencing was carried out at the TUM Core Facility Microbiome at the ZIEL Institute for Food and Health in Freising, Germany.

Component	Stock	final	1x
NEBNext Ultra II Q5 Master Mix (2x)	2x	1x	12.5 μl
Primer 18S-F + 5.8S-R	10 µM each	0.2 µM each	1 µl
DEPC H ₂ O			6.5 μl
DNA		30 ng	5 μl
Total volume			25 μl

Table 13 PCR protocol for ITS sequencing.

Initial	Denaturation	Annealing	Extension	Extension	store
Denaturation					
98°C	98°C	58°C	72°C	72°C	4°C
10 min	30 s	30 s	60 s	10 min	∞
		25 cycles			

2.2.5.6. Illumina sequencing of pollen microbiome

After excluding pollen-associated chloroplast DNA from the samples (see below), the first step adapter PCR was performed and the samples were further processed at the Core Facility Microbiome at the ZIEL Institute for Food and Health in Freising, Germany.

Component	stock	final	1x
Q5 Buffer	5x	1x	5 μl
Q5 Enhancer	5x	1x	5 µl
dNTPs	10 mM	200 µM	0.5 μl
Primer illum1115f + illum1492r	10 µM each	0.4 μM	1 µl
Q5 HotStart Polymerase		0.02 U/µl	0.25 μl
dH ₂ O			8.25
DNA template		5 ng	5 μΙ
Total volume			25 μl

Table 14 Master mix for 16S rRNA V7-V9 adapter PCR for sequencing of pollen microbiome.

Table 15 PCR protocol for pollen microbiome adapter PCR.

Initial	Denaturation	Annealing	Extension	Extension	store
Denaturation					
98°C	98°C	60°C	72°C	72°C	4°C
30 s	10 s	30 s	20 s	5 min	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~
		15 cycles			

2.2.5.7. Plastid exclusion PCR of pollen-associated microbiome

To reduce contamination with chloroplast DNA for 16S rRNA V7-V9 regions of the pollen microbiome, 16S rRNA region V5-V7 was pre-amplified (**Table 16, Table 17**), resulting in two fragments. The smaller fragment, containing bacterial DNA, was extracted from a 2 % agarose gel using the Monarch Nucleic Acid Purification kit according to the manufacturer's manual.

Table 16 Master mix for plastid exclusion PCR

Component	Stock	final	1x
NEBNext Ultra II Q5 Master Mix (2x)	2x	1x	12.5 μl
BSA		1 %	0.25 μl
Primer-Mix 799f + illum1492r	(10 µM each)	0.4 μM	1 µl
dH₂O			6.25 μl
DNA template		100 ng	5 µl
Total volume			25 μl

Initial Denaturation	Denaturation	Annealing	Extension	Extension	store
94°C	95°C	53°C	72°C	72°C	4°C
3 min	20 s	40 s	40 s	7 min	8
		25 cycles			

Table 17 PCR Protocol for plastid exclusion PCR.

2.2.6. Immunology-based methods

2.2.6.1. Flow cytometry

For flow cytometry of moDC surface markers, 10^5 cells/well were suspended in 200 µL D-PBS in a round-bottom 96-well plate and spun down (short centrifugation, max. 2000 rpm, 15 s). The supernatant was discarded and the pellet re-suspended in 100 µL PromoFluor 840 live/dead stain (1:1000 in D-PBS). After 15 min at 4°C, the cells were washed with FACS buffer (short centrifugation, max. 2000 rpm, 15 s) and the pellet was suspended in 5 µL FcR blocking reagent for 10 min in the dark at RT to inhibit unspecific binding of the antibodies. Then, 50 µL antibody-mix (**Table 18**) were added for 30 min at 4°C, followed by a wash step (FACS buffer, short centrifugation, max. 2000 rpm, 15 s). The pellet was re-suspended in 200 µL FACS buffer to obtain a single cell suspension and the differentiation and maturation maker expression was measured on a CytoFlexLX. 50*10⁴ cells were recorded within 3 min at a flow rate of 60 µL/min. The data was analyzed using Kaluza 2.1 software.

Table 18. FACS antibodies for the analysis of surface DC maturation and differentiation markers. The optimum concentrations for each antibody were pre-determined in a titration experiment.

Antibody	Dilution in FACS-Buffer	Channel CytoFlexLX
Live/Dead PF840	1:1000	IR840-A790
CD14-FITC	1:100	B525-FITC
CD40 – PE	1:100	Y585-PE
CD1a-PE-Cy7	1:200	Y763-PC7
HLA-DR – PE-CF594	1:200	Y610-mCherry
CD83 – APC	1:100	R660-APC
CD80 – APCH7	1:200	R763-APCA750
CD86 – Pacific Orange	1:200	V610

2.2.6.2. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay – ELISA

To measure cytokines and chemokines in cell culture supernatants, and allergen content and PALMs in pollen extracts, ELISAs were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. Amb a 1 measurements were provided by L. Aglas, University Salzburg.

2.2.6.3. Magnetic activated cell sorting – MACS

CD14 positive monocytes were isolated from PBMCs using positive selection and naïve human B cells were isolated from the resulting CD14 negative population. Naïve murine B cells were isolated via untouched selection. All isolations were carried out on an AutoMACS Pro cell separator following the manufacturers' instructions.

2.2.6.4. Multiplex Array for Indoor Allergens – MARIA®

Phl p 5 content in nasal filter extracts was analyzed using a single-plex array for indoor allergens according to the manufacturers' instructions and measured on a Bio-Plex 200[™].

2.2.6.5. IgE BioPlex assay

IgE in cell culture supernatants of human B cells stimulated with BPE was analyzed using Bio-Plex Pro[™] Human IgE Isotyping Assay according to manufacturer's instructions on a BioPlex 200[™].

2.2.7. Microbiology

2.2.7.1. Isolation and identification of fungi

Indoor and outdoor fungi were collected on PDA plates using a portable volumetric Burkard pollen and spore trap. The plates were placed in a common area for 1 h indoors and next to the study participants for 1 h outdoor exposure. Exposed plates were kept at RT for 5 days and then colonies were picked with a single use inoculation loop and streaked on fresh agar plates. After another 4-5 days, single colonies were picked for DNA extraction.

2.2.7.2. Cultivation of fungi and spore collection

Subcultures of pure strain fungal cultures were obtained by cutting 1 cm² pieces of the original culture and placing it on a fresh PDA plate. The plate was incubated at RT (*Fusarium sp*) or 25°C (*Cladosporium cladosporioides, Penicillium manginii*) for 1-3 weeks until spores were produced. A swab was used to scrape the spores of the culture dish and placed into 1 ml HNEC or synthetic nasal medium (SNM). The spores were counted and adjusted to 10⁶ spores/ml for cell culture experiments.

2.2.8. Metabolome Analysis

2.2.8.1. FT-MS

The metabolome of control-RWE and CO₂-RWE was analyzed by Constanze Mueller at the Research Unit Analytical BioGeoChemistry, Helmholtz Zentrum München, using ultra high-resolution mass spectroscopy (ICR-FT/MS) as previously described (Gilles et al., 2011). Broad band mode was used to acquire spectra which were externally calibrated to arginine clusters, as well as internally calibrated to fatty acids and phthalate diesters at a maximum error of 100 ppb. The signal/noise ratio threshold was set to 3 and peaks exceeding it were exported to peak lists and converted into corresponding C (carbon), H (hydrogen), N (nitrogen), O (oxygen) and S (sulfur) elementary compositions.

2.2.8.2. Analysis and identification of compounds

To annotate metabolites, the peak lists were submitted to MassTRIX v.3 (http://masstrix3.helmholtz-muenchen.de/masstrix3/). Retrieved masses were annotated against *Arabidopsis thaliana* compounds found in the Kyoto Encyclopedia Genes and Genome chemical compound database (KEGG database). The annotated data of the differently treated plant pollen were compared using the *"compare compounds"* function in MassTRIX v.3 and the list was used for further statistical analysis using MetaboAnalyst 4.0.

2.2.9. Data Analysis

2.2.9.1. Statistical analysis of *in vitro* data

The data were normalized to either unstimulated cells or LPS-stimulated positive controls due to donor-to donor variability. TER measurements were normalized to baseline and subsequently to unstimulated conditions for each time point. Repeated-measures two-way ANOVA with Sidak's correction was used for multiple comparisons of paired data. The area under the curve (AUC) was calculated for stimulations with multiple concentrations and ordinary one-way ANOVA or Student's t-Test were used to compare between treatments. The data are represented as mean \pm standard deviation (SD), mean showing all points from minmax or heat maps and statistical significance was determined at p < 0.05. Statistical analysis and graph design were done in GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3.

2.2.9.2. Analysis of Illumina Sequencing data

Demultiplexing, sequence merging, filtering and removal of chimera artifacts of sequencing data of the microbiome and mycobiome was performed using the Integrated Microbial Next Generation Sequencing (IMNGS) platform (Lagkouvardos et al., 2016). Subsequently, quality filtering to remove contaminants was done using microbIEM v0.41. Filtered data were further analyzed using MicrobiomeAnalyst. To compare the different groups of interest, paired and unpaired t-test or one-way ANOVA were performed and statistical significance was determined as p < 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed in R 3.6.2 using the "ggpubr" package and graphs were prepared in GraphPad Prism version 8.4.3.

Chapter 3 – Effect of elevated CO₂ levels during ragweed growth on immune modulatory potential of ragweed pollen

Elevated CO₂ levels are a driving force of climate change. Under the IPCC "business as usual" scenario, CO₂ levels will reach 700-1000 ppm by the year 2100. Although plants naturally fixate CO₂, it has not been studied in depth how elevated CO₂ levels will influence the allergenic potential of ragweed pollen. The following data are an excerpt from Rauer et al. (2020) and represent my own work on the effect of elevated CO₂ during ragweed growth on pollen allergenicity.

3.1. Results

3.1.1. Cytokine and chemokine response of human nasal epithelial cells stimulated with control- and CO₂-RWE

Nasal epithelial cells are at the frontline of the immune system and the first point of entry for pollen. To analyze the allergenic potential of ragweed pollen from plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels, HNECs were stimulated for 24 h with control- and CO₂-RWE and cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants. Compared to unstimulated control, IL-8 (control-RWE: p < 0.01 and p < 0.001; CO₂-RWE: p < 0.01), IL-1 β (p < 0.01, p < 0.001) and IL-6 (control-RWE: p < 0.01; CO₂-RWE: p < 0.05) secretion of HNECs was significantly increased by stimulation with either control- and CO₂-RWEs (Figure 10 B, D-E). CCL2 and CCL22 secretion was unchanged (Figure 10 A, C). Low concentrations of CO₂-RWE and high concentrations of control-RWE increased TNF α differentially between the two treatment groups (p < 0.001, p < 0.001, p < 0.01 vs control-RWE and p < 0.01 vs CO2-RWE, Figure 10 F).


Figure 10 Cytokine and chemokine profile of HNEC stimulated with RWE. HNECs were stimulated with controlor CO₂-RWE (0.3mg/ml - 2.5 mg/ml). After 24h, the cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants. n = 11 independent experiments. Dashed line: unstimulated control. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 vs unstimulated unless indicated otherwise.

3.1.2. Stimulation of dendritic cells with supernatants from RWE-stimulated HNECs

Epithelial cells are important modulators of immune responses in the respiratory airways, therefore the effect of HNEC supernatants after RWE stimulation downstream of the nasal epithelium was investigated.

Therefore, RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants were used to stimulate immature moDCs. HNEC supernatants were pooled in RWE-low (corresponding to 0.5 mg/ml RWE) and RWEhigh (corresponding to 1.8 mg/ml RWE), and the cytokine and chemokine profile of the DCs was analyzed after 24 h exposure to the conditioned HNEC supernatants. Across all treatments, secretion of IL-6 and CCL17 was significantly higher than the baseline of unstimulated DCs (Figure 11; C, IL-6: p < 0.001; E, CCL17: p < 0.001 RWE-high, p < 0.0001 RWElow, p < 0.05 unstimulated HNEC supernatants). Compared to unstimulated HNEC supernatants, stimulation with CO₂-RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants increased IL-6 (p < 0.05) and CCL17 (p < 0.01) secretion of DCs. Both, unstimulated- and CO₂-RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants (p < 0.01) increased IL-10 production of DCs (Figure 11 A), which was also strongly increased by high control-RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants (p < 0.0001). TNF α (Figure 11 B) secretion of DCs was higher upon stimulation with CO₂-RWE conditioned HNEC supernatants than upon stimulation with control-RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants (p < 0.01). IL-1 β was only increased by supernatants from unstimulated or CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNECs (p < 0.05, Figure 11 D). Overall, the cytokine profile induced by CO₂-RWE-treated HNEC supernatants was strongly pro-inflammatory (Figure 11 F).



Figure 11 Co-culture of moDCs with supernatants of CO₂-RWE stimulated HNECs elicits pro-inflammatory cytokine profile. (A-E) IL-10, TNF α , IL-6, IL-1 β , CCL17/TARC secretion and (F) cytokine profile of moDCs after 24 h stimulation with RWE-stimulated HNEC supernatants (corresponding to 0.5 mg/ml and 1.8 mg/ml RWE). Dashed line indicates baseline cytokine production of moDCs normalized to unstimulated cells (100 %). n = 35 independent experiments; **p < 0.01, ****p < 0.001, ****p < 0.0001 vs. baseline unless indicated otherwise.

The effect of RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants on the maturation of DCs was also studied. Supernatants from CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNECs increased CD80 and CD86 (p < 0.05, p < 0.0001, Figure 12 B, D) whereas CD40 and HLA-DR expression was unchanged (Figure 12 A, E). CD83 (Figure 12 C) was elevated by unstimulated HNEC supernatants (p < 0.01) and reduced by CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNEC supernatants compared to unstimulated (p < 0.01).



Figure 12 Maturation markers of moDCs stimulated with HNEC supernatants. MoDCs were stimulated with pooled supernatants from HNEC stimulations (pooled across all donors) corresponding to 0.5 mg/ml (low) and 2.5 mg/ml (high) RWE. Maturation markers were measured after 24 h. n = 35 independent experiments. Dashed line: unstimulated moDCs. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001 vs unstimulated or as indicated.

3.1.3. Cytokine and maturation marker profile of DCs stimulated with CO₂-RWE

Antigen presenting cells, such as dendritic cells, are crucial for allergic sensitization, so the direct effect of RWEs on dendritic cell cytokine/chemokine secretion and surface marker expression was analyzed. MoDCs stimulated with CO₂-RWE secreted significantly less IL-10 than moDCs stimulated with control-RWE (p < 0.05, Figure 13 A). In contrast, CO₂-RWE significantly increased TNF α levels (p < 0.05, Figure 13 B). IL-1 β , IL-6 and CCL17/TARC were not differently secreted upon stimulation with either RWE (Figure 13 C-E). Similar to the above described co-culture experiments, CO₂-RWE induced a pro-inflammatory cytokine profile in DCs (Figure 13 F).



Figure 13 Pollen of ragweed plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels induce pro-inflammatory cytokine profile in moDCs. (A-E) IL-10, TNF α , IL-6, IL-1 β , CCL17/TARC were measured in cell culture supernatants after 24 h stimulation with 2.5 mg/ml control- or CO₂-RWE and the results were summarized in a profile (F). Dashed line indicates unstimulated control. n = 24 independent experiments; *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01 comparison between treatment groups.

Both RWEs induced maturation profiles distinct from the unstimulated control, but similar between the treatments (Figure 14, bottom). Expression of CD86 was increased by both RWEs (p < 0.05), while CD80 expression was only induced in control-RWE-treated DCs (p < 0.05), (Figure 14, top).



Figure 14 Maturation markers of moDCs stimulated with RWE. MoDCs were stimulated with RWEs (2.5 mg/ml) and maturation marker expression was measured after 24 h (top). Radial plots of maturation markers of pooled donors (bottom). N = 24 independent experiments. Dashed line: unstimulated moDCs. * p < 0.05 vs. unstimulated.

3.1.4. Chemotactic potential of CO₂-RWE

Neutrophils are attracted by chemokines as well as by pollenassociated lipid mediators. To investigate the chemotactic potential of control- and CO₂-RWE neutrophils migrated directly for 1 h towards the pollen extracts or LTB₄ as positive control. Here, control-RWE induced significantly higher neutrophil migration than CO₂-RWE (Figure 15, p < 0.01).

Figure 15 Neutrophil migration assay. Neutrophils migrated directly towards RWEs (2.5 mg/ml) for 1 h and migrated cells were counted by flow cytometry. n = 7 non-atopic donors. ** p < 0.05

3.1.5. IgE secretion of murine B cells

IgE is the hallmark immunoglobulin of Th2 immunity. IgE secretion after Th2 priming of naïve splenic B cells and subsequent stimulation with RWEs for eight days was measured to analyze the immune modulatory potential of RWEs. Unstimulated B cells did not produce IgE, whereas both RWEs increased IgE production under Th2 simulating conditions (i.e. priming with CD40L and IL-4). CO₂-RWEs induced higher IgE levels after CD40L and IL-4 priming of B cells

than control-RWEs (Figure 16, p < 0.05).

Figure 16 IgE secretion of murine naive splenic B cells. B cells were stimulated for 8 days with either CD40L and IL-4 alone (indicated by dashed line) or combined with RWEs (0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml). Area under the curve (AUC) was calculated for statistical analysis. n = 7 independent experiments. * p < 0.05.





3.1.6. Metabolome analysis of CO₂-RWE

Pollen-derived substances act as immune-modulators or have pro-inflammatory properties. As such, PALM_{LTB4}, PALM_{PGE2}, adenosine and LPS were slightly, although non-significantly higher in CO₂-RWE than in control-RWE. The content of the major allergen Amb a 1 did not differ between control- and CO₂-RWE (Figure 17 A). Untargeted mass spectroscopy was used to gain insight into secondary metabolites present in the different RWEs. Clusters of substances upregulated in either control- or CO₂-RWE were observed in Figure 17 B. The metabolite profile of the extracts was distinctly different as revealed by principal component analysis (PCA) (Figure 17 C). Six candidate substances were present only in control-RWE and 13 candidate substances were present only in CO₂-RWE (Figure 17 D). From those, commercially available or analogue substances and combinations thereof were chosen to stimulate moDCs (Table 11).



Figure 17 Pollen-associated mediators of allergenicity. (A) PALMs, LPS, adenosine and Amb a 1 measurements in RWEs. n = 10 single plants. (B) Heat map of secondary metabolites present in RWE are clustered using Euclidean distance measure and Ward's linkage-clustering algorithm. (C) (C) Principal component analysis (PCA). (D) Univariate volcano plot analysis of all metabolites. n=3 control-RWEs and n=4 CO2-RWEs for metabolome analysis.

3.1.7. Cytokine response of DCs to identified active substances

To identify substances responsible for the cytokine response of RWE stimulated moDCs, the compounds were used either alone or in combinations corresponding to control- or CO_2 -RWE for moDC stimulation (Table 11). Pelargonidin and malvidin enhanced IL-10 secretion (p < 0.0001 and p < 0.01 vs. unstimulated), whereas pC4OG decreased IL-10 secretion (p < 0.05 vs. unstimulated) (Figure 18 A). Malvidin (p < 0.001) and 9-OTrE (p < 0.05) increased IL-1 β secretion (Figure 18 A), and lumicrome decreased IL-6 secretion (p < 0.05 vs. unstimulated, Figure 18 A). Compared to a relatively low response to single substances, DCs stimulated with a compound pool mimicking CO₂-RWE secreted less IL-10 (p < 0.05, Figure 18 B) and more IL-1 β (p < 0.01, Figure 18 B) than with the control-RWE compound mix. TNF α and IL-6 secretion did not differ between the two compound mixes.



Figure 18 Cytokine response of moDCs stimulated with identified pollen metabolites. MoDCs were stimulated with either single substances (A) or compound mixes corresponding to the RWE compositions (B) (concentration $3x10^{-6}$ M). Cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants after 24 h. n=24 independent experiments. *p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 vs. unstimulated DCs or as indicated. Dashed line represents unstimulated control.

3.2. Discussion

Main findings

Exposure to elevated CO_2 levels (700 ppm) during the vegetation period of ragweed plants leads to

- Stronger in vivo allergic lung inflammation in mice sensitized with CO₂-RWE,
- Stronger *in vitro* pro-inflammatory responses in DCs stimulated with either CO₂-RWEconditioned HNEC supernatants or CO₂-RWE directly,
- The differential expression of secondary-plant metabolites which elicit responses in DCs similar to whole RWE when they are applied as a mixture *in vitro*.

In the foreseeable future, climate change will pose a considerable threat to global health and increase the burden of allergic airways diseases by favoring the spread of allergenic plants (Lake et al., 2018; Storkey, Stratonovitch, Chapman, Vidotto, & Semenov, 2014; Watts et al., 2019). A major driving force of our changing climate are elevated CO₂ levels (Meehl, 2007). Even though CO₂ is a natural contributor to plant growth and physiology, increasing CO₂ levels have been shown to increase leaf thickness, negatively impacting on the climate by reducing carbon fixation (Kovenock & Swann, 2018). Additionally, doubling CO₂ levels have led to increased pollen production of ragweed plants (Rogers et al., 2006; Wayne et al., 2002), raising their impact on allergic patients (Ariano et al., 2015; Jones et al., 2019; Schmidt, 2016).

Part of this thesis aimed to investigate whether doubling ambient CO_2 levels from currently ~400 ppm to 700 ppm affects the allergenic potential of pollen by exposing ragweed plants to CO_2 levels proposed by a rather conservative ICPP scenario (RCP 4.5) during their growth. The following excerpt from Rauer et al. (2020) represents my own work for the publication and has partly been published as such.

Rauer et al. (2020) reported a stronger allergic phenotype in a murine sensitization model when mice were sensitized with pollen extracts from plants grown under 700 ppm CO₂. Intranasal instillations of CO₂-RWE led to elevated inflammatory cell infiltrates and mucus hypersecretion in the lung, higher inflammatory mediators in BAL fluid as well as higher serum IgE levels. Acute and chronic ragweed pollen exposure also led to elevated numbers of dendritic cells and ILC2s in lung and cervical lymph nodes, all hallmark characteristics of allergic inflammation (Rauer et al., 2020).

Translating these findings from mouse to human, different *in vitro* models were used to simulate the pollen turnover from inhalation and first contact with the nasal mucosa to IgE production by B cells. The nasal epithelium provides the first barrier aeroallergens encounter and plays a key role in allergic sensitization. Airway epithelial cells (ECs) respond to pollen stimulation with inflammasome-related cytokines IL-18 and IL-1 β (Bergougnan et al., 2020). In keratinocytes, stimulation with RWE also activated the inflammasome by IL-1 β secretion and caspase-1 activation (Dittlein et al., 2016). Here, both CO₂- and control-RWE induced IL-1 β together with pro-inflammatory cytokines in HNECs. IL-1 family cytokines have been shown to promote Th2 in the absence of IL-12 (Caucheteux et al., 2016; Xu et al., 2000) and Th9 differentiation in the presence of TGF- β (Uyttenhove, Brombacher, & Van Snick, 2010) as well as proliferation of Th2 clones (Lichtman, Chin, Schmidt, & Abbas, 1988; Taylor-Robinson & Phillips, 1994). Allergen specific Th2 cell activation and airway inflammation has also been shown to require IL-1 in a mouse model of asthma (Nakae et al., 2003). Therefore it is likely that secretion of IL-1 β in RWE-stimulated HNECs contributes to a Th2 promoting effect downstream of the nasal epithelium, as has similarly been observed *in vivo*.

Elevated CO₂ levels during plant growth also had an impact on DCs, downstream effector cells of ECs, activated with RWE-conditioned HNEC supernatants. Upon incubation with supernatants from CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNECs, DCs produced more pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines, especially Th2-cell attractant CCL17 and pro-inflammatory IL-6 and TNF α , compared to DCs exposed to control-RWE stimulated HNEC supernatants.

DC-induced Treg differentiation is mediated by IL-10, the hallmark cytokine for regulatory immune responses (C. A. Akdis & Akdis, 2014). Direct stimulation of DCs with CO₂-RWE or the CO₂ compound mix induced less IL-10 compared to control-RWE or the control compound mix. In line with this, pulmonary Treg numbers were reduced in mice sensitized with CO₂-RWE (Rauer et al., 2020). These findings are supported by a recently published study indicating impaired IL-10 signaling on dendritic cells fails to induce tolerance accompanied by an influx of neutrophils into BAL fluid (Dolch et al., 2019).

TNF α was consistently induced in CO₂-RWE stimulated DCs and is another critical factor in allergic sensitization (Bachus et al., 2019; J. P. Choi et al., 2012). It has been shown to act as an adjuvant in house-dust mite allergic sensitization (Lambert, Selgrade, Winsett, & Gilmour, 2001) and contributes to allergic asthma exacerbation (Kips, 2001). IL-6 secretion was upregulated in DCs stimulated with CO₂-RWE conditioned HNEC supernatants. Activation of

NFAT and up-regulation of SOCS-1 expression in naïve CD4⁺ T cells by DC derived IL-6 is implicated in facilitating Th2 polarization and simultaneously inhibiting Th1 (Diehl & Rincon, 2002).

An important factor for Th2 differentiation is the expression of CD80 and CD86 on antigenpresenting cells (Li et al., 2016). DCs exposed to either CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNEC supernatants or both RWEs directly increased expression of both markers. Although CD83 expression appears to be important for CD4⁺ T cell activation (Aerts-Toegaert et al., 2007) the role of its expression on DCs is discussed controversially (Prazma & Tedder, 2008). Compared to stimulation with unstimulated HNEC supernatants, CD83 was downregulated on DCs exposed to CO₂-RWE-stimulated HNEC supernatants. This finding, combined with the expression of CD80/CD86, emphasizes the importance of the mode of DC stimulation, either by RWE directly or indirectly via HNEC supernatants.

Not only are RWEs activating epithelial-DC cross-talk, but they have also been shown to act directly on B cells, increasing IgE secretion under Th2-mimicking conditions (Oeder et al., 2015). Here, an increased IgE response was demonstrated for under CO₂-RWE *ex vivo* as well as *in vivo* compared to control-RWE (Rauer et al., 2020). By acting on several levels of the immune response, RWE contributes to the clinical phenotype of ragweed allergy. Especially DC-mediated sensitization and B cell-mediated IgE production were both enhanced under exposure to CO₂-RWE.

Pollen-associated lipid mediators (PALMs) are known to have immune modulatory properties and were analyzed to identify one or more substances responsible for the observed CO₂-RWEinduced increased allergic response (Gilles, Mariani, Bryce, Mueller, Ring, Behrendt, et al., 2009; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005). During allergic sensitization, pollen-derived adenosine appears to be protective and has been shown to induce regulatory responses in dendritic cellprimed T cells *in vitro* (Gilles et al., 2011). In contrast, adenosine also mediates exacerbation of allergic lung inflammation *in vivo* (Wimmer et al., 2015). Lipopolysaccharide (LPS) is often present in allergen extracts in low doses and has also been reported to facilitate allergic sensitization to house dust mite via TLR4 signaling in the airways (Eisenbarth et al., 2002; Hammad et al., 2009).

The increased inflammatory response upon CO_2 -RWE exposure is only partly explained by the slightly elevated PALM, LPS and adenosine levels in CO_2 -RWE. Therefore, the analysis was broadened to investigate the pollen metabolome.

The metabolome analysis revealed a plethora of secondary plant metabolites in pollen which were regulated differentially by the plant's CO₂ treatment. Malvidin, pelargonidin, 9-oxo-OTrE and catalposide were identified in CO₂-RWE, and quercetin-3-O-sophoroside, lumichrome and p-Coumaryl-alcohol-4-O-glucoside were found exclusively in control-RWE. Flavonoids are responsible for the color and aroma of fruits and flowers and can be divided into six subclasses: anthocyanidins, chalcones, flavanones, flavones, flavonols, and isoflavonoids. Their role in immune modulation and as potential therapeutic targets has been studied for a long time. Flavonoids have been shown to possess anti-inflammatory, anti-oxidative, antibacterial, anti-viral, anti-cancer and hepatoprotective properties (Kumar & Pandey, 2013) and have also been indicated to be anti-allergic by inhibiting basophil mediated histamine release, as well as IL-4, IL-13 and CD40L expression (Kawai et al., 2007). Malvidin, an anthocyanidin found in red wine grapes, has been shown to exhibit anti-inflammatory and antioxidant effects in a macrophage cell line *in vitro* by inhibiting LPS induced NF-κB signaling and ROS production, possibly contributing to the protective effects of red wine on cardiovascular disease, hypertension and diabetes (Bognar et al., 2013). Pelargonidin, another anthocyanidin identified in our study, is known to reduce nitric oxide (NO) production in macrophages in vitro by inhibiting NF-κB activation (Hämäläinen, Nieminen, Vuorela, Heinonen, & Moilanen, 2007).

The flavonol quercetin has long since been shown to play an important role as an immunosuppressor by interfering in the NF-κB cell signaling pathway (Nam, 2006). Quercetin was of special interest for in this study, because not only does it inhibit DC activation (R. Y. Huang et al., 2010) but its glycosylated form, **quercetin-3-***O***-sophoroside (Q3***O***S)**, has also been found to be a natural ligand of the Bet v 1, the major birch pollen allergen (Seutter von Loetzen et al., 2014). Q3*O*S has also been shown to induce IL-10 secretion in DCs of atopic patients (Soh et al., 2019).

The anti-inflammatory effect of Chinese herbal medicines has been attributed to iridoid glycosides, secondary plant metabolites responsible for the bitter taste of some plants. One such iridoid glycoside, **catalposide**, has been shown to inhibit LPS induced TNF α , IL-6 and IL-1 β secretion of macrophages *in vitro* in an NF- κ B dependent manner (An et al., 2002).

Oxylipins, such as **9-Oxo-OTrE**, are synthesized from plant poly-unsaturated fatty acids by lipoxigenases in response to pathogenic stimuli and exhibit antimicrobial properties (Prost et al., 2005). Their role in allergy and allergic asthma has been studied extensively (Haeggstrom

& Funk, 2011; Holgate, Peters-Golden, Panettieri, & Henderson, 2003), marking 9-oxo-OTrE as yet another a prime suspect in this study.

So far, few studies investigated the biological role of *p*-Coumaryl-alcohol-4-*O* glucoside, which is a precursor of lignin (Jansen et al., 2014), a major component of plant cell walls. Lignin is found in most plant-derived food sources and lignin-carbohydrates have been identified as novel TLR4 ligands on DCs, depending on the degree of polymerization (Tsuji, Ikado, & Fujiwara, 2017). Therefore a potentially immune-modulatory role cannot be excluded. Additionally, lignin-carbohydrates appeared to increase mucosal IgA and serum IgG secretion, which makes them a promising novel candidate as mucosal vaccine adjuvant (Tsuji et al., 2017).

Lumichrome is a derivative of Riboflavin (Vitamin B2), which is an essential human nutrient and can be found in a variety of foods. Riboflavin is important for the generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and therefore plays an important role in the pathogen defense (Schramm et al., 2014). Even though it is beneficial and riboflavin deficiency has been linked to an impaired macrophage function (Mazur-Bialy, Buchala, & Plytycz, 2013), cases of riboflavin allergy have been reported previously (Ou, Kuo, & Huang, 2001). In addition, lumichrome and riboflavin have been shown to act as quorum sensing molecules, possibly playing an important role in the regulation of the gut microbiota (Rajamani et al., 2008).

Summarizing the literature, the compounds identified in CO_2 pollen (Malvidin, pelargonidin, catalposide, 9-Oxo-OTrE), were expected to be mostly anti-inflammatory, whereas substances from control pollen (lumichrome, Q3OS and p-Coumaryl-alcohol 4-*O* glucoside) were expected to be more tolerogenic. When DCs were stimulated with pelargonidin or malvidin alone, anti-inflammatory responses were observed, whereas p-Coumaryl-alcohol 4-*O* glucoside induced pro-inflammatory responses and the other substances did not have any effects. However, there appeared to be a synergistic effect of the compound mixtures which induced a cytokine profile that was comparable to the whole pollen extracts. Contrary to the expectations, the substances reported as anti-inflammatory were eliciting pro-inflammatory reactions when combined with each other. Especially the secretion of IL-10 in DCs was reduced, in addition to increased IL-1 β levels by the CO₂-RWE-mix.

These results have to be interpreted with caution, however, because metabolic screening was performed in a non-targeted, semi-quantitative manner. This provides a global overview of the pollen metabolome without insight into absolute quantities of the significantly modulated compounds. Also, annotation of the substances was done according to their exact mass and elemental composition, leading to ambiguous multi-annotations. Finally, the compounds used for the subsequent stimulation experiments were chosen in a hypothesis-driven manner according to their immunological properties and commercial availability. Nevertheless, the results further add to the hypothesis that allergic sensitization is much more than just the reaction of the immune system to a single allergen or substance, but that the allergen matrix as a whole plays a crucial role in the transmission of integrated signals via DCs to downstream effector cells of the adaptive immune response, namely T and B cells.

Interestingly, neutrophil migration towards control-RWE was higher than towards CO₂-RWE, which is in contrast to the *in vivo* data (Rauer et al., 2020). However, instead of direct effects of ragweed extracts on chemotaxis the mouse model reflects sensitization and allergy, which is characterized by neutrophil and eosinophil migration towards the lung, a process mediated by chemokine secretion of epithelial cells and alveolar macrophages. Lipid-mediators and adenosine found in pollen have been known to induce neutrophil and granulocyte chemotaxis *in vitro* (Plotz et al., 2004; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2002; Wimmer et al., 2015), although they were not regulated differentially in the present study. Possibly, subtle changes in the pollen matrix are responsible for the increased direct chemotactic potential of control-RWE, which may be the reason the substances were not detected in the metabolome analysis.

The climate change scenario applied for this study was based on the respective pathway scenario (RCP) 4.5, which assumes that CO₂ emissions will peak between 580-720 ppm by 2040 and then start to decline, likely leading to an increase in global temperatures between 2-3°C (Edenhofer, 2014). This is a rather conservative scenario. If current efforts to reduce carbon emissions fail or business continues as usual (according to RCP8.5 scenario), we might expect CO₂ levels above 1000 ppm by 2100 (Meehl, 2007). So far, the effect of such an increase in atmospheric CO₂ on allergenic plants has not been studied, although it is common practice to increase CO₂ levels to 540-1200 ppm to improve the quality of cultivated crops (Dong, Gruda, Lam, Li, & Duan, 2018). This seems to mainly affect flavonoid, phenol and antioxidant pathways in some plant species (Dong et al., 2018). In addition, global warming will lead to

more and longer dry and hot periods. Elevated CO₂ levels in combination with draught stress have already been shown to alter ragweed pollen on the transcriptome level, potentially enhancing their allergenic potential (El Kelish et al., 2014). Combined with an increased ragweed pollen production under elevated CO₂ concentrations (Rogers et al., 2006), it is possible that pro-inflammatory metabolites will further increase, while pollen exposure will simultaneously surge under a more pessimistic IPCC scenario. Because this is mostly speculation, further research should focus on exposure to higher CO₂ levels during the vegetation period of allergenic plants in combination with targeted metabolome analyses. In this line, metabolic labeling of ragweed plants would be especially interesting and provide the opportunity to finally show which substances are increased under elevated CO₂ levels. Subsequent *in vivo* and *in vitro* experiments, similar to those performed by Rauer et al. (2020), will then show which substances are taken up by tissue cells, offering insights into their relevance for allergic sensitization.

To conclude, pollen from ragweed plants grown under elevated CO₂ levels induced stronger allergic immune responses compared to control pollen. Additionally, pollen allergenicity was not confined to a single pollen-derived substance, but rather depended on an intricate interplay of different substances. This study, among others, demonstrates the effect of climate change on plants and pollen allergenicity, further emphasizing the dire implications of climate change for human health.

Chapter 4 – Effect of elevated O₃ levels during ragweed growth on immune modulatory potential of ragweed pollen

Gaseous and particulate air pollutants in the atmosphere are known to affect the allergenicity of pollen (Sénéchal et al., 2015). For example, exposure of birch trees to high O₃ levels during their flowering season influences the immune-modulatory capacity of birch pollen extracts (Beck et al., 2013). O₃ is a radical-forming pollutant and especially elevated during the summer months. Many allergens are susceptible to abiotic stress, such as elevated ground-level O₃, which induces defense mechanisms in plants (Sandermann, Ernst, Heller, & Langebartels, 1998). To investigate this effect, ragweed plants were grown in climate chambers and exposed to either low (40 ppb O₃, control-RWE) or high (80 ppb O₃, O₃-RWE) levels of O₃. The pollen extracts were tested for their allergenic potential in various *in vitro* cell culture systems.

4.1. Results

4.1.1. Cytokine response of human nasal epithelial cells to O₃-RWE

To analyze the effect of O₃ during plant growth on the immune stimulatory potential of pollen, HNECs were stimulated with control- or O₃-RWE for 24 h. Cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants. While both RWEs induced IL-1 β and IL-8 secretion compared to unstimulated, there was no difference between the two treatments (Figure 19, *p* < 0.01 and *p* < 0.001 respectively). Increased IL-6 levels were observed for treatment with 2.5 mg/ml control-RWE (*p* < 0.01) and 0.6 mg/ml and 2.5 mg/ml O₃-RWE (*p* < 0.05 and *p* < 0.01 vs unstimulated respectively) (Figure 19). CCL2 was significantly higher upon treatment with low concentrations of O₃-RWE (*p* < 0.01, *p* < 0.001 vs unstimulated) and 0.6 mg/ml control-RWE (*p* < 0.05 vs unstimulated) (Figure 19). O₃-RWE also enhanced CCL2 secretion at high concentrations (Figure 19 F, *p* < 0.05 vs unstimulated), while TNF α was unaffected by either treatment (Figure 19).



Figure 19 Cytokine and chemokine release of HNECs upon stimulation with control- and O₃-RWE. HNECs were stimulated with RWEs and cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants after 24 h. n = 4 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 compared to unstimulated (B) or as indicated (A). AUC: area under the curve.

4.1.2. Response of immature DCs to O₃-RWE stimulation

To investigate the potential of O₃-RWE to induce allergic sensitization, moDCs were stimulated with the different RWEs. Cytokine and chemokines released into the supernatants were measured (Figure 21) and the cells were analyzed for their maturation and differentiation marker expression (Figure 20). CD40, CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR were expressed higher by moDCs treated with control-RWE at the highest concentration compared to the unstimulated control (p < 0.05). O₃-RWE and control-RWE both significantly increased CD80 expression compared to unstimulated (p < 0.001), but there was no difference detected between the treatment groups in the analyzed cell surface markers (Figure 20).

IL-10 (p < 0.001), IL-6 (p < 0.01), IL-1 β (p < 0.01) and IL-4 (p < 0.01) were induced more by control-RWE compared to O₃-RWE. CCL17 was increased by O₃-RWE (p < 0.01) (Figure 21 A). This was mirrored in the patterns observed in the heat maps, and while the treatments induced different cytokines compared to each other, there was no difference compared to unstimulated cells depending on RWE concentrations (Figure 21 B).



Figure 20 Cell surface marker expression of moDCs. Expression of maturation markers after RWE stimulation (0.6 mg/ml and 2.5 mg/ml) was measured after 24 h. n = 4 independent experiments, * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.001 vs unstimulated. Dashed line represents unstimulated control.



Figure 21 Cytokine and chemokines secreted by RWE stimulated moDCs. MoDCs were stimulated with 0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml control- or O₃-RWE and cytokines and chemokines were measured in the supernatants after 1 h. (A) Area under the curve (AUC) and heat map (B) of cytokines/chemokines. n = 4 independent experiments. ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 comparisons as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

4.1.3. Response of LPS-primed DCs to O₃-RWE stimulation

Exposure of birch trees to high ozone levels during growth has been shown to skew LPS induced Th1 differentiating cytokines of moDCs upon stimulation with birch pollen extracts. To analyze the Th1 differentiating potential of ragweed pollen grown under elevated O₃ levels, moDCs were stimulated with LPS in absence or presence of RWEs and cytokines/chemokines in the supernatant and cell surface markers were analyzed after 24 h. While both RWEs strongly inhibited LPS-induced IL-12 secretion (Figure 22 A, p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001 vs LPS control), the observed effect was stronger upon control-RWE stimulation (Figure 22 A, p < 0.05, although this was an overall effect and not seen for the single concentrations (Figure 22). While high concentrations of both, control- and O₃-RWE (p < 0.05 and p < 0.01 vs LPS respectively) significantly reduced LPS-induced IL-6 secretion, there was no difference between the two treatments (Figure 22, control-RWE: p < 0.05 and O₃-RWE: p < 0.01, vs LPS control). Neither IL-10 nor CCL17 secretion were inhibited significantly by control- or O₃-RWE (Figure 22).



Figure 22 O₃-RWE inhibits LPS-induced Th1 cytokine secretion less than control-RWE. Cytokines secreted by moDCs stimulated with LPs in the presence or absence of RWEs (0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml) were measured in the supernatants. (Top) Area under the curve was calculated to compare between treatments. (Bottom) Heatmaps represent inhibition of LPS induced cytokines/chemokines. n = 4 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 either in comparison to LPS stimulation control or as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

Although inhibition of cell surface marker expression was rather low upon RWE treatment, both control- and O₃-RWE reduced the LPS-induced expression of CD40, CD80, CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR (Figure 23, p < 0.05, p < 0.01 and p < 0.001 vs LPS control). Control-RWE also decreased CD40 and CD86 stronger than O₃-RWE (Figure 23, p < 0.05).



Figure 23 LPS induced maturation marker expression on moDCs was reduced by RWE stimulation. Expression of maturation markers after RWE stimulation (0.6 mg/ml and 2.5 mg/ml) was measured after 24 h. n = 4 independent experiments, * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.001 vs unstimulated or as indicated. Dashed line represents unstimulated control.

4.1.4. Neutrophil migration towards O₃-RWE

Pollen from birch trees collected in areas with high O₃ exposure have been shown to be more potent in inducing neutrophil chemotaxis *in vitro*. To assess if this is also true for ragweed pollen, RWEs from plants grown under different O₃ levels were investigated for their chemotactic potential. Neutrophils were exposed to 2.5 mg/ml RWE or LTB₄ as positive control for one hour and a migration index was calculated. While the migration index was not very high compared to LTB₄, O₃-RWE significantly increased neutrophil migration compared to control-RWE (Figure 24 A, p < 0.05). Because pollen-associated lipid mediators (PALMs) have been indicated to act as chemo-attractants for granulocytes, LTB₄- and PGE₂-like substances were measured in the pollen extracts by ELISA. PALM_{LTB4} levels were higher, while PALM_{PGE2} levels were lower in O₃-RWE than in control-RWE (Figure 24 B).



Figure 24 O₃-RWE acts as chemo-attractants for neutrophils in vitro. (A) Neutrophil migration towards 2.5 mg/ml RWE or LTB₄ (10^{-7} M). n = 7 independent experiments. * p < 0.05 as indicated. Dashed line represents unstimulated control. (B, C) Levels of PALMs in RWEs.

4.1.5. IgE secretion of murine B cells in response to control- and O₃-RWE

The effect of elevated O₃ levels during ragweed growth on IgE secretion was investigated by stimulating murine naïve splenic B cells for 8 days with CD40L and IL-4 to prime for Th2-mediated IgE secretion, in addition to RWE stimulation. Low concentrations of both RWEs significantly increased CD40L/IL-4 induced IgE secretion (p < 0.05). Overall, there was no difference detected between control- and O₃-RWE (Figure 25).



Figure 25 control and O₃-RWE both increase IgE secretion under Th2 simulating conditions. Naïve murine splenic B cells were stimulated with CD40L and IL-4 to mimic Th2 conditions in addition to RWE stimulation (0.3 mg/ml – 2.5 mg/ml) for 8 days. Secreted IgE was measured in the supernatants. n = 7 independent experiments. * p < 0.05 vs CD40L/IL-4 control (indicated by dashed line).

4.2. Discussion

Main findings

Exposure to elevated O_3 levels (80 ppb) during the vegetation period of ragweed plants leads to:

- Higher direct neutrophil chemotaxis towards O₃-RWE in vitro,
- Less cytokine secretion in immature DCs stimulated with O3-RWE in vitro and
- Lower cytokine inhibition in LPS-primed DCs stimulated with O₃-RWE in vitro.

Tropospheric ozone is a secondary pollutant and is the byproduct of a photochemical reaction between nitrogen oxides (NO_x) and volatile organic compounds. O₃ levels fluctuate seasonally and are generally increased in summer months because higher temperatures favor O₃ generation. Since O₃ measurements were started in the 1970s, a trend has been observed for increased overall surface O₃ levels (Monks et al., 2015). Although this appears to be mitigated in some areas in Western Europe in recent years due to efforts in reducing emissions of O₃ precursors, an increasing trend persists for Southeast Asia and central Africa (Ziemke et al., 2019). Nevertheless, climate change projections estimate an increase in high ozone days by the early and mid-century (Archer, Brodie, & Rauscher, 2019). Not only will this lead to an increase in cardiovascular diseases, respiratory allergies, and asthma, but plants will also be influenced by prolonged exposure to elevated O₃ levels. O₃ and associated ROS are phytotoxic for plants by inducing metabolic changes and reducing photosynthesis among others, leading to injury, reduced carbon assimilation and premature leaf senescence (Emberson et al., 2018). Exposure to O₃ also appears to affect the allergenicity of pollen, although in a species specific manner (Frank & Ernst, 2016). Although most studies focus on the allergen and protein content of allergenic pollen, Beck et al. (2013) also showed altered immunological responses in birch allergic patients towards birch pollen from sampling sites exposed to high ozone levels during the flowering period.

Building on these findings, this part of the thesis aimed to understand how ragweed allergenicity is affected by prolonged exposure to elevated O₃ levels. Therefore during the whole vegetation period, ragweed plants were exposed to ambient O₃ levels (40 ppb) and double the amount (80 ppb) (Kanter et al., 2013), which is considered a dangerous threshold for human health by the world health organization (World Health, 2006). Aqueous pollen

extracts from these plants were used for *in vitro* experiments simulating the process of allergic sensitization.

Similar to the above discussed CO₂-RWE experiments, stimulation with RWE led to increased IL-1 β , IL-6 and IL-8 secretion in HNECs independent of plant treatment. A common mechanism for ragweed pollen appears to be the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome in epithelial cells, leading to increased IL-1 β secretion, which has been shown to be caspase-1 dependent in keratinocytes (Dittlein et al., 2016). Additionally, RWE-intrinsic NADPH oxidase activity likely contributed to elevated cytosolic ROS in LPS-primed macrophages and dendritic cells and subsequent IL-1 β secretion (Varga et al., 2013). Furthermore, IL-1 β was elevated in bronchial epithelial cells and bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) of ragweed sensitized asthma patients as well as non-atopic study participants after RWE inhalation (Hastie et al., 1996). Pro-inflammatory responses of HNECs towards ragweed pollen extracts were also reported by Rauer et al. (2020) which are rather unaffected by plant treatment and appear to represent a general ragweed specific effect (Rauer et al., 2020).

Immature DCs stimulated with O₃-RWE secreted less regulatory IL-10, pro-inflammatory IL-6 and IL-1 β and the Th2 cytokine IL-4. IL-10 secretion by DCs is the hallmark of Treg differentiation and essential for efficient tolerance induction (C. A. Akdis & Akdis, 2014; Dolch et al., 2019). Th1 differentiation of naïve CD4⁺ T cells has been shown to be inhibited by IL-6, thereby facilitating Th2 differentiation (Diehl & Rincon, 2002). Corresponding to lower IL-6 levels, IL-4 secretion was also weaker in DCs stimulated with O₃-RWE. IL-4 is the most important Th2 cytokine and induces IgE production in B cells, and has recently been identified in extracellular vesicles of mature DC (Schierer et al., 2018).

Both RWEs induced CD80 expression, but only control-RWE induced CD40, CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR expression. These co-stimulatory molecules are important to mount a DC mediated T cell response and a lack thereof in O_3 -RWE stimulated DCs, together with the lower cytokine response, corresponds to the generally lower immune-stimulatory potential of O_3 -RWE.

The allergenic potential of pollen is not only characterized by immune-stimulatory properties, but Th1/Th2 skewing characteristics have also been observed. LPS-primed DCs generally secrete high levels of IL-12, which induces Th1 and inhibits Th2 responses (Kuipers et al., 2004). Modulation of the IL-12 response of DCs is therefore a good marker to measure the

immune modulatory potential. Overall, O₃-RWEs were less immunomodulatory: Weaker IL-12 and TNF α inhibition was observed in LPS-primed DCs co-stimulated with O₃-RWE. Likewise, although both pollen extracts inhibited LPS-induced maturation marker expression, CD40 and CD86 inhibition was less pronounced in DCs co-stimulated with O₃-RWE.

Overall, pollen from plants grown under 80 ppb O₃ were less immune-stimulatory and less immunomodulatory than their counterparts grown under 40 ppb O₃. Kanter et al. (2013) detected lower transcript levels for secondary metabolite pathways corresponding to the flavonoid synthesis in the same pollen used for this work. Reduced transcripts of the flavonoid synthesis pathways have also been observed in beech leaves exposed to O₃ (Olbrich, Gerstner, Welzl, Winkler, & Ernst, 2009). Flavonoids are known for their anti-inflammatory properties and a possible candidate, quercetin, has been shown to increase Th1 cytokines and to reduce IL-4 production in PBMCs (Nair et al., 2002). Various other flavonoids have also been observed to inhibit LPS-induced pro-inflammatory cytokine production (Leyva-López, Gutierrez-Grijalva, Ambriz-Perez, & Heredia, 2016), providing another explanation for the weak inhibition of LPS-induced cytokine secretion compared to control-RWE.

Neutrophil migration towards O₃-RWE was higher than towards control-RWE. This is supported by observations in birch pollen. A stronger chemotactic potential was seen for birch pollen from locations with high O₃ levels during the sampling period (Beck et al., 2013). LTB₄ is a critical factor in neutrophil recruitment (Lämmermann et al., 2013) and homologous substances detected in birch pollen have been correlated to increased neutrophil chemotaxis towards pollen from high ozone sampling sites (Beck et al., 2013; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2002). Products of the linolenic acid pathway have been shown to play an important role as adjuvant factors in pollen allergies (Gilles, Behrendt, Ring, & Traidl-Hoffmann, 2012; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2002; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005). Phytoprostanes, fatty acids derived from α -linolenic acid by auto-and photooxidation, are indicators of oxidative stress in plants. PPE₁ has been shown to be an adjuvant substance found in pollen that is able to suppress Th1 responses initiated by DCs (Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005). Hydroxy-octadecadienoic acid/hydroxy-linoleic acid (HODE) and -hydroxy-octadecatrienoic acid/hydroxy-linolenic acid (HOTE) are also products of the linolenic acid pathway and are produced by lipoxygenases (LOX), metabolizing linolenic acid. These lipids are chemotactic for neutrophils (Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2002; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005). O₃ has been shown to upregulate

lipoxygenase transcription (Maccarrone, Veldink, Vliegenthart, & Finazzi Agro, 1997), which could explain why O_3 pollen are more chemotactic than their controls, but do not act as strong IL-12 suppressors.

Under IgE priming conditions, both RWEs increased IgE secretion of naïve murine B cells. This has been shown to be allergen independent and the PALM PPE₁ has been identified to directly contribute to IgE production of B cells (Oeder et al., 2015).

Detailed insight into the metabolome of ragweed pollen grown under elevated O₃ levels will help elucidate the effects seen in this work in the future. To speculate, lipoxygenases will likely be upregulated in pollen from plants grown under elevated O₃ levels, whereas levels of phytoprostanes and flavonoids might be higher in pollen from control plants, contributing to their stronger Th1 suppressing characteristics.

It should be mentioned that cell culture experiments with 24 h stimulations only allow for a snapshot in the process of allergic sensitization, which in reality is a long lasting process resulting from repeated allergen exposure. The full extent of long-term pollen exposure on the allergic sensitization will only be understood if the *in vitro* data is supplemented with data from a mouse model for allergic sensitization. Wimmer et al. (2015) established such a model using intranasal instillations and were able to distinguish between sensitization to ragweed after three to five consecutive instillations compared to established allergic asthma after eleven instillations. Especially early stages in allergic sensitization were characterized by increased neutrophil influx (Wimmer et al., 2015). So, even though in this thesis O₃-RWE was less immune-stimulatory and –modulatory, the increased chemotactic potential suggests that elevated ozone levels during plant growth could contribute to allergic sensitization by enhanced early neutrophil recruitment.

Because the *in vitro* experiments shown here were conducted using non-atopic cell donors, the effects are likely to differ in cells from ragweed sensitized patients. O₃-RWE might not necessarily enhance allergic sensitization, although it is possible that changes to the cell wall of ragweed pollen grown under elevated O₃ levels as observed by Kanter et al. (2013) lead to an increased availability of allergens and possibly stronger allergy symptoms.

Chapter 5 – Influence of air pollutants and urbanization on the allergenic potential of birch pollen

Levels of air pollutants such as NO₂ and O₃ differ between rural and urban areas. This could impact on the allergenic potential of wind pollinating plants. The effect of increasing air pollution on pollen allergenicity is of great importance for public health measures and city planning. To study this effect, pollen from birch trees in urban or rural areas in Augsburg and Munich, and the surrounding rural regions collected in 2010 (Munich), 2015 (Augsburg) and 2017 (Augsburg) were chosen according to their NO₂ and O₃ exposure. Both air pollutants are associated with urbanization: NO₂ levels are generally higher in heavy traffic urban areas, while O₃ accumulates in rural areas. Since BPEs from Augsburg from 2015 elicited the strongest immune responses across all *in vitro* experiments, they will be the focus of this work. Comparisons to Augsburg 2017 and Munich 2010 BPEs will be briefly touched upon.

5.1. Results

5.1.1. Characterization of birch pollen extracts

Aqueous birch pollen extracts (BPE) were characterized by the levels of NO₂ and O₃ from the collection sites. Sample sites for BPE #22 in Augsburg (2015 and 2017) and BPE #33 from Munich (2010) had higher O₃ and lower NO₂ levels during the respective study period compared their counterparts BPE #5 (Augsburg, 2015 and 2017) and BPE #18 (Munich, 2010) (Figure 26 E). Bet v 1 content in pollen from those sites was also higher than in pollen from sites with low O₃ and high NO₂ (Figure 26 A). LPS content in Augsburg BPE #22 and BPE #18 was higher than in BPE #5 and BPE #33 (Figure 26 B). Adenosine was higher in BPE #22 2017 and BPE #33 than BPE #5 2017 and BPE #18, while the opposite was observed for BPEs from 2015 (Figure 26 C). Based on their PALM_{LTB4} and PALM_{PGE2} profile, BPEs #22 were closely grouped together during both years, as well as BPEs #5. The PALM profile of BPE #33, even though from a rural sampling site, was closer to BPE #5, while BPE #18 hat the highest concentrations of PALM_{LTB4} and PALM_{PGE2} (Figure 26 D).



Figure 26 Determinants of allergenicity in BPEs. BPEs from Augsburg were collected from sampling site #22 and #5 in 2015 and 2017. BPEs from Munich sampling sites #18 and #33 were collected in 2010. (A-C) Measurements of Bet v 1 content, LPS and ADO concentration in BPEs. (D) PALM profile and (E) environmental parameters of BPEs. BPE = aqueous birch pollen extract.

5.1.2. Cytokine and chemokine response of HNECs stimulated with BPE

The potential of BPEs from low NO₂/high O₃ (BPE #22 and #33, from now on referred to as *rural-BPE*) and BPEs from high NO₂/low O₃ (BPE #5 and #18, from now on referred to as *urban-BPE*), from sites in Augsburg and Munich, respectively, to affect innate immunity was investigated by stimulating HNECs for 24 h with BPEs or LPS controls corresponding to 10 mg/ml BPE.

IL-1 β (p < 0.001), IL-8 (p < 0.001) and TNF α (p < 0.01) were increased by stimulation with rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE (Figure 27 A, D, E). IL-6 release was not affected by either BPE (F) or their corresponding LPS controls.

There was no statistically significant difference in secretion of CCL2 and CCL22 when comparing between the two BPEs (Figure 27 B, C), but CCL22 was reduced by both BPEs compared to unstimulated control (p < 0.001). LPS controls corresponding to 10 mg/ml BPE

inhibited CCL22 less than the pollen extracts (p < 0.001) (Figure 28). LPS controls corresponding to 10 mg/ml BPE reduced IL-1 β (p < 0.001) and IL-8 (p < 0.001 and p < 0.01) and CCL2 (p < 0.5 and p < 0.01) secretion (Figure 28).

Stimulation with BPEs from Augsburg 2017 elicited similar cytokine and chemokine patterns to the corresponding BPEs from 2015. BPEs from Munich birch trees from similar locations elicited the opposite cytokine and chemokine patterns compared to their Augsburg counterparts.



Figure 27 Rural-BPE 2015 elicits pro-inflammatory cytokine response in HNECs. After 24 h stimulation with 1 mg/ml - 10 mg/ml BPE, cytokines were measured in supernatants and an AUC was calculated. n = 9 independent experiments. ** p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001. AUC: area under the curve.



Figure 28 Heat maps of HNECs stimulated with Augsburg and Munich BPEs. HNECs were stimulated with BPEs or LPS corresponding to the LPS content in 10 mg/ml BPE and cytokines were measured after 24. The data were normalized to the unstimulated control. n = 9 independent experiments.

5.1.3. Response of immature DCs to BPE stimulation

The allergenic potential of BPEs from different sampling sites in Augsburg was investigated by treating immature moDCs with either BPE or LPS controls corresponding to LPS concentrations found in the BPEs. After 24 hours, cytokines were measured in the supernatants and cell surface markers were analyzed.

5.1.3.1. Cytokine Secretion

IL-10 and IL-1 β secretion was increased upon stimulation with rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE and the corresponding LPS control (Figure 29 A, C; *p* < 0.001 vs urban-BPE or LPS control). Rural-BPE and the corresponding LPS control both induced higher IL-6 secretion compared to their BPE/LPS counterparts (*p* < 0.001). This effect was not different between the BPEs and their corresponding LPS controls (Figure 29 B). TNF α was increased by rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE (*p* < 0.001), but not to its LPS control (Figure 29 D). CCL17 was reduced in moDCs stimulated with urban-BPE compared to rural-BPE (*p* < 0.01), as well as its LPS control (*p* < 0.001). Both BPEs reduced IL-4 secretion compared to their LPS controls (*p* < 0.001), which was more pronounced by rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE (Figure 29 F, Figure 30).



Figure 29 Rural-BPE 2015 elicits immune regulatory cytokine response independent of LPS control. MoDCs were stimulated with BPEs (1 mg/ml -10 mg/ml) or LPS (corresponding to LPS concentration in BPEs). After 24 h, cytokines and chemokines were measured in supernatants and AUC was calculated for comparison between BPEs and LPS controls. n = 13 independent experiments** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

Similar patterns for IL-10, IL-6 and IL-4 secretion were observed for stimulations with BPEs from 2017, while IL-1 β was reduced by both BPEs compared to their LPS controls. The LPS control of rural-BPE 2017 increased TNF α compared to the pollen extract and the opposite was observed for urban-BPE 2017 and its LPS control. Both 2017 BPEs increased CCL17 secretion, while it was reduced by their LPS controls. IL-10, IL-6, IL-4 and CCL17 secretion patterns were reversed when moDCs were stimulated with corresponding Munich BPEs. Release of IL-1 β and TNF α was similar between Augsburg and Munich BPEs stimulation (Figure 30).



Figure 30 Heat maps of cytokine and chemokine secretion of DCs stimulated with Augsburg and Munich BPEs. MoDCs were stimulated with BPEs (1 mg/ml -10 mg/ml) or LPS (corresponding to LPS concentration in BPEs). After 24 h, cytokines and chemokines were measured in supernatants and concentrations were normalized to unstimulated controls (unstim). Mean of n = 13 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 compared to unstim.

5.1.3.2. Maturation markers

CD40 expression of steady state moDCs stimulated with urban-BPE and its LPS control was reduced compared to rural-BPE and its LPS control (Figure 31 A p < 0.001 between BPEs or LPS controls). Expression of CD80 (Figure 31 B) was increased by rural-BPE stimulation compared to its LPS control and urban-BPE (p < 0.001), as well as between LPS-control rural-BPE and LPS-control urban-BPE (p < 0.001). CD83, CD86 and HLA-DR were expressed more strongly by rural-BPE treated moDCs compared to the LPS control or urban-BPE (Figure 31 C-E, p < 0.001 and p < 0.01 for rural-BPE vs LPS control urban-BPE).



Figure 31 Maturation markers of steady state moDCs are increased by Rural-BPE 2015. MoDCs were stimulated with BPEs (1 mg/ml -10 mg/ml) or LPS (corresponding to LPS concentration in BPEs). After 24 h, cell surface marker expression was analyzed and AUC was calculated for comparison between BPEs and LPS controls. n = 13 independent experiments. ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

Similar expression patterns were observed for stimulation with Augsburg 2017 and Munich BPEs for all cell surface markers (Figure 32).



Figure 32 Heat maps of maturation marker expression of DCs stimulated with Augsburg and Munich BPEs. MoDCs were stimulated with BPEs (1 mg/ml -10 mg/ml) or LPS (corresponding to LPS concentration in BPEs). After 24 h, expression of maturation markers was measured. The data were normalized to unstimulated controls (unstim). Median of n = 13 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 vs unstim.

5.1.4. Response of LPS-primed DCs to BPE stimulation

To investigate the Th1 skewing potential of birch pollen extracts, moDCs were primed with LPS and additionally stimulated with BPEs. Cytokines and chemokines in supernatants and maturation marker expression were measured after 24 h.

5.1.4.1. Cytokine Secretion

LPS-induced expression of IL-10 (Figure 33 A, p < 0.01) and CCL17 (Figure 33 E, p < 0.001) was reduced by stimulation with urban-BPE compared to rural-BPE (Figure 33 p < 0.01). No differences were detected for LPS-induced IL-6 and TNF α secretion upon stimulation with both BPEs (Figure 33), although BPE generally reduced secretion of these cytokines (Figure 34). LPS-induced IL-12 was reduced slightly more in rural-BPE stimulated moDCs than urban-BPE stimulated moDCs (Figure 33 F). Secretion of IL-1 β was slightly exacerbated by BPEs compared to the LPS positive control (Figure 34), but not differentially influenced by the two BPEs (Figure 33 C).



Figure 33 urban-BPE reduces LPS-induced regulatory cytokine/chemokine secretion in moDCs. MoDCs were stimulated with LPS (100 ng/ml) in addition to BPEs (1 mg/ml -10 mg/ml). After 24 h, inhibition of LPS-induced cytokines was measured in the supernatants and AUC was calculated for comparison between BPEs. n = 13 independent experiments. ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.
Overall, LPS-induced cytokine secretion was reduced by stimulation with BPEs (Figure 34). Only IL-1 β was increased. Secretion patterns for LPS-induced IL-10, IL-6 and IL-1 β were similar in moDCs stimulated with Augsburg 2015 and Munich BPEs, while the pattern was the opposite in BPE 2017 stimulated moDCs. Stimulation with Augsburg 2015 and 2017 BPEs led to similar patterns in LPS-induced TNF α , CCL17 and IL-12 release, which were in contrast to stimulation with Munich BPEs.





5.1.4.2. Maturation markers

LPS-induced CD40, CD80 and HLA-DR expression of urban-BPE stimulated moDCs was lower than of rural-BPE stimulated moDCs (Figure 35 A, B, E; CD40, CD80: p < 0.05, HLA-DR: p < 0.001). Expression of LPS-induced CD83 and CD86 was not different upon stimulation with either BPE (Figure 35 C, D).



Figure 35 urban-BPE inhibits LPS-induced maturation marker expression. MoDCs were stimulated with LPS (100 ng/ml) in the presence or absence of BPEs (1 mg/ml – 10 mg/ml). After 24 h, maturation markers expression was analyzed and AUC was calculated for comparisons between the two treatments. n = 9 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, *** p < 0.001 as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

Upon stimulation with BPEs from Augsburg and Munich, LPS-induced CD40 was reduced (Figure 36). The patterns were similar between Augsburg BPEs 2015 and Munich BPEs when analyzing LPS-induced CD80 and CD83 expression and was reversed in Augsburg 2017 BPE stimulated moDCs. CD86 expression was similar in moDCs stimulated with Augsburg BPEs, but not Munich BPEs. While HLA-DR expression was increased by Augsburg 2015 rural-BPE and

decreased by urban-BPE, BPEs from Augsburg 2017 and Munich both reduced LPS-induced HLA-DR expression.



Figure 36 Heat maps of LPS-induced maturation marker expression of DCs stimulated with Augsburg and Munich BPEs. MoDCs were stimulated with LPS (100 ng/ml) in the presence or absence of BPEs (1 mg/ml – 10 mg/ml). After 24 h, expression of maturation markers was measured. The data were normalized to LPS. Median of n = 9 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 vs LPS control.

5.1.5. Neutrophil migration towards BPE

Neutrophil recruitment plays an important role in allergic sensitization (Hosoki, Itazawa, Boldogh, & Sur, 2016). The direct chemotactic potential of birch pollen extracts was analyzed by exposing neutrophils to 10 mg/ml BPE or 10^{-7} M LTB₄. After 1 h, significantly more neutrophils migrated towards Augsburg 2015 rural-BPE compared to unstimulated control (Figure 37 A, p < 0.01). Neutrophil migration was higher when exposed to Augsburg 2017 urban-BPE compared to unstimulated (Figure 37 B p < 0.05). There was no difference between the BPEs from Munich or Augsburg (Figure 37).



Figure 37 BPEs act as chemo-attractants for neutrophils. (A-C) Neutrophil migration towards 10 mg/ml BPE or LTB₄ (10⁻⁷ M) after 1h. n = 4 independent experiments. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01 vs unstimulated. Dashed line represents unstimulated control. AUC: area under the curve.

5.1.6. IgE secretion of murine B cells in response to BPEs

The different BPEs were tested for their IgE inducing potential. Murine naïve splenic B cells were stimulated for 8 days with CD40L and IL-4 to mimic Th2-mediated IgE secretion, in the presence or absence of Augsburg BPEs. IgE secretion was increased by all BPE concentrations used for stimulation (p < 0.01 and p < 0.001 vs CD40L/IL-4), except the highest concentration of Augsburg 2015 rural-BPE (Figure 38 B). There was no overall difference between Augsburg 2015 BPEs, whereas Augsburg 2017 rural-BPE promoted IgE secretion more strongly than urban-BPE (Figure 38 A, p < 0.01). Munich BPEs were not tested.



Figure 38 Rural-BPE exacerbates Th2 mediated IgE secretion. Murine naïve splenic B cells were stimulated with BPEs under Th2 mimicking conditions (CD40L + IL-4) for 8 days and IgE was measured in supernatants. (A) AUC to compare treatments. (B) Heat maps of data normalized to CD40L + IL-4. Augsburg 2015: n = 6, Augsburg 2017: n = 3. ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 vs unstim or as indicated. AUC: area under the curve.

5.1.7. IgE secretion of human B cells

To complete the set of human *in vitro* measurements for pollen allergenicity, a model of IgE secretion by human B cells was established. Naïve B cells isolated from PBMCs of one atopic and one non-atopic donor each in co-culture with CD40L expressing murine L-cells were stimulated with IL-4 + IL-21 to mimic Th2 conditions in the presence or absence of Augsburg 2015 rural-BPE for 15 or 21 days. Unstimulated B cells and B cells stimulated only with BPE did not secrete any IgE. After 15 and 21 days, IL-4/IL-21 stimulated B cells from atopic and non-atopic donors secreted IgE, which was induced in the presence of BPE, especially in the atopic donor. Overall, IgE secretion was higher in B cells from the atopic donor and after 21 days (Figure 39).



Figure 39 Pilot experiment to induce IgE switch in human naive B cells. Human naïve B cells were co-cultured with CD40L expressing murine L-cells and IL4 + IL-21 (50 ng/ml each) in the presence or absence of Augsburg 2015 Rural-BPE (3 mg/ml). After 15 and 21 days, IgE was measured in the supernatants. n = 1 atopic and 1 non-atopic donor.

5.2. Discussion

Main findings

Pollen from birch trees in urban locations in Augsburg

- Induce less regulatory responses in immature DCs and
- Induce more immunomodulatory responses in DCs in vitro

Compared to pollen from rural locations in Augsburg, which appears to be partly attributed to differing concentrations of pollen-derived LPS and PALM_{PGE2}.

Air pollution not only affects human health directly, but also has indirect influences by affecting pollen-producing plants and the allergenic potential of their pollen (Sénéchal et al., 2015). Especially between rural and urban areas there is a gradient of pollutants. Simply stated, urban areas are characterized by high NO₂ and low O₃ concentrations, while the opposite is observed in rural areas. This part of the thesis aimed to understand the influence of rural or urban sampling sites, characterized by their NO₂ and ozone levels during the sampling period, on the allergenicity and sensitization properties of birch pollen. For this purpose, pollen samples from two sampling sites representing high and low urbanization in Augsburg, as well as Munich, were chosen.

A mouse model was used to assess the sensitizing and allergenic potential of the different pollen samples (F. Alessandrini, unpublished data). Here, urban birch pollen extracts (urban-BPE) from Augsburg induced a stronger allergic phenotype as characterized by increased serum IgE and higher eosinophils counts in BAL fluid in mice receiving intranasal BPE instillations. In contrast, serum IgE and BAL eosinophils were lower in mice sensitized with rural-BPE, while Tregs were increased. Opposite effects were observed for rural- and urban BPEs from Munich. Here, rural-BPE was a stronger allergy inducer compared to urban-BPE (F. Alessandrini, unpublished data).

To account for these differences, several allergenicity parameters were measured in the pollen extracts. The major birch pollen allergen (Bet v 1) content was higher in all rural-BPEs compared to urban sampling sites. Bet v 1 content has previously been shown to be elevated in birch trees exposed to high O_3 levels, as is characteristic for rural areas (Beck et al., 2013). Even though the Bet v 1 content is also correlated to higher bacterial diversity (Obersteiner et al., 2016), a higher concentration of pollen-associated LPS was only detected in rural-BPE from Augsburg. In contrast, LPS levels were higher in urban-BPE from Munich. Pollen-associated

lipid mediators (PALMs) are immune-modulatory substances found in pollen (Behrendt et al., 2001; Gilles-Stein et al., 2016; Gilles, Mariani, Bryce, Mueller, Ring, Jakob, et al., 2009; Mariani et al., 2007; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005) and were higher in rural-BPEs from Augsburg and urban-BPEs from Munich, while urban-BPE from Augsburg and rural-BPE from Munich contained similar amounts of PALM_{PGE2} and PALM_{LTB4}. Rural-BPE from Augsburg 2017 and Munich contained higher pollen-derived adenosine levels compared to urban-BPEs, while the opposite was measured in Augsburg 2015 birch pollen extracts. Adenosine is another immune-modulating substance found pollen and plays a role in allergic sensitization and aggravation (Gilles et al., 2011; Wimmer et al., 2015). Combining these measurements, it appears unlikely that the Bet v 1 or adenosine content are responsible for the different allergic responses in the mouse model, which are rather caused by other pollen-associated mediators like LPS or PALMs.

To translate the findings from the *in vivo* mouse model to a human *in vitro* model and to further elucidate the role of the different pollen-associated mediators, the same BPEs were used to stimulate nasal epithelial cells, dendritic cells and B cells to simulate the allergic sensitization process.

As a first barrier encountered by pollen, nasal epithelial cells (HNEC) play an important role in initiating an allergic immune response (Mattila, Joenväärä, Renkonen, Toppila-Salmi, & Renkonen, 2011). The secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-1 β , IL-8 and TNF α was higher when HNECs were stimulated with rural-BPE than urban-BPE. IL-8 is an important factor to recruit neutrophils to sites of infections or cell damage and is upregulated in airway epithelial cells upon stimulation with birch pollen extracts independently of protease activity (Tomee, van Weissenbruch, de Monchy, & Kauffman, 1998). LPS has been shown to upregulate IL-8 by translocating TLR4 to membrane lipid rafts microdomains (Abate, Alghaithy, Parton, Jones, & Jackson, 2010) and there is evidence that the major birch allergen Bet v 1 is transported through the epithelium in lipid rafts in atopic patients (Renkonen et al., 2009). Although low LPS concentrations, corresponding to levels measured in the pollen, did not significantly increase IL-8, possibly the combination of elevated Bet v 1 and LPS, a possible natural ligand of Bet v 1, in rural-BPE could contribute to the increased inflammatory response of HNECs. The airway epithelium is generally viewed as a modulator of downstream immunological processes and as such provides a pro-inflammatory milieu and chemotactic signals to immune

cells (Mayer, Bartz, Fey, Schmidt, & Dalpke, 2008). While already predisposing to either Th1 or Th2/Th17 favoring conditions, pollen derived substances other than the allergens themselves are released into this microenvironment and influence the cytokine response and maturation of antigen presenting cells.

Dendritic cells are important modulators of T and B cell responses to pollen allergens by secreting cytokines and chemokines and expressing co-stimulatory molecules. In the mouse model, Augsburg urban-BPE was a strong inducer of allergic inflammation, while Augsburg rural-BPE mainly induced regulatory immune responses. *In vitro*, this is reflected by elevated IL-10 secretion in immature DCs stimulated with rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE. TNFα and IL-6 were both also more strongly induced by rural BPE, although at lower levels than IL-10.

To supplement this data, the effect of BPEs on LPS-matured DCs was also analyzed. Stimulation of DCs with high levels of LPS leads to IL-12 production, which promotes Th1 polarization of CD4⁺ T cells while preventing Th2 sensitization (Eisenbarth et al., 2002; Kuipers et al., 2004). In atopic individuals, IL-12 secretion is impaired, which is associated with the risk to develop Th2 immunity to allergens (Prescott et al., 2003; Reider et al., 2002; van der Pouw Kraan et al., 1997). These properties are a good model to study DC-mediated Th1/Th2 skewing.

Both Augsburg rural- and urban- BPEs inhibited the cytokine secretion in LPS-primed DCs, while the secretion of regulatory IL-10 was more strongly inhibited by urban-BPE, further contributing to the strong allergy-inducing phenotype of this pollen extract.

The expression of all measured maturation markers was higher in DCs stimulated with Augsburg rural-BPE compared to urban-BPE. Likewise, LPS-induced maturation markers CD40, CD80 and HLA-DR were less expressed on urban-BPE stimulated DCs.

Low levels of LPS have been associated with airborne allergens such as pollen and have been indicated to induce Th2 sensitization towards inhalant allergens in a murine allergy model (Oteros et al., 2019). This TLR4 mediated immune response was also dependent on LPS doses, e.g. low levels resulted in Th2 and high levels in Th1 priming (Eisenbarth et al., 2002). In murine alveolar macrophages, both TNF α and IL-4 were induced by low-level LPS exposure. Secretion of these cytokines requires TLR stimulation and downstream activation of MyD88 and, in the case of IL-4, also TRAM activation (Mukherjee et al., 2009). Transferring these findings to DCs,

stimulation with LPS doses corresponding to BPE were responsible for the enhanced TNF α secretion by rural BPE compared to urban BPEs, whereas IL-4 secretion induced by low-level LPS was strongly inhibited by rural and, less so, by urban BPEs. Birch pollen from locations with high ozone levels during the sampling period and high PALM_{PGE2} content had a higher bacterial diversity (Obersteiner et al., 2016), which is mirrored by higher LPS levels in the rural pollen used for this study, providing a possible explanation for the observed effects.

Tolerance-induction to allergens is dependent on IL-10 (Dolch et al., 2019). DC derived IL-10 has been known to be Th2 suppressive and offers a promising strategy to treat allergic diseases (Schülke, 2018). Reduced DC-derived IL-10 production upon contact with allergens is suspected of skewing immune responses towards pro-allergic Th2 cells (Gentile et al., 2004), as is mirrored in urban-BPE stimulated DCs and corresponding to stronger allergy in the mouse model. IL-10 acts by inhibiting IL-1 β , IL-6 and TNF α , thereby effectively reducing effector cell function (Armstrong, Jordan, & Millar, 1996; de Waal Malefyt, Abrams, Bennett, Figdor, & de Vries, 1991; Moore, de Waal Malefyt, Coffman, & O'Garra, 2001).

In this work, IL-10 was increased independently of LPS content in the pollen extracts, so it is possible that other compounds in the extracts augment the cytokine response to rural-BPEs. Interestingly, PGE₂-like PALMs were elevated in rural-BPEs. PGE₂ is an eicosanoid induced by LPS-dependent cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) in bone marrow derived DCs, which in turn leads to endogenous IL-10 induction and IL-12 inhibition (Harizi, Juzan, Pitard, Moreau, & Gualde, 2002). Even though in this work IL-10 induction appears to be independent of LPS content, endogenous PGE₂-like stimuli from the pollen extracts themselves might have an aggravating effect overriding the LPS-dependent signal. This is further supported by lower levels of PALM_{PGE2} in urban-BPE, which already induced less regulatory cytokines in steady state DCs and inhibited IL-10 less in LPS-primed mature DCs in this study.

Rural-BPE from Augsburg collected in 2015 induced neutrophil chemotaxis, which is in line with the higher IL-8 levels secreted by nasal epithelial cells. Although the opposite effects were observed for pollen from Augsburg 2017, generally, neutrophil chemotaxis was rather low to either of the pollen extracts. Caution needs to be applied when analyzing these assays, because they are only a measure of the direct effect of pollen on neutrophils, which may not commonly be observed *in vivo*.

Both, rural-and urban-BPE enhanced murine IgE secretion under Th2 priming conditions, which was even more pronounced in rural-BPE from 2017 compared to urban-BPE. This appears to be in contrast to the in *vivo data*. In the mouse model, serum IgE was higher in mice instilled with urban-BPE than rural-BPE. *In vitro* B cells were stimulated directly with pollen extracts, whereas the elevated serum IgE levels *in vivo* are the result of a complex interaction of many different immune cells. The direct effects on B cells *in vitro* are possibly due to low molecular weight substances found in the pollen extracts. For example E₁ phytoprostane, a prostaglandin-like phytoprostane has been shown to enhance IgE production in naïve B cells under Th2 mimicking conditions (Oeder et al., 2015) and could contribute to the augmented IgE secretion. Similarly, IgE secretion was also augmented by rural-BPE in human B cells in a pilot experiment. Unfortunately, more data is missing to gain deeper insight into the direct influence of BPE on human B cells.

Overall, rural- and urban-BPEs from Augsburg from 2015 or 2017 induced similar immune responses in vitro. In contrast, rural and urban Munich BPEs induced inverse responses compared to pollen from Augsburg, especially on the DC level, which imitated the observations in vivo. Allergic sensitization was stronger when mice received nasal instillations with urban-BPE from Augsburg, whereas higher responses were induced by nasal instillations with rural-BPE from Munich. While some of the in vitro effects observed upon stimulation with Augsburg birch pollen could be explained by differences in PALM content, sometimes Munich rural pollen resembled urban Augsburg pollen and vice versa. Therefore, the settings of the sampling sites have to be carefully considered. Munich is generally considered a more urban city than Augsburg, with higher levels of air pollution. This has already been reported to induce changes in the proteome of pollen from urban birch trees making them more chemotactic (Bryce et al., 2010), although this was not observed in the present work. On the level of pollutants, NO₂ in urban-BPEs from Munich is especially high compared to the pollen from Augsburg and the rural Munich site and could therefore impact the pollen allergenicity (Cuinica, Abreu, & Esteves da Silva, 2014). Other environmental parameters such as temperature, precipitation, nutrient content and water availability in the soil or pathogen exposure were not measured in this study, but could also very likely influence the allergenicity of pollen. Furthermore, analysis of the pollen metabolome of the different birch pollen samples could shed some light on the differences observed between Munich and Augsburg

pollen and further help to detect secondary metabolites which might contribute to allergic sensitization.

In summary, rural birch pollen extracts induce a more tolerogenic immune profile compared to urban birch pollen extracts, which were more allergenic *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Some of these effects were mediated by LPS and PALM_{PGE2}, which were observed in Augsburg sampling sites exposed to higher ozone levels. To gain further mechanistic insights into the interplay between environmental factors and their influence on pollen-derived substances contributing to allergenicity, future studies should observe additional environmental parameters and include metabolic profiling of the pollen, similar to the one conducted by Rauer et al. 2020.

Chapter 6 – Panel Study: Time series analysis of the nasal microbiome under natural pollen exposure

The microbiome is an important player in the balance of respiratory health and disease (Man et al., 2017). Exposure to diverse microbial communities early in life has been shown to be protective against allergies and specific microbiome compositions are indicative of disease status. Because we are constantly exposed to environmental influences, we can assume that this also influences our own microbiome. To study how natural pollen exposure influences the nasal microbiome of atopic and non-atopic individuals (n = 8 in each group), a study was set up in 2015/2016 to follow the participants for one year. The nasal microbiome was analyzed on a monthly, or during the birch pollen season bi-weekly, basis and the microbial composition was assessed.

6.1. Results

6.1.1. Alpha diversity of nasal microbiome

To compare the variance of the nasal microbial composition of the study participants, different diversity indices (richness, evenness, Shannon, Simpson, and inverse Simpson) were calculated. Biodiversity is associated with efficient use of resources (Cardinale et al., 2012) and in the context of the respiratory tract, a loss of diversity has been associated with poor respiratory health (Abreu et al., 2012; Man et al., 2017). Alpha diversity analyzes the variance of the microbial composition in a given sample using different indices. Richness describes the total observed operational taxonomic units (OTUs) in one sample, while evenness describes the homogeneity of a sample. Shannon Diversity Index combines richness and abundance of rare species, while Simpson Diversity Index is influenced by the distribution of highly abundant species. Overall, the diversity of atopic and non-atopic nasal microbiomes, combined for the whole study period, did not differ (Figure 40 A). To further differentiate, a baseline microbiome was calculated using visits with low pollen counts (V1, V14, and V15). Likewise, the composition did not change from baseline to pollen season (V2-V13) for either atopic or non-atopic participants (Figure 40 B). Comparing the baseline and pollen season nasal microbiome irrespective of atopy status, inverse Simpson index was increased during the pollen season (Figure 40 C p < 0.05). The diversity of the microbiome of atopic patients and non-atopic volunteers was stable throughout the whole study period (Figure 40 D).



Figure 40 Microbial composition does not differ between atopic and non-atopic study participants and is stable throughout the study period. Richness, evenness, Shannon, Simpson and inverse Simpson diversity indices were calculated and compared between (A) atopic and non-atopic (n = 8 participants each, over 15 visits), (B) atopic vs non-atopic at baseline (visits 1, 14, 15) and during the pollen season (visits 2-13) and (C) composition at baseline and during the pollen season irrespective of atopy status. (D) Time series of alpha diversity indices of atopic and non-atopic participants.

6.1.2. Taxonomic overview of nasal microbiome

The top 10 most abundant families, genus and species were compared between atopic and non-atopic study participants to assess compositional changes during the study period (Figure 41). On all analyzed taxonomy levels, Propionibacteria seemed to be most abundant in atopic patients, while Corynebacteria were more abundant in non-atopic volunteers. *Moraxellaceae* were mainly present in atopic patients and Staphylococci were slightly higher in non-atopics.



Because the overall abundance of *Propionibacteriaceae* and *Corynebacteriaceae* was *Figure 41 Taxonomic overview of top 10 bacterial families, genus and species*. The abundance for each taxonomic level was combined for atopic and non-atopic donors and plotted across all visits.

approximately 50 % for all participants during all visits, these two families were further analyzed and a ratio of *Corynebacteriaceae* to *Propionibacteriaceae* was calculated. The ratio was higher in non-atopic participants than in atopics (Figure 42 A, B p < 0.05). Especially at the beginning and at the end of the pollen season, this ratio differed the most between atopics and non-atopics but did not reach statistical significance (Figure 42 C).



Figure 42 Propionibacteriaceae are more abundant in atopic study participants. (A) Pie chart comparing the abundance of *Propionibacteriaceae* and *Corynebacteriaceae* of atopic and non-atopic donors. (B) Ratio of Corynebacteriaceae vs Propionibacteriaceae of atopic and non-atopic participants. * p < 0.05. (C) *Corynebacteriaceae/Propionibacteriaceae* ratio over all visits for atopic and non-atopic participants.

6.1.3. Differences of nasal microbial communities on family level

All families were further analyzed to identify those most abundant in either atopic or nonatopic participants, at baseline or during the pollen season, or comparing atopic and nonatopic at baseline and during the pollen season. Out of 30 bacterial families, 22 were not differentially abundant in atopic or non-atopic participants (Figure 43 A). *Corynebacteriaceae* (p < 0.0001), *Burkholderiaceae* (p < 0.01), Bacillales (p < 0.01) and *Micrococcaceae* (p < 0.001)were most abundant in non-atopic volunteers, while *Propionibacteriaceae* (p < 0.05), *Campylobacteraceae* (p < 0.01), Clostridiales (p < 0.05) and *Moraxellaceae* (p < 0.001) were higher in atopic patients (Figure 43 A). The abundance of 23 families did not differ between baseline and pollen season. During the pollen season, Clostridiales (p < 0.05), Bacillales (p < 0.05), *Comamonadaceae* (p < 0.05), *Porphyromonadaceae* (p < 0.05), *Prevotellaceae* (p < 0.01), *Neisseriaceae* (p < 0.01) and *Streptococcaceae* (p < 0.05) were most abundant (Figure 43 B).

Comparing the baselines of atopic and non-atopic participants (Figure 43 C), there were no differences on the family level. During the pollen season, Burkholderiaceae (p < 0.05), Bacillales (p < 0.01), Corynebacteriaceae (p < 0.0001) and Micrococcaceae (p < 0.001) were higher in non-atopic volunteers and Moraxellaceae (p < 0.01), Campylobacteraceae (p < 0.01) and Clostridiales (p < 0.01) were increased in atopic patients.



Figure 43 Analysis of differences of nasal community on family level. Total abundances were analyzed for differences between (A) atopic and non-atopic participants (n = 8 atopic / non-atopic, all visits), (B) baseline (visit 1, 14, 15) and pollen season (visits 2-13); pooled across all study participants or (C) atopic vs non-atopic at baseline and during the pollen season. Families with significant differences are reported in the Venn diagram. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.001.

6.1.4. Differences of nasal microbial communities on species level

For more detailed insight into the nasal microbial communities of the study participants, the different species were further analyzed.

6.1.4.1. Atopic vs non-atopic study participants

Analysis of the atopic and non-atopic nasal microbiome revealed 11 species that were more abundant in non-atopic volunteers (Figure 44): *Corynebacterium accolens* (p < 0.001), *Corynebacterium pseudophtheriticum* (p < 0.01), *Corynebacterium tuberculostearicum* (p < 0.001), *Corynebacterium durum* (p < 0.05), *Gemella sanguinis* (p < 0.05), *Haemophilus influenza* (p < 0.05), *Kocuria palustris* (p < 0.05), *Lautropia mirabilis* (p < 0.01), *Propionibacterium mucilaginosa* (p < 0.05), *Rothia dentocariosa* (p < 0.001), and *Streptococcus dentisani* (p < 0.05).



Figure 44 Species more abundant in non-atopic volunteers compared to atopic patients. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001, **** p < 0.0001.

Nine species were more abundant in atopic compared to non-atopic study participants (Figure 45): Anaerococcus provenciensis (p < 0.0001), Anaerococcus SPP (p < 0.0001), Campylobacter ureolyticus (p < 0.01), Finegoldia SPP (p < 0.01), Haemophilus parainfluenzae (p < 0.05), Moraxella nonliquefaciens (p < 0.001), Prevotella timonensis (p < 0.01), Propionibacterium acnes (p < 0.05) and Propionibacterium granulosum (p < 0.05).



Figure 45 Species more abundant in atopic patients compared to non-atopic volunteers. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.001, **** p < 0.0001.

6.1.4.2. Differences under pollen exposure

Natural pollen exposure potentially changed the abundance of certain species in the nasal microbiome. Twelve species were identified to be more abundant during the pollen season (visit 2-13) compared to baseline (visit 1, 14, 15) (Figure 46): *Corynebacterium accolens* (p < 0.01), *Corynebacterium durum* (p < 0.05), *Corynebacterium singulare* (p < 0.01), *Gemella haemolysans* (p < 0.05), *Acidovorac defluvii* (p < 0.05), *Finegoldia spp* (p < 0.01), *Haemophilus sputorum* (p < 0.05), *Granulicatella elegans* (p < 0.05) *Kocuria palustris* (p < 0.05), *Neisseria waeveri* (p < 0.01) *Propionibacterium granulosum* (p < 0.05), *Porphyromonas pastori* (p < 0.05) and *Peptoniphilus indolicus* (p < 0.001).

Further stratification by atopy type revealed 6 species that were more abundant in atopic patients during the pollen season than in non-atopic volunteers (Figure 47): *Anaerococcus provenciensis* (p < 0.0001), *Anaerococcus SPP* (p < 0.0001), *Campylobacter ureolyticus* (p < 0.05), *Finegoldia SPP* (p < 0.05), *Moraxella nonliquefaciens* (p < 0.01) and *Prevotella timonensis* (p < 0.01). There were no differences between baseline and pollen season in atopic patients.



Figure 46 Species more abundant during pollen season compared to baseline. The pollen season was defined as visit 2-13, and the baseline included visits 1, 14 and 15. The data were pooled across all study participants ignoring atopy status. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01.



Figure 47 Species more abundant in atopic patients during pollen season compared to non-atopic. The pollen season was defined as visit 2-13, and the baseline included visits 1, 14 and 15. The data were pooled across all study participants ignoring atopy status. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, **** p < 0.0001.

While no differences were detected for non-atopics between baseline and pollen season, another 7 species were more commonly found in non-atopic volunteers during the pollen season (Figure 48): *Corynebacterium accolens* (p < 0.001), *Corynebacterium pseudophtheriticum* (p < 0.01), *Corynebacterium tuberculostearicum* (p < 0.01), *Gemella haemolysans* (p < 0.05), *Kocuria palustris* (p < 0.05), *Lautropia mirabilis* (p < 0.05) and *Rothia dentocariosa* (p < 0.01) were identified.

A summary of the above mentioned comparisons of species abundances is shown in Figure 49.



Figure 48 Species more abundant in non-atopic participants during pollen season compared to atopic. The pollen season was defined as visit 2-13, and the baseline included visits 1, 14 and 15. The data were pooled across all study participants ignoring atopy status. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01.



Figure 49 Overview of significantly different species. Difference of mean abundance of (A) atopic vs non-atopic, (B) baseline vs pollen season and (C) atopic vs non-atopic during pollen season.

6.1.5. Pollen microbiome

Pollen harbor a specific microbiome. To identify bacterial species present on birch pollen, the DNA extraction method of was modified to reduce contamination with pollen-derived chloroplast DNA. Chloroplast DNA was successfully reduced from ~ 90 % to < 40 % and the top 10 family, genus and species were visualized in Figure 50.



Top 10 Family



6.2. Discussion

Main findings

The nasal microbiome

- Of atopic and non-atopic study participants is stable over time (α-diversity),
- Changes composition during the pollen season,
- Of non-atopics is characterized by higher abundance of *Corynebacteria* species throughout the study period and especially during the pollen season, suggesting a potential protective role for the presence of *Corynebacteria* in the nasal microbiome of non-atopics during the pollen season, possibly paving the way to future treatment strategies.

In recent years, the nasal microbiome has been indicated to play an important role in disease outcomes of allergic asthma patients (Mahdavinia et al., 2018; Man et al., 2017). Imbalances and changes in mucosal microbiota parallel allergic disease outcome, the *effect-cause* question being unsolved. The microbiome is also influenced by environmental exposures (Dimitri-Pinheiro et al., 2020; Integrative, 2014). The impact of natural pollen exposure on the nasal microbiome and the implications for allergic patients are rather understudied. To gain insight into the effect of natural pollen exposure on the nasal microbiome of atopic and non-atopic individuals (n = 8 in each group), a study was set up in 2015/2016 to follow the participants for one year.

Overall, the alpha diversity of the nasal microbiome did not differ between atopic or nonatopic study participants, neither at baseline nor during the pollen season or the course of the whole study period, suggesting that the nasal microbiome is rather stable over a long time span. Only the inverse Simpson index was higher during the pollen season across all participants. Similar results were observed analyzing the nasal microbiome of chronic rhinosinusitis (CRS) and AR patients, and healthy controls (Gan et al., 2020; Mahdavinia et al., 2018), although these studies did not take the pollen season into account and analyzed only single time points. In contrast, a 2-week study conducted before and during the pollen season showed increased alpha diversity in atopic subjects compared to healthy during the pollen season (C. H. Choi et al., 2014). However, this study did not investigate the effects of longterm pollen exposure, as the total pollen season lasts from early spring to (late) summer. They used a fingerprinting method to determine the bacterial diversity instead of 16S rRNA

sequencing. Fingerprinting methods mostly account for the most dominant species of any given sample and do not provide detailed information about changes of species, their taxonomy or function (Hamady & Knight, 2009).

Even though the overall diversity was stable during the study period, differences were observed at species level. Taking a closer look at the taxonomy, bacterial species belonging to the *Corynebacteriaceae* family are more prominent in non-atopic participants, whereas the abundance of *Propionibacteriaceae* was higher in atopic patients. This difference was also stable throughout the whole study period. Interestingly, members of the *Moraxellaceae* family were only present in atopic patients. In contrast, *Corynebacterium accolens, Corynebacterium pseudodiphtheriticum, Corynebacterium tuberculostearicum, Gemella haemolysans, Kocuria palustris, Lautropia mirabilis and Rothia dentocariosa* were predominantly found in non-atopic study participants, especially during the pollen season.

Corynebacteria belong to the most abundant bacteria found in the skin and nose (Grice et al., 2009; Uehara et al., 2000). The presence of Corynebacterium pseudodiphtheriticum is negatively correlated to the presence of S. aureus, an opportunistic pathogen with a critical role in atopic eczema, while a positive correlation has been reported for the presence of Corynebacterium accolens and S. aureus (Yan et al., 2013). Yan et al (2013) also suggested that there was a competitive relationship between S. aureus and C. pseudodiphtheriticum, which was indicated by growth inhibition in vitro. This might potentially protect C. pseudodiphtheriticum carriers from over-colonization with S. aureus. On the other hand, C. accolens and S. aureus appear to have established a beneficial relationship in the nasal cavity (Yan et al., 2013). Similar synergistic relationships have been shown between C. accolens and S.aureus. S. aureus colonization has also been correlated with enhanced Th2 immune responses in AR patients (Refaat, Ahmed, Ashour, & Atia, 2008). Therefore the competitive interplay between Corynebacteria and S. aureus is studied intensively with respect to novel treatments (Hardy et al., 2019; Uehara et al., 2000), although this needs to be considered carefully, because Corynebacteria, e.g. C. accolens, are able to enhance inflammatory responses in an already inflamed setting (Ridaura et al., 2018). Nevertheless, Corynebacteria are found more commonly in non-atopic individuals, and are associated with a positive outcome after surgical removal of nasal polyps in CRS patients (Mahdavinia et al., 2018). In a birth cohort study, reduced abundance of Corynebacteria was associated with early onset of

rhinitis and allergic sensitization (Dzidic et al., 2018; Ta et al., 2018). Also, increased abundance of Corynebacteria reduced the risk for respiratory viral infections and asthma exacerbation (McCauley et al., 2019). Combining the literature and the findings of this study suggests a potential protective role for Corynebacteria, especially during the pollen season, and offers a tentative outlook on future treatment strategies for allergy sufferers.

Species belonging to the *Gemella* genus of the Bacillales order, which were more abundant in non-atopics, are commonly found in the upper respiratory tract and the oral cavity and were first detected in measles patients (Tunnicliff, 1917). On rare occasions, *Gemella* causes endocarditis, meningitis, endophthalmitis, pharyngeal abscess, thorax empyema, spondylodiscitis and brain abscesses in immunocompromised and, even rarer, immunocompetent patients (M. R. Lee et al., 2004). In contrast to the study presented here, *Gemella haemolysans* was previously found to be more abundant in atopic children at 7 years of age in a longitudinal birth cohort study (Dzidic et al., 2018). *Gemella* are hard to distinguish from Streptococci (Kilpper-Bälz & Schleifer, 1988), which could be the cause for this discrepancy, as well as the use of different sequencing and annotation methods.

Members of the *Micrococcaceae* family were more abundant in non-atopic overall, as well as during the pollen season. *Kocuria* species were found in low abundance in the nasal cavity (Kaspar et al., 2016), but are present in diverse environmental niches as well (Kandi et al., 2016; Park, Kim, Roh, Jung, & Bae, 2010). *Kocuria palustris* has been isolated from the rhizoplane of narrow-leaved cattail (*Typha angustifolia*) (Kovács et al., 1999), an herbaceous plant common to wet-lands. Although there are increasing reports of *Kocuria* species causing human illness (Kandi et al., 2016), this is the first report connecting low abundance of *Kocuria palustris* to atopy. Higher abundance in non-atopic study participants during the pollen season is possibly caused by behavioral differences, e.g. spending time outdoors.

Colonization with *Rothia*, another *Micrococcaceae* family member found overrepresented in non-atopics, in the gut microbiome during infancy is thought to be protective against childhood asthma and was found to reduce airway inflammation in a mouse model (Arrieta et al., 2015). Accordingly, the present study reported lower *Rothia dentocariosa and R. mucilaginosa* abundance in the nasal microbiome of atopic patients in general, but also during the pollen season, further supplementing proof for the protective role of *Rothia* species.

Burkholderiaceae is a diverse bacterial family of environmental bacteria and human commensals, including *Lautropia mirabilis*. *L. mirabilis* has been detected in oral cavities (Gerner-Smidt et al., 1994) and is generally associated with healthy status compared to patients suffering from periodontitis (Shaddox et al., 2012). To my knowledge, this study provides the first evidence of its occurrence in the nasal cavity. Even though in low abundance, *L. mirabilis* was more abundant in non-atopics, but the relevance of this bacterial species in the nasal microbiome and the development of allergies remains to be seen.

Compared to the control group, during the pollen season the nasal microbiome of atopic patients was dominated by *Anaerococcus provenciensis, Anaerococcus SPP, Campylobacter ureolyticus, Finegoldia SPP, Moraxella nonliquefaciens* and *Prevotella timonensis.*

Anaerococcus species belong to the order of Clostridiales and are commensals of the skin, oral cavity and gut. In asthma patients, the abundance of *Anaerococcus* was increased after treatment with azithromycin, a macrolide antibiotic with possible therapeutic use to reduce airway hyper-responsiveness (Slater et al., 2014). Likely, this increase in *Anaerococcus* contributes to the improved clinical outcomes and in the case of the present study could provide a potential protective agent in the nasal mucosa of atopic patients in the absence of other beneficial microbes observed in non-atopic patients.

Finegoldia are opportunistic commensal anaerobic Gram-positive bacteria, found in the skin and mucosal surfaces. They are found in chronic skin lesions, where they are able to successfully colonize by degrading collagen in the basement membrane of the dermis. Additionally, *Finegoldia* has recently been observed to directly interact with neutrophils and inducing NET formation and pro-inflammatory cytokine release (Neumann, Bjorck, & Frick, 2020). Additionally, protein L, a cell wall protein of *Finegoldia* is known to bind to human immunoglobulins and potentially binds IgE (Bjorck, 1988), which could lead to basophil activation and histamine release. Together, this potentially contributes to airway inflammation in atopic patients and might aggravate symptoms during the pollen season.

Longitudinal birth cohort studies have shown an increased risk for allergy and respiratory tract infections in children whose nasal cavity was colonized by *Moraxella* (McCauley et al., 2019). McCauley et al. (2019) also showed increased epithelial barrier damage as well as inflammatory responses caused by *Moraxella* cell free supernatants, providing mechanistic insights into the clinical relevance of *Moraxella* colonization.

Interestingly, *Prevotella* species are commensals associated with healthy airways. Although some studies point towards the potential to induce inflammatory processes in the setting of various inflammatory diseases, *Prevotella* abundance in the airways was even reduced in COPD and asthma patients compared to the abundance of proteobacteria such as *Haemophilus* (Larsen, 2017), which was increased during the pollen season in this thesis. This is emphasized by a lower capacity of *Prevotella* to induce pro-inflammatory processes in DCs (Larsen et al., 2012). On the other hand, co-stimulation of DCs with *Prevotella* and *Haemophilus* seemed to reduce *Haemophilus* in atopic airways may lead to a reduced Th1 immune response upon pollen exposure, further paving the way for allergic sensitization or aggravating symptoms.

In summary, the overall diversity of the nasal microbiome of atopic and non-atopic study participants does not differ and is stable over time. Nevertheless, natural pollen exposure changes the microbial composition, both, in atopic and non-atopic patients. Corynebacteria species are of special interest, because they are more abundant in non-atopics during the pollen season, potentially playing a protective role. This opens further investigations into their role as therapeutic agents and future research should include mechanistic *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies.

Birch pollen microbiome

Not only are pollen allergen carriers, but they are also colonized by microbes (Obersteiner et al., 2016), which led to the hypothesis that pollen-associated microbes may very well end up in the nasal mucosa during the pollen season, especially considering the presence of environmental bacteria such as *Kocuria*. Unfortunately, none of the species detected on pollen were identified in the nasal microbiome of the study participants. However, this is not surprising since the study did not include a controlled exposure to birch pollen. In addition, the birch pollen used in this thesis were pooled from different locations and it is not certain that the study participants were even exposed to similar pollen grains at all. Future work should include the microbiome analysis of more trees from different locations, providing insight into sample site specific microbiomes which could possibly be correlated to the patients. A controlled exposure study, e.g. using a pollen exposure chamber, could add more profound insights in to the role of environmental microbes in allergic airway diseases.

Chapter 7 – A walk in the park: Influence of co-exposure to fungal spores and grass pollen allergens on the nasal inflammatory response and the nasal mycobiome

The grass pollen season in Germany usually last from spring to late summer. At the same time, fungal spores have also been observed (Grewling et al., 2019). Ultimately, fungal spores will be inhaled together with grass pollen and might impact the nasal immune response towards pollen allergens as well as inflict changes to the nasal mycobiome. To study this co-exposure effect, the Picnic study was set up. Over the course of 5 weeks in June-July 2018, 7 volunteers spent one hour per week in a flowering meadow. During this time, the fungal spore and pollen burden was measured and fungal species were isolated to further study the effect of co-exposure to fungal spores and pollen allergens *in vitro*.

7.1. Results

7.1.1. Indoor and outdoor pollen and allergen exposure

Three out of the 8 participants wore nasal filters to measure the content of a marker allergen (Phl p 5) in the nose during the outdoor exposure. They additionally wore the filters for 1 h indoors before sitting in the flowering meadow. To further comprehend the pollen burden, pollen counts were measured for 1 h indoors and during the outdoor exposure. The grass pollen count was approximately half of the total pollen count during the 1 h outdoors. Indoor pollen counts were generally lower than outdoor counts. On days with high pollen exposure, the nasal Phl p 5 content was higher than on days with lower pollen counts. No Phl p 5 was detected in nasal filters worn inside (Figure 51).



Figure 51 Nasal Phl p 5 content coincides with grass pollen exposure. Participants sat in a flowering meadow for 1 h. Before and during this time, they wore nasal filters to measure Phl p 5 content. At the same time, portable pollen traps were set up to determine the pollen load during the study periods. n = 3 participants, median + SD. Left y-axis = Phl p 5 measurements [mg/ml], right y-axis = pollen counts [pollen/m³].

7.1.2. Indoor and outdoor fungal species

Fungal species are ubiquitous in nature and are present outdoors as well as indoors. Portable fungal traps containing PDA agar plates were set-up 1 h indoors and 1 h outdoors in the flowering meadow where the participants sat. Afterwards, fungi collected on the PDA plates were cultivated for 5 days, isolated and identified. The most commonly found fungal species are represented in Table 19. Because *Cladosporium cladosporioides, Fusarium sp* and *Penicillium manginii* were the most abundant present species, they were chosen for cell culture assays, representing the species mostly encountered during the grass pollen season.

Species	Location
Cladosporium cladosporioides	indoor & outdoor
Cladosporium tenuissimum	indoor & outdoor
Epicoccum nigrum	outdoor
Fusarium sp	indoor & outdoor
Penicillium chrysogenum	indoor
Penicillium commune	outdoor
Penicillium manginii	indoor
Trichoderma koningiopsis	outdoor

Table 19 Most commonly found fungal species identified in indoor and outdoor samples over the whole study period.

7.1.3. Cytokine response of HNECs stimulated with fungal spores and grass pollen allergens

Monolayer cultures of HNECs from non-atopic donors were stimulated either with fungal spores alone, recombinant grass pollen allergens (PhI p 1, PhI p 5) or spores and allergens combined to assess the effect of co-exposure on the nasal inflammatory response (Figure 52). Stimulation with *Fusarium* spores increased IL-1 β (p < 0.05), IL-8 (p < 0.05) and IL-6 (p < 0.05) secretion of HNECs compared to unstimulated cells. *Cladosporium* spores also increased IL-6 secretion (p < 0.01). Neither PhI p 1 nor PhI p 5 stimulation induced IL-1 β , IL-8 and IL-6 release. IL-1 β secretion was higher when cells were stimulated with combinations of PhI p 1 + *Fusarium* or *Cladosporium* (both p < 0.05 vs unstim) or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.01 vs unstim), *Cladosporium* (p < 0.01 vs unstim) or *Penicillium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim). Likewise, IL-8 secretion was higher when cells were co-stimulated with PhI p 1 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim). Using a precision (p < 0.01 vs unstim), or PhI p 5 + *Fusarium* (p < 0.05 vs unstim). While all tested fungal spores increased cytokine secretion, *Penicillium* appeared to reduce IL-6 secretion, either when cells were stimulated with spores alone or combined with allergens (Figure 52 C).



Figure 52 Stimulation with fungal spores leads to increased inflammatory cytokine release of HNECS. Fungal spores were used either alone or in combination with Phl p1 or Phl p 5 to stimulated HNECs. After 24 h, cytokines were measured in supernatants. n = 10 independent experiments. * p < 0.5, ** p < 0.1. Fusarium = *Fusarium sp.*, Cladosporium = *Cladosporium cladosporioides*, Penicillium = *Penicillium manginii*. Dashed line indicates unstimulated control.

7.1.4. Barrier function of HNECs stimulated with fungal spores and grass pollen allergens

The influence of fungal spores in combination with grass pollen allergens on the barrier integrity of the nasal epithelium was investigated in air liquid interface cultures of HNECs from non-atopic donors. Trans-epithelial electrical resistance (TER) upon spore and allergen stimulation was monitored after 1 h, 6 h, 24 h and 48 h. Stimulation with both, *Fusarium* and *Cladosporium* slightly reduced TER after 24 h and increased TER after 48 h (Figure 53 A). TER was not changed by stimulation with Phl p 1, but was again increased by Phl p 1 and fungal spore co-stimulation after 48 h. (Figure 53 B).



Figure 53 Trans-epithelial resistance is increased by fungal spore stimulation after 48 h. Air liquid interface cultures of HNECs were stimulated with (A) fungal spores, (B) Phl p 1 or a spore and allergen combinations for 48 h and TER was measured at 1 h, 6 h, 24 h and 48 h. n = 7 independent experiments (A, B), n = 4 for spore + Phl p 1 co-stimulation. Pp1 = Phl p 1, Fusarium = Fusarium sp, Cladosporium = Cladosporium cladosporioides.

Changes in nasal mycobiome after 1 hour outdoor exposure

To investigate whether the nasal mycobiome is influenced by spending time in a flowering meadow during the grass pollen season, the nasal mycobiome of 5 study participants was analyzed before and after spending 1 h outdoors. As baseline they had to spend at least 3 h indoors.

7.1.5.1. Alpha diversity

Alpha diversity indices were calculated for each sample and compared between pre and post exposure for all participants combined. While the richness was not different after spending 1 h outdoors, evenness (p < 0.001), Shannon-diversity (p < 0.001) and inverse Simpson (p < 0.001) indices were higher after outdoor exposure, while Simpson-diversity index was reduced

(p < 0.001) (Figure 54 A). Shannon-Diversity index was increased post exposure on visit 2 (p < 0.01) and visit 5 (p < 0.05). While there were no significant differences detected for the other diversity indices during the single visits, diversity was increased after spending time outdoors on each visit (Figure 54 B).



Figure 54 Diversity of nasal mycobiome is increased after spending 1 h in a flowering meadow. Richness, evenness, Shannon, Simpson and inverse Simpson diversity indices were calculated and compared between pre and post exposure for the whole study period (A) or for each specific visits (B) across all participants. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, *** p < 0.001 as indicated.
7.1.5.2. Taxonomic overview before and after 1 h outdoor exposure

The abundance of the top 10 families, genera and species was visualized to compare between pre- and post-exposure for each visit (Figure 55). Abundance of *Malassezia*, an integral part of the human mycobiome, was decreased after outdoor exposure on all visits, while outdoor fungi were increased after staying in the flowering meadow. This was observed especially for *Cladosporium*, *Neoerysiphe* and *Russula*.



Figure 55 Abundance of outdoor fungi in the nasal mycobiome increased after staying outdoors for 1 h. The abundance for each taxonomic level was combined for the study participants and plotted for each visit comparing pre and post exposure. n = 4 participants.

7.1.5.3. Differences of nasal fungal communities after 1 hour outdoor exposure on family and species level

Because the alpha diversity and abundance of certain families and species was increased after spending 1 h outdoors, these changes were investigated in more detail. First, families were compared between pre and post exposure. Out of 48 families, 39 were not significantly different after the outdoor exposure. Before staying in a flowering meadow, *Malasseziaceae* (p < 0.0001), *Globuleviaceae* (p < 0.05) and *Sporidiobolaceae* (p < 0.05) were more abundant. After 1 hour outdoors, *Cladosporiaceae* (p < 0.01), *Erysiphaceae* (p < 0.01), *Didymellaceae* (p < 0.05) were increased in the nasal mycobiome (Figure 56 A).



Figure 56 Comparison of the nasal mycobiome before and after 1 h outdoors. (A) Venn diagram of families significantly increased either pre or post exposure. (B) Overview of species significantly different between pre and post exposure, mean of difference in abundance. * p < 0.05, ** p < 0.01, * p < 0.001.

Taking a closer look on the species level, *Malassezia restricta* (p < 0.001), *Dioszegia crocea* (p < 0.05), *Golubevia pallescens* (p < 0.05), *Papiliotrema flavescens* (p < 0.05), *Sporobolomyces ruberrimus* (p < 0.05) and *Trametes versicolor* (p < 0.05) were decreased in the nasal

mycobiome after spending 1 h outdoors (Figure 57 A). On the other hand, Aureobasidium melanogenum (p < 0.05), Cladosporium angustiherbarum (p < 0.01), Cladosporium cladosporioides (p < 0.001), Neoerysiphe hiratae (p < 0.01), Russula xerophila (p < 0.05) and Stagnosporopsis centaureae (p < 0.05) were increased post exposure (Figure 57 B), (Figure 56 B).



Figure 57 Species more abundant (A) before or (B) after spending 1 h outdoors. * *p* < 0.05, ** *p* < 0.01, **** *p* < 0.001, **** *p* < 0.0001.

7.2. Discussion

Main findings

The co-occurrence of grass pollen allergens and fungal spores during the grass pollen season

- Enhances pro-inflammatory responses of nasal epithelial cells in vitro and
- Leads to short-term changes in the composition of the nasal mycobiome after spending one hour outdoors, reducing the commensal fungal species *Malassezia*, while environmental fungi, e.g. *Cladosporium*, are enriched.

Fungal spores are ubiquitous biological components of indoor and outdoor air. Exposure to fungal allergens increases the risk to develop allergic rhinitis and asthma and exacerbates symptoms (Delfino et al., 1997; Kolodziejczyk & Bozek, 2016). The diversity and abundance of fungal spores are seasonally influenced and spore concentrations of common allergenic fungi coincide with the pollen season of allergenic grass and weed plants (Grewling et al., 2019). To investigate how the co-occurrence of grass pollen and fungal spores, which intensifies allergen exposure for susceptible individuals, influences the nasal innate immune responses to grass pollen allergens, a study was set up during the grass pollen season 2018. While participants spent one hour in a flowering meadow on a weekly basis for five weeks, the amount of pollen, pollen allergens and fungal spores they were exposed to was measured and nasal swabs were taken before and after the exposure.

The amount of outdoor *Poaceae* pollen and Phl p 5 collected in the nasal filters followed the same patterns during the study period. No Phl p 5 was detected in filters worn indoors, even though low amounts of pollen were present inside. This suggests that the amount of pollen in the air relates to allergen exposure in the nose.

At the same time, common environmental fungi were isolated from the outdoor air, so one might safely assume that grass pollen allergens and fungal spores would be inhaled and interact with the nasal epithelium simultaneously.

The fungal species chosen for *in vitro* stimulation of HNECs were *Fusarium, Penicillium* and *Cladosporium*, all of which are known allergenic fungi (Zukiewicz-Sobczak, 2013).

Fungal spores of *Fusarium* and *Cladosporium* induced inflammatory responses, namely increased IL-8, IL-6 and IL-1β, in nasal epithelial cells *in vitro*. *Cladosporium* extracts have been

shown to increase IL-8 secretion in nasal epithelial cells isolated from nasal polyps, and to induce IL-8 dependent neutrophil and RANTES-dependent eosinophil migration (Shin et al., 2006). This was found to be protease-activated receptor (PAR) independent, suggesting it was independent of the protease-like Cladosporium allergens (Shin et al., 2006). Other fungal allergens include β -glucans, known dectin-1 ligands, which induce IL-6 and IL-8 secretion in nasal epithelial cells. Binding of β-glucan and dectin-1 induces Th17 responses and neutrophilic inflammation *in vivo* (Mintz-Cole et al., 2012). In contrast, the β -glucan content on the surface of C. cladosporioides spores appears to be too low to sufficiently mount a dectin-1 and IL17A dependent immune response, rather leading to enhanced Th2 responses with elevated IL-4 and IL-13 levels, increased AHR and eosinophilic inflammation an asthma mouse model (Mintz-Cole et al., 2012). Fusarium species are plant pathogens and opportunistic human pathogens, causing disease in immunocompromised patients. They induce local infections of the eye, skin, sinuses and nails, as well as systemic infections, especially in the lung (Hof, 2020). Although clinical manifestations have been described in the literature, this is one of the first reports providing insights into the interaction of Fusarium spores with the innate immune system. So far, upregulated cytokines at mRNA level were only observed in porcine jejunum epithelial cells stimulated with Fusarium toxins (Wan, Woo, Turner, Wan, & El-Nezami, 2013). Although toxins were not analyzed in the present study, they cannot be excluded as possible causes for the effects observed.

Previously it was shown that recombinant Phl p 1 enhanced mRNA levels and secretion of IL-6, IL-8 and TGF β in a bronchial epithelial cell line (Röschmann et al., 2009). In contrast, stimulation of HNECs from non-atopic donors with recombinant grass pollen allergens Phl p1 and Phl p 5 failed to induce cytokine responses on the protein level. These differences could stem from the use of a cell line by Röschmann et al. (2009) vs primary nasal epithelial cells. Although cell lines are an invaluable research tool, they often end up being genetically and phenotypically different from their primary cell counter parts, which represent physiological conditions better (Alge, Hauck, Priglinger, Kampik, & Ueffing, 2006; Pan, Kumar, Bohl, Klingmueller, & Mann, 2009). Because the allergens were directly isolated from grass pollen, it is also possible that the allergens used by Röschmann et al. were contaminated with bioactive pollen-associated compounds or bacterial products. Non-allergenic pollenassociated mediators have been shown to be important in mounting Th2 responses and inhibiting Th1 polarization, while allergens themselves often do not elicit any immune

response (Ashjaei et al., 2015; Gilles et al., 2012; Gilles et al., 2010; Mariani et al., 2007; Traidl-Hoffmann et al., 2005).

Co-exposure to fungal spores and Phl p 1 or Phl p 5 induced similar cytokine profiles as fungal spore exposure alone. Combined with the results from single stimulations, fungal spores are able to provide a pro-inflammatory milieu independent of grass pollen exposure, which is enhanced by co-exposure, thereby providing signals to the tissues downstream and possibly contributing to allergic sensitization to grass pollen allergens.

The epithelial barrier was neither impaired by fungal spores, allergen or spores and allergen co-stimulation. A possible explanation is the passage of grass pollen allergens through the nasal epithelial barrier by transcytosis, leaving tight junctions largely intact and preserving barrier functions (Blume et al., 2009). Fungal extracts of Alternaria alternata with known protease activity reduced TER in airway epithelial cells of asthma patients and in an airway epithelial cell line, but not in cells of non-asthmatic donors (Leino et al., 2013). This has been associated with the induction of ROS in a bronchial epithelial cell line (Zaidman et al., 2017). Interestingly, in asthmatic patients suffering from allergic bronchopulmonary aspergillosis (ABPA) a mutation in the zinc finger family transcription factor ZNF77 in bronchial epithelial cells has been associated with higher Aspergillus fumigatus colonization. This mutation caused epithelial cell desquamation and the deposition of extracellular matrix proteins, facilitating A. fumigatus adhesion to the epithelium (Gago et al., 2018). In line with the results presented here, this shows the importance of a functional epithelial barrier, which is not easily disrupted in non-atopic individuals as observed in the air liquid interface cultures. In this respect, it would be interesting to study the response of HNECs from atopic or asthma patients, which respond differently to allergen stimulation (Bergougnan et al., 2020), to fungal spore and allergen exposure to determine the role of co-exposure on the allergic population.

The nasal microbial composition of healthy adults is quite stable over a long period of time, although seasonal differences have been observed for both bacterial and fungal species which are not part of the core microbiome (Wagner Mackenzie et al., 2019). Studies investigating the direct changes to the mycobiome upon outdoor pollen and fungal spore exposure are lacking. By defining and measuring exposure to fungal spores and pollen, the current study provides evidence that direct pollen/outdoor exposure immediately alters the nasal microflora. Except for the number of species (richness), the composition and diversity of

dominant and low abundance species were impacted by outdoor exposure. This suggests that the nasal microflora is a dynamic niche easily influenced by the environment, although the long-term effects and stability of these differences were not within the scope of this work. These dynamic changes could have effects on allergic sensitization to airborne (pollen) allergens especially because microbial products from the environment are not only allergen sources themselves but also suspected to play a role in the development of allergic diseases. For example, there is a link between co-exposure to low levels of LPS and house dust mite (HDM) allergens, which facilitates HDM sensitization (Eisenbarth et al., 2002; Hammad et al., 2009). Bacterial species isolated directly from grass pollen have also been shown to act as adjuvants and enhanced dendritic cell and Th2 responses in atopic patients after in vitro allergen-bacteria co-exposure (Heydenreich et al., 2012). Also, pollen from Artemisia containing high levels of LPS were induced allergic sensitization and enhanced allergic lung inflammation in vivo (Oteros et al., 2019). Similar experiments using co-exposure to grass pollen and fungal spores in a mouse model should be conducted in the future to fully understand the role of fungal spores during allergic sensitization or exacerbation of allergic symptoms.

Environmental influences also include meteorological parameters such as humidity and atmospheric pressure (Wagner Mackenzie et al., 2019), which were not measured in the present study.

In the nasal mycobiome of healthy adults, *Malassezia* species, among them *M. restricta*, are most abundant (Jo et al., 2016; Jung, Croll, Cho, Kim, & Lee, 2015). Their role in (allergic) skin diseases is already well studied, while there is no clear indication that *Malassezia* plays a role in respiratory allergic diseases (Gelber, Cope, Goldberg, & Pletcher, 2016; W. H. Jung et al., 2015). Rather, they are commensal yeasts and, at least in the skin, *Malassezia* contributes to microbiome and immune homeostasis by interacting with CLRs and TLR2, thereby maintaining the IL-23/IL-17 axis (Baroni et al., 2006; Sparber et al., 2019; Sparber, Ruchti, & LeibundGut-Landmann, 2020). Reduced abundance of *Malassezia* as observed after one hour outdoors could upset the delicate balance and potentially pave the way for allergenic or pathogenic fungi and bacteria to induce immune responses in the nasal epithelium.

The abundance of other fungal species was also negatively affected by one hour of natural fungal spore and pollen exposure. *Dioszegia* is a yeast fungus known to colonize plants and

interconnects with the bacterial community of the phyllosphere (Agler et al., 2016). Although *Dioszegia* has not been detected in the nasal mycobiome, the findings of Agler et al. (2016) provide interesting insights into microbe-microbe interaction. Transferring their findings of negative correlations between *Dioszegia* and bacteria colonization to humans could indicate that exposure to the outdoor environment causes dysbiosis on the bacterial-fungal axis, potentially inducing inflammatory processes in the nasal epithelium. Other fungal species previously not detected in humans but negatively influenced by outdoor pollen and fungal spore exposure include: *Golubevia pallescens* (also known as *Tilletiopsis pallescens*), found in apples inflicted with "white haze" (Richter, Yurkov, Boekhout, & Stadler, 2019); *Papiliotrema flavescens*, which is found in bird excrements and is a possible opportunistic pathogen in humans (Brito et al., 2019); *Sporobolomyces ruberrimus*, identified in soil and air but belonging to a family of opportunistic human pathogens (Bergman & Kauffman, 1984); and *Trametes versicolor*, a medicinal mushroom with immune-activating properties (Benson et al., 2019).

During the grass pollen season in June and July, *Cladosporium*, together with *Alternaria*, is one of the most common fungal taxa (Grewling et al., 2019). *Cladosporium* is commonly found in the outdoor environment, but has been detected in homes as well. Since the indoor spore levels correlated to high outdoor spore levels, it is considered that *Cladosporium* is introduced from external sources and not naturally found indoors (Rosenbaum et al., 2010). Similarly, *Cladosporium* was detected in nasal swabs taken before the outdoor exposure. Because the study participants had to spend three hours indoors before the "experiment" this either indicates high levels of indoor *Cladosporium* spores or is possibly due to previous inhalation on the way to the study site. Furthermore, this would indicate that *Cladosporium* persists in the nasal cavities for at least three hours. Due to the allergenic properties of *Cladosporium* this is especially troubling as it further prolongs allergen exposure, increasing the risk to develop allergies in susceptible individuals, but also enhancing symptoms in allergic patients.

Aureobasidium melanogenum, also known as Aureobasidium pollulans, is a black yeast found in a variety of habitats similar to *Cladosporium* (Gostincar et al., 2014). This species has been identified as opportunistic pathogen (M. Wang et al., 2019) and its β -glucan has been shown to bind to IgG in human serum as a possible immunostimulatory agent for medical purposes (Tada et al., 2009). *A. melanogenum* is also of agricultural value, because it produces antifungal and antibacterial compounds and is used as a biocontrol agent (Gostincar et al.,

2014; Takesako et al., 1991). The different fungal community observed after outdoor exposure could partly be caused by this antifungal activity and furthermore, long-term exposure to *A. melanogenum* might upset the delicate balance of the nasal mycobiome with adverse health effects.

For the first time, the current study detected enriched *Neoerysiphe hiratae, Russula xerophila* and *Stagnosporopsis centaureae* in the nasal mycobiome after 1 hour spent outdoors. These fungal species are commonly found either as plant pathogens in the case of *N. hiratae* and *S. centaureae* or, like *R. xerophila*, as mushrooms. *N. hiratae* has been found to infect plants of the *Asteraceae* family (Heluta, Takamatsu, Harada, & Voytyuk, 2010) and because the study participants sat in a flowering meadow, it is possible they encountered this fungal species there. Likewise, *Russula* are widespread mushrooms and spores are in all likelihood easily picked up in meadows (Elliott & Trappe, 2018; Vidal et al., 2019).

While this study reports changes to the nasal mycobiome after spending one our outdoors in a flowering meadow, it does not measure the long-term effects of exposure to environmental fungal spores. Future work should include follow up analyses of the mycobiome for several hours and the next day, as well as successive outdoor stays to assess the stability and variability of the mycobiome.

In conclusion, the exposure to grass pollen, fungal spores and grass pollen allergens, as is encountered during late spring, caused pro-inflammatory responses in nasal epithelial cells *in vitro* which was not observed after exposure to major grass pollen allergens alone. Additionally, even though the nasal bacterial microflora was found to be stable over the course of a whole year, short term mycobiome changes were observed after only one hour outdoors, enriching especially allergenic *Cladosporium* species, while at the same time repressing commensal fungal species such as *Malassezia*. Taken together, this imbalance could cause an aggravation of allergic symptoms or facilitate allergic sensitization to grass pollen.

Chapter 8 – Conclusion

The rising incidence of allergic diseases is a cause for public health concern. Not only are allergic diseases caused by genetic factors, but are now generally considered an environmental disease. The process of allergic sensitization is influenced by many environmental stimuli: the allergens themselves and their matrix, air pollution increasing susceptibility to inflammatory immune responses and simultaneously affecting the allergen carrier, as well as microbial presence in the allergen carrier or the individual.

The aim of this thesis was to elucidate the effect of biotic and abiotic environmental factors on allergic sensitization to pollen allergens in a rather holistic approach combining controlled growth conditions during ragweed growth with metabolomics and *in vitro* and *in vivo studies*, as well as studying the direct effects of pollen exposure on the nasal epithelia and microflora.

Based on climate change scenarios, the influence of elevated CO₂ or ozone levels on the sensitizing and allergenic potential of ragweed pollen was investigated. Rauer et al. (2020) found exposure to elevated CO₂ levels during the vegetation period led to an increased inflammatory reaction towards ragweed pollen extracts and also changed the composition of secondary metabolites. While ragweed pollen grown under elevated ozone levels were less immune-modulatory, they were more chemotactic due to elevated PALM_{LTB4} levels. Comparing pollen from urban and rural birch trees, especially pollen derived LPS and PALM_{PGE2} were responsible for the more tolerogenic immune responses initiated by rural birch pollen extracts. Concluding from these studies, a myriad of pollen-derived substances, which is subjected to environmental changes, plays an important role in the intricate interplay of allergen and immune system to induce either allergic or anti-inflammatory responses.

Throughout the year, the nasal microbiome is exposed to varying levels of allergenic pollen. While the overall microbial diversity is stable even under long-term pollen exposure, the composition of the microbial community changes, especially between atopic and non-atopic individuals, further deepening our understanding of the protective properties of commensal microbes. Additionally, short term changes of the nasal fungal composition were observed under natural grass pollen (allergen) and fungal spore exposure, which also provided proinflammatory stimuli for nasal epithelial cells.

In summary, these studies highlight the importance of the allergen matrix, which is species specific and consists of various pollen-derived immunomodulatory substances as well as associated microbes in the form of, but not restricted to, bacteria and fungi. Together they shape the immune response towards pollen allergens and are yet themselves subject to environmental influences. Lastly, the individual microbial environment plays an equally important role by providing a protective milieu in healthy individuals and inflammatory stimuli in allergic patients.

Acknowledgements

"It takes a village to raise a child" African proverb

The same is true for a PhD. Without the support of my supervisors, colleagues, family and friends the last years would have been impossible!

First and foremost, I would like to thank my supervisor Prof. Claudia Traidl-Hoffmann for offering me the chance to work on my PhD at the Chair and Institute of Environmental Medicine. Your energy and enthusiasm for science and to improve patients' lives are truly inspiring.

Prof. Jörg Durner, my second supervisor, thank you for your support and insightful comments during committee meetings, which greatly helped to improve my PhD work.

My special thanks to PD Dr. Stefanie Gilles. Thank you for your unwavering support and encouragement in the past years. Thank you for giving me the freedom I needed, being patient in my not so greatest moments, and pushing me when necessary. I greatly enjoyed learning from and working with you.

Thank you to all my wonderful colleagues at the Institute for the great work atmosphere and being more like big family. It has truly been a pleasure to get to know you all and embark on this adventure called *Science* together. Thank you Matthias, for the support in all things microbiome and lending your ear for work and life issues. Thank you Thanos, for your encouragement, collaboration with the fun guys and picnics, for talking to me about life and being on the lookout for unicorns and dragons with me.

Thank you to the study center, especially Marianne, Gertrud, Megan, Vera, Stefan, Karisa and Daria, for making most of my experiments possible and supporting this annoying lab vampire.

Thank you so very much, Francesca Alessandrini, for the great collaboration on our paper and the emotional support throughout this whole experience.

Thank you to the technicians, especially Selina Eisenbart and Stephanie Lukas, for your support in the lab.

Thank you to Klaus Neuhaus und Caro Ziegler at the ZIEL for your technical support during my attempts at microbiome research.

Thank you to Ulrike Frank for always being able to dig up more ragweed pollen from the back of some freezer when I've run out again.

Thank you to Constanze Mueller, for your help with the metabolomics part.

Thank you to my amazing students: Fiona, Selina, Vera and Bianca. It has been a great experience teaching you and being taught by you in return.

Thank you to my PhD cohort at the institute: Caro, Franzi, Mehmet, Claudia, Katharina, Daniele, Luise, Lisa and Jamie. You are all so much more than just fellow PhD students and I am glad to call you my friends. Special mention has to go to Claudia. Thank you for the breakfast breaks, both in person and virtual. Thank you for supporting me at all times, encouraging me at work and in our spare time, and taking me outside when I've been stuck inside for too long!

Thank you to my awesome girls of the world: Anu, Isa, Lena, Livia, Maike, Melissa and Kjersti. Your support, even from afar means the world to me. Thank you for being my remote emotional support and escape from reality.

Thank you to my "Pony Herde": Isa, Nicole and Tatjana, for sticking with me even though I've been absent and not available much in the past years. Your friendship and your continued support means a lot to me!

Thank you, Armin, for being my rock, my partner in crime. For making me laugh when the going gets tough. For drying my tears in stressful times. For pushing me to my limits and catching me when I fall. And most importantly, for feeding me when my head has been up in the (science) clouds again.

Thank you to my sister, Alessa, for all the emotional support, advice and encouragement, and for being an awesome sister.

Thank you to my parents, Ute and Thomas, and my grandparents, Inge and Friedrich. Without you, I would not be where I am today. Thank you for providing opportunities for me, supporting me in my endeavors abroad and being my safe haven during rough times.

References

- Aalberse, R. C., Lupinek, C., Siroux, V., Nadif, R., Just, J., Bousquet, J., . . . Platts-Mills, T. A. (2018). sigE and sigG to airborne atopic allergens: Coupled rather than inversely related responses. *Allergy*, *73*(11), 2239-2242. doi:10.1111/all.13548
- Abate, W., Alghaithy, A. A., Parton, J., Jones, K. P., & Jackson, S. K. (2010). Surfactant lipids regulate LPS-induced interleukin-8 production in A549 lung epithelial cells by inhibiting translocation of TLR4 into lipid raft domains. *J Lipid Res*, *51*(2), 334-344. doi:10.1194/jlr.M000513
- Abreu, N. A., Nagalingam, N. A., Song, Y., Roediger, F. C., Pletcher, S. D., Goldberg, A. N., & Lynch, S. V. (2012). Sinus microbiome diversity depletion and Corynebacterium tuberculostearicum enrichment mediates rhinosinusitis. *Sci Transl Med*, 4(151), 151ra124. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3003783
- Ackaert, C., Kofler, S., Horejs-Hoeck, J., Zulehner, N., Asam, C., von Grafenstein, S., . . . Duschl, A. (2014). The impact of nitration on the structure and immunogenicity of the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1.0101. *PLoS One, 9*(8), e104520. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0104520
- Aerts-Toegaert, C., Heirman, C., Tuyaerts, S., Corthals, J., Aerts, J. L., Bonehill, A., . . . Breckpot,
 K. (2007). CD83 expression on dendritic cells and T cells: correlation with effective immune responses. *Eur J Immunol*, *37*(3), 686-695. doi:10.1002/eji.200636535
- Aglas, L., Soh, W. T., Kraiem, A., Wenger, M., Brandstetter, H., & Ferreira, F. (2020). Ligand Binding of PR-10 Proteins with a Particular Focus on the Bet v 1 Allergen Family. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 20*(7), 25. doi:10.1007/s11882-020-00918-4
- Agler, M. T., Ruhe, J., Kroll, S., Morhenn, C., Kim, S. T., Weigel, D., & Kemen, E. M. (2016). Microbial Hub Taxa Link Host and Abiotic Factors to Plant Microbiome Variation. *PLoS Biol*, 14(1), e1002352. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.1002352
- Akdis, C. A., Agache, I., Allergy, E. A. o., & Immunology, C. (2014). *Global Atlas of Allergy:* European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology.
- Akdis, C. A., & Akdis, M. (2014). Mechanisms of immune tolerance to allergens: role of IL-10 and Tregs. J Clin Invest, 124(11), 4678-4680. doi:10.1172/JCI78891
- Akdis, C. A., Arkwright, P. D., Bruggen, M. C., Busse, W., Gadina, M., Guttman-Yassky, E., . . . Palomares, O. (2020). Type 2 immunity in the skin and lungs. *Allergy*, *75*(7), 1582-1605. doi:10.1111/all.14318
- Akdis, C. A., Blesken, T., Akdis, M., Wuthrich, B., & Blaser, K. (1998). Role of interleukin 10 in specific immunotherapy. *J Clin Invest*, *102*(1), 98-106. doi:10.1172/JCI2250
- Akdis, C. A., Hellings, P. W., & Agache, I. (2015). *Global Atlas of Allergic Rhinitis and Chronic Rhinosinusitis* (N. Ear & Throat Eds.): European Academy of Allergy and Clinical Immunology.
- Akdis, M., Verhagen, J., Taylor, A., Karamloo, F., Karagiannidis, C., Crameri, R., . . . Akdis, C. A. (2004). Immune responses in healthy and allergic individuals are characterized by a fine balance between allergen-specific T regulatory 1 and T helper 2 cells. *J Exp Med*, *199*(11), 1567-1575. doi:10.1084/jem.20032058
- Alessandrini, F., Beck-Speier, I., Krappmann, D., Weichenmeier, I., Takenaka, S., Karg, E., . . .
 Behrendt, H. (2009). Role of oxidative stress in ultrafine particle-induced exacerbation of allergic lung inflammation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, *179*(11), 984-991. doi:10.1164/rccm.200807-10610C

- Alessandrini, F., Schulz, H., Takenaka, S., Lentner, B., Karg, E., Behrendt, H., & Jakob, T. (2006). Effects of ultrafine carbon particle inhalation on allergic inflammation of the lung. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 117*(4), 824-830. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2005.11.046
- Alessandrini, F., Weichenmeier, I., van Miert, E., Takenaka, S., Karg, E., Blume, C., . . . Behrendt,
 H. (2010). Effects of ultrafine particles-induced oxidative stress on Clara cells in allergic
 lung inflammation. *Part Fibre Toxicol, 7*, 11. doi:10.1186/1743-8977-7-11
- Alge, C. S., Hauck, S. M., Priglinger, S. G., Kampik, A., & Ueffing, M. (2006). Differential protein profiling of primary versus immortalized human RPE cells identifies expression patterns associated with cytoskeletal remodeling and cell survival. J Proteome Res, 5(4), 862-878. doi:10.1021/pr050420t
- Allam, J. P., Würtzen, P. A., Reinartz, M., Winter, J., Vrtala, S., Chen, K. W., ... Novak, N. (2010).
 Phl p 5 resorption in human oral mucosa leads to dose-dependent and time-dependent allergen binding by oral mucosal Langerhans cells, attenuates their maturation, and enhances their migratory and TGF-beta1 and IL-10-producing properties. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 126(3), 638-645.e631. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2010.04.039
- Amin, K. (2012). The role of mast cells in allergic inflammation. *Respir Med, 106*(1), 9-14. doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2011.09.007
- Amsen, D., Antov, A., Jankovic, D., Sher, A., Radtke, F., Souabni, A., . . . Flavell, R. A. (2007).
 Direct regulation of Gata3 expression determines the T helper differentiation potential of Notch. *Immunity*, 27(1), 89-99. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2007.05.021
- An, S. J., Pae, H. O., Oh, G. S., Choi, B. M., Jeong, S., Jang, S. I., ... Chung, H. T. (2002). Inhibition of TNF-alpha, IL-1beta, and IL-6 productions and NF-kappa B activation in lipopolysaccharide-activated RAW 264.7 macrophages by catalposide, an iridoid glycoside isolated from Catalpa ovata G. Don (Bignoniaceae). Int Immunopharmacol, 2(8), 1173-1181.
- Arai, T., Sakurai, D., Iinuma, T., Nakagawa, T., Yonekura, S., & Okamoto, Y. (2018). Basophils from allergic rhinitis patients show allergen-specific upregulation of thymic stromal lymphopoietin receptor. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 120(2), 155-163. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2017.12.005
- Archer, C. L., Brodie, J. F., & Rauscher, S. A. (2019). Global Warming Will Aggravate Ozone Pollution in the U.S. Mid-Atlantic. *Journal of Applied Meteorology and Climatology*, 58(6), 1267-1278. doi:10.1175/jamc-d-18-0263.1
- Ariano, R., Berra, D., Chiodini, E., Ortolani, V., Cremonte, L. G., Mazzarello, M. G., . . . Ciprandi, G. (2015). Ragweed allergy: Pollen count and sensitization and allergy prevalence in two Italian allergy centers. *Allergy Rhinol (Providence), 6*(3), 177-183. doi:10.2500/ar.2015.6.0141
- Armitage, R. J., Fanslow, W. C., Strockbine, L., Sato, T. A., Clifford, K. N., Macduff, B. M., . . . et al. (1992). Molecular and biological characterization of a murine ligand for CD40. *Nature*, 357(6373), 80-82. doi:10.1038/357080a0
- Armstrong, L., Jordan, N., & Millar, A. (1996). Interleukin 10 (IL-10) regulation of tumour necrosis factor alpha (TNF-alpha) from human alveolar macrophages and peripheral blood monocytes. *Thorax*, *51*(2), 143-149. doi:10.1136/thx.51.2.143
- Arrieta, M. C., Stiemsma, L. T., Dimitriu, P. A., Thorson, L., Russell, S., Yurist-Doutsch, S., . . .
 Finlay, B. B. (2015). Early infancy microbial and metabolic alterations affect risk of childhood asthma. *Sci Transl Med*, 7(307), 307ra152. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aab2271
- Ashjaei, K., Bublin, M., Smole, U., Lengger, N., Hafner, C., Breiteneder, H., . . . Hoffmann-Sommergruber, K. (2015). Differential T-helper cell polarization after allergen-specific

stimulation of autologous dendritic cells in polysensitized allergic patients. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol, 166*(2), 97-106. doi:10.1159/000375405

- Atanasova, K. R., & Reznikov, L. R. (2019). Strategies for measuring airway mucus and mucins. *Respir Res, 20*(1), 261. doi:10.1186/s12931-019-1239-z
- Bachus, H., Kaur, K., Papillion, A. M., Marquez-Lago, T. T., Yu, Z., Ballesteros-Tato, A., . . . Leon, B. (2019). Impaired Tumor-Necrosis-Factor-alpha-driven Dendritic Cell Activation Limits Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Protection from Allergic Inflammation in Infants. *Immunity*, 50(1), 225-240.e224. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2018.11.012
- Bacsi, A., Dharajiya, N., Choudhury, B. K., Sur, S., & Boldogh, I. (2005). Effect of pollenmediated oxidative stress on immediate hypersensitivity reactions and late-phase inflammation in allergic conjunctivitis. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 116(4), 836-843. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2005.06.002
- Baroni, A., Orlando, M., Donnarumma, G., Farro, P., Iovene, M. R., Tufano, M. A., & Buommino,
 E. (2006). Toll-like receptor 2 (TLR2) mediates intracellular signalling in human keratinocytes in response to Malassezia furfur. *Arch Dermatol Res, 297*(7), 280-288. doi:10.1007/s00403-005-0594-4
- Barrett, N. A., Rahman, O. M., Fernandez, J. M., Parsons, M. W., Xing, W., Austen, K. F., & Kanaoka, Y. (2011). Dectin-2 mediates Th2 immunity through the generation of cysteinyl leukotrienes. *J Exp Med*, *208*(3), 593-604. doi:10.1084/jem.20100793
- Basso, K., & Dalla-Favera, R. (2015). Germinal centres and B cell lymphomagenesis. *Nat Rev Immunol*, 15(3), 172-184. doi:10.1038/nri3814
- Beck, I., Jochner, S., Gilles, S., McIntyre, M., Buters, J. T., Schmidt-Weber, C., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2013). High environmental ozone levels lead to enhanced allergenicity of birch pollen. *PLoS One*, *8*(11), e80147. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0080147
- Behrendt, H., Kasche, A., Ebner von Eschenbach, C., Risse, U., Huss-Marp, J., & Ring, J. (2001). Secretion of proinflammatory eicosanoid-like substances precedes allergen release from pollen grains in the initiation of allergic sensitization. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol*, 124(1-3), 121-125. doi:53688
- Belkaid, Y., & Harrison, O. J. (2017). Homeostatic Immunity and the Microbiota. *Immunity*, *46*(4), 562-576. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.008
- Benson, K. F., Stamets, P., Davis, R., Nally, R., Taylor, A., Slater, S., & Jensen, G. S. (2019). The mycelium of the Trametes versicolor (Turkey tail) mushroom and its fermented substrate each show potent and complementary immune activating properties in vitro. *BMC complementary and alternative medicine*, 19(1), 342-342. doi:10.1186/s12906-019-2681-7
- Bergman, A. G., & Kauffman, C. A. (1984). Dermatitis due to Sporobolomyces Infection. *Archives of Dermatology, 120*(8), 1059-1060. doi:10.1001/archderm.1984.01650440089026
- Bergougnan, C., Dittlein, D. C., Hummer, E., Riepl, R., Eisenbart, S., Bock, D., ... Gilles, S. (2020).
 Physical and immunological barrier of human primary nasal epithelial cells from nonallergic and allergic donors. *World Allergy Organ J, 13*(3), 100109. doi:10.1016/j.waojou.2020.100109
- Bieber, T., Akdis, C., Lauener, R., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Schmid-Grendelmeier, P., Schappi, G., .
 . Ring, J. (2016). Global Allergy Forum and 3rd Davos Declaration 2015: Atopic dermatitis/Eczema: challenges and opportunities toward precision medicine. *Allergy*, *71*(5), 588-592. doi:10.1111/all.12857
- Biedermann, T., Winther, L., Till, S. J., Panzner, P., Knulst, A., & Valovirta, E. (2019). Birch pollen allergy in Europe. *Allergy*, 74(7), 1237-1248. doi:10.1111/all.13758

- Bjorck, L. (1988). Protein L. A novel bacterial cell wall protein with affinity for Ig L chains. *J Immunol*, 140(4), 1194-1197.
- Bjorksten, B., Clayton, T., Ellwood, P., Stewart, A., Strachan, D., & Group, I. P. I. S. (2008). Worldwide time trends for symptoms of rhinitis and conjunctivitis: Phase III of the International Study of Asthma and Allergies in Childhood. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol*, 19(2), 110-124. doi:10.1111/j.1399-3038.2007.00601.x
- Black, P. N., Udy, A. A., & Brodie, S. M. (2000). Sensitivity to fungal allergens is a risk factor for life-threatening asthma. *Allergy*, 55(5), 501-504. doi:10.1034/j.1398-9995.2000.00293.x
- Blicharz, L., Rudnicka, L., & Samochocki, Z. (2019). Staphylococcus aureus: an underestimated factor in the pathogenesis of atopic dermatitis? *Postepy Dermatol Alergol, 36*(1), 11-17. doi:10.5114/ada.2019.82821
- Blume, C., Foerster, S., Gilles, S., Becker, W. M., Ring, J., Behrendt, H., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2009). Human epithelial cells of the respiratory tract and the skin differentially internalize grass pollen allergens. *J Invest Dermatol*, 129(8), 1935-1944. doi:10.1038/jid.2008.459
- Blume, C., Swindle, E. J., Gilles, S., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., & Davies, D. E. (2015). Low molecular weight components of pollen alter bronchial epithelial barrier functions. *Tissue Barriers*, *3*(3), e1062316. doi:10.1080/15476286.2015.1062316
- Boddy, L., Büntgen, U., Egli, S., Gange, A. C., Heegaard, E., Kirk, P. M., . . . Kauserud, H. (2014). Climate variation effects on fungal fruiting. *Fungal Ecology*, *10*, 20-33. doi:10.1016/j.funeco.2013.10.006
- Bognar, E., Sarszegi, Z., Szabo, A., Debreceni, B., Kalman, N., Tucsek, Z., . . . Gallyas, F., Jr. (2013). Antioxidant and anti-inflammatory effects in RAW264.7 macrophages of malvidin, a major red wine polyphenol. *PLoS One, 8*(6), e65355. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0065355
- Boldogh, I., Bacsi, A., Choudhury, B. K., Dharajiya, N., Alam, R., Hazra, T. K., . . . Sur, S. (2005).
 ROS generated by pollen NADPH oxidase provide a signal that augments antigeninduced allergic airway inflammation. J Clin Invest, 115(8), 2169-2179. doi:10.1172/jci24422
- Bostock, J. (1819). Case of a Periodical Affection of the Eyes and Chest. *Med Chir Trans, 10*(Pt 1), 161-165.
- Boulet, L. P., Turcotte, H., Laprise, C., Lavertu, C., Bédard, P. M., Lavoie, A., & Hébert, J. (1997).
 Comparative degree and type of sensitization to common indoor and outdoor allergens in subjects with allergic rhinitis and/or asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 27(1), 52-59.
- Bousquet, J., Khaltaev, N., Cruz, A. A., Denburg, J., Fokkens, W. J., Togias, A., . . . AllerGen. (2008). Allergic Rhinitis and its Impact on Asthma (ARIA) 2008 update (in collaboration with the World Health Organization, GA(2)LEN and AllerGen). *Allergy, 63 Suppl 86*, 8-160. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2007.01620.x
- Brito, M. O., Bessa, M. A. S., Menezes, R. P., Roder, D., Penatti, M. P. A., Pimenta, J. P., . . . Pedroso, R. D. S. (2019). Isolation of Cryptococcus species from the external environments of hospital and academic areas. J Infect Dev Ctries, 13(6), 545-553. doi:10.3855/jidc.10849
- Bruchard, M., Rebé, C., Derangère, V., Togbé, D., Ryffel, B., Boidot, R., . . . Ghiringhelli, F. (2015). The receptor NLRP3 is a transcriptional regulator of TH2 differentiation. *Nat Immunol*, 16(8), 859-870. doi:10.1038/ni.3202
- Bryce, M., Drews, O., Schenk, M. F., Menzel, A., Estrella, N., Weichenmeier, I., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2010). Impact of urbanization on the proteome of birch pollen and its

chemotactic activity on human granulocytes. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol, 151*(1), 46-55. doi:10.1159/000232570

- Bublin, M., Eiwegger, T., & Breiteneder, H. (2014). Do lipids influence the allergic sensitization process? *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 134*(3), 521-529. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.04.015
- Cardinale, B. J., Duffy, J. E., Gonzalez, A., Hooper, D. U., Perrings, C., Venail, P., ... Naeem, S. (2012). Biodiversity loss and its impact on humanity. *Nature*, *486*(7401), 59-67. doi:10.1038/nature11148
- Caucheteux, S. M., Hu-Li, J., Guo, L., Bhattacharyya, N., Crank, M., Collins, M. T., & Paul, W. E. (2016). IL-1β enhances inflammatory TH2 differentiation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, *138*(3), 898-901.e894. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.02.033
- Chieppa, M., Rescigno, M., Huang, A. Y., & Germain, R. N. (2006). Dynamic imaging of dendritic cell extension into the small bowel lumen in response to epithelial cell TLR engagement. *J Exp Med*, 203(13), 2841-2852. doi:10.1084/jem.20061884
- Cho, H. J., Choi, J. Y., Yang, Y. M., Hong, J. H., Kim, C. H., Gee, H. Y., . . . Yoon, J. H. (2010). House dust mite extract activates apical Cl(-) channels through protease-activated receptor 2 in human airway epithelia. *J Cell Biochem*, *109*(6), 1254-1263. doi:10.1002/jcb.22511
- Choi, C. H., Poroyko, V., Watanabe, S., Jiang, D., Lane, J., deTineo, M., . . . Pinto, J. M. (2014).
 Seasonal allergic rhinitis affects sinonasal microbiota. *Am J Rhinol Allergy, 28*(4), 281-286. doi:10.2500/ajra.2014.28.4050
- Choi, J. P., Kim, Y. S., Kim, O. Y., Kim, Y. M., Jeon, S. G., Roh, T. Y., . . . Kim, Y. K. (2012). TNFalpha is a key mediator in the development of Th2 cell response to inhaled allergens induced by a viral PAMP double-stranded RNA. *Allergy*, *67*(9), 1138-1148. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2012.02871.x
- Chong, J., Liu, P., Zhou, G., & Xia, J. (2020). Using MicrobiomeAnalyst for comprehensive statistical, functional, and meta-analysis of microbiome data. *Nat Protoc*, *15*(3), 799-821. doi:10.1038/s41596-019-0264-1
- Chong, J., Wishart, D. S., & Xia, J. (2019). Using MetaboAnalyst 4.0 for Comprehensive and Integrative Metabolomics Data Analysis. *Curr Protoc Bioinformatics, 68*(1), e86. doi:10.1002/cpbi.86
- Cocks, T. M., & Moffatt, J. D. (2001). Protease-activated receptor-2 (PAR2) in the airways. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther*, *14*(3), 183-191. doi:10.1006/pupt.2001.0285
- Collin, M., & Bigley, V. (2018). Human dendritic cell subsets: an update. *Immunology*, 154(1), 3-20. doi:10.1111/imm.12888
- Cooke, R. A., & Veer, A. V. (1916). Human Sensitization. *The Journal of Immunology*, 1(3), 201-305.
- Cortegano, I., Civantos, E., Aceituno, E., del Moral, A., Lopez, E., Lombardero, M., . . . Lahoz, C. (2004). Cloning and expression of a major allergen from Cupressus arizonica pollen, Cup a 3, a PR-5 protein expressed under polluted environment. *Allergy*, *59*(5), 485-490. doi:10.1046/j.1398-9995.2003.00363.x
- Crotty, S. (2015). A brief history of T cell help to B cells. *Nat Rev Immunol, 15*(3), 185-189. doi:10.1038/nri3803
- Cui, L., Morris, A., & Ghedin, E. (2013). The human mycobiome in health and disease. *Genome Med*, *5*(7), 63. doi:10.1186/gm467
- Cuinica, L. G., Abreu, I., & Esteves da Silva, J. (2014). Effect of air pollutant NO₂ on Betula pendula, Ostrya carpinifolia and Carpinus betulus pollen fertility and human allergenicity. *Environ Pollut, 186*, 50-55. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2013.12.001

- Cunze, S., Leiblein, M. C., & Tackenberg, O. (2013). Range Expansion of Ambrosia artemisiifolia in Europe Is Promoted by Climate Change. *ISRN Ecology*, 2013, 9. doi:10.1155/2013/610126
- D'Amato, G., Cecchi, L., D'Amato, M., & Liccardi, G. (2010). Urban air pollution and climate change as environmental risk factors of respiratory allergy: an update. *J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol, 20*(2), 95-102; quiz following 102.
- Damialis, A., Damialis, A., Fotiou, C., Halley, J. M., & Vokou, D. (2011). Effects of environmental factors on pollen production in anemophilous woody species. *Trees (Berlin, Germany : West), 25*(2), 253-264. doi:10.1007/s00468-010-0502-1
- Damialis, A., Mohammad, A. B., Halley, J. M., & Gange, A. C. (2015). Fungi in a changing world: growth rates will be elevated, but spore production may decrease in future climates. *Int J Biometeorol, 59*(9), 1157-1167. doi:10.1007/s00484-014-0927-0
- Davidson, A. C., Emberlin, J., Cook, A. D., & Venables, K. M. (1996). A major outbreak of asthma associated with a thunderstorm: experience of accident and emergency departments and patients' characteristics. Thames Regions Accident and Emergency Trainees Association. *BMJ*, *312*(7031), 601-604. doi:10.1136/bmj.312.7031.601
- Davies, J. M. (2014). Grass pollen allergens globally: the contribution of subtropical grasses to burden of allergic respiratory diseases. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 44(6), 790-801. doi:10.1111/cea.12317
- de Heer, H. J., Hammad, H., Soullie, T., Hijdra, D., Vos, N., Willart, M. A., . . . Lambrecht, B. N. (2004). Essential role of lung plasmacytoid dendritic cells in preventing asthmatic reactions to harmless inhaled antigen. J Exp Med, 200(1), 89-98. doi:10.1084/jem.20040035
- De Monte, A., Olivieri, C. V., Vitale, S., Bailleux, S., Castillo, L., Giordanengo, V., . . . Doglio, A. (2016). CD1c-Related DCs that Express CD207/Langerin, but Are Distinguishable from Langerhans Cells, Are Consistently Present in Human Tonsils. *Front Immunol, 7*, 197. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00197
- de Waal Malefyt, R., Abrams, J., Bennett, B., Figdor, C. G., & de Vries, J. E. (1991). Interleukin 10(IL-10) inhibits cytokine synthesis by human monocytes: an autoregulatory role of IL-10 produced by monocytes. *J Exp Med*, 174(5), 1209-1220. doi:10.1084/jem.174.5.1209
- Deckers, J., Hammad, H., & Hoste, E. (2018). Langerhans Cells: Sensing the Environment in Health and Disease. *Front Immunol*, *9*, 93. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.00093
- del Rio, M. L., Rodriguez-Barbosa, J. I., Kremmer, E., & Forster, R. (2007). CD103- and CD103+ bronchial lymph node dendritic cells are specialized in presenting and cross-presenting innocuous antigen to CD4+ and CD8+ T cells. *J Immunol, 178*(11), 6861-6866. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.11.6861
- Delfino, R. J., Zeiger, R. S., Seltzer, J. M., Street, D. H., Matteucci, R. M., Anderson, P. R., & Koutrakis, P. (1997). The effect of outdoor fungal spore concentrations on daily asthma severity. *Environ Health Perspect*, *105*(6), 622-635. doi:10.1289/ehp.97105622
- Delgado-Baquerizo, M., Guerra, C. A., Cano-Díaz, C., Egidi, E., Wang, J.-T., Eisenhauer, N., . . . Maestre, F. T. (2020). The proportion of soil-borne pathogens increases with warming at the global scale. *Nature Climate Change*, *10*(6), 550-554. doi:10.1038/s41558-020-0759-3
- Deng, Q., Lu, C., Yu, Y., Li, Y., Sundell, J., & Norback, D. (2016). Early life exposure to trafficrelated air pollution and allergic rhinitis in preschool children. *Respir Med*, *121*, 67-73. doi:10.1016/j.rmed.2016.10.016

- Dhariwal, A., Chong, J., Habib, S., King, I. L., Agellon, L. B., & Xia, J. (2017). MicrobiomeAnalyst: a web-based tool for comprehensive statistical, visual and meta-analysis of microbiome data. *Nucleic Acids Res, 45*(W1), W180-W188. doi:10.1093/nar/gkx295
- Dhariwal, J., Cameron, A., Trujillo-Torralbo, M. B., Del Rosario, A., Bakhsoliani, E., Paulsen, M., . . . Consortium, M.-G. S. A. (2017). Mucosal Type 2 Innate Lymphoid Cells Are a Key Component of the Allergic Response to Aeroallergens. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 195(12), 1586-1596. doi:10.1164/rccm.201609-1846OC
- Diehl, S., & Rincon, M. (2002). The two faces of IL-6 on Th1/Th2 differentiation. *Mol Immunol*, *39*(9), 531-536. doi:10.1016/s0161-5890(02)00210-9
- Dimitri-Pinheiro, S., Soares, R., & Barata, P. (2020). The Microbiome of the Nose-Friend or Foe? *Allergy Rhinol (Providence), 11*, 2152656720911605. doi:10.1177/2152656720911605
- Dittlein, D. C., Gilles-Stein, S., Hiller, J., Beck, I., Overbeek, S. A., Durner, J., ... Traidl-Hoffmann,
 C. (2016). Pollen and UV-B radiation strongly affect the inflammasome response in human primary keratinocytes. *Exp Dermatol, 25*(12), 991-993. doi:10.1111/exd.13120
- Dolch, A., Kunz, S., Dorn, B., Alessandrini, F., Muller, W., Jack, R. S., . . . Jakob, T. (2019). IL-10 signaling in dendritic cells is required for tolerance induction in a murine model of allergic airway inflammation. *Eur J Immunol, 49*(2), 302-312. doi:10.1002/eji.201847883
- Dold, S., Wjst, M., von Mutius, E., Reitmeir, P., & Stiepel, E. (1992). Genetic risk for asthma, allergic rhinitis, and atopic dermatitis. *Arch Dis Child*, *67*(8), 1018-1022. doi:10.1136/adc.67.8.1018
- Dong, J., Gruda, N., Lam, S. K., Li, X., & Duan, Z. (2018). Effects of Elevated CO2 on Nutritional Quality of Vegetables: A Review. *Frontiers in Plant Science*, *9*, 924.
- Durack, J., & Christophersen, C. T. (2020). Human Respiratory and Gut Microbiomes—Do They Really Contribute to Respiratory Health? *Frontiers in Pediatrics, 8*, 528.
- Durham, A., Chou, P. C., Kirkham, P., & Adcock, I. M. (2010). Epigenetics in asthma and other inflammatory lung diseases. *Epigenomics*, *2*(4), 523-537. doi:10.2217/epi.10.27
- Dworski, R., Simon, H. U., Hoskins, A., & Yousefi, S. (2011). Eosinophil and neutrophil extracellular DNA traps in human allergic asthmatic airways. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, *127*(5), 1260-1266. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2010.12.1103
- Dzidic, M., Abrahamsson, T. R., Artacho, A., Collado, M. C., Mira, A., & Jenmalm, M. C. (2018). Oral microbiota maturation during the first 7 years of life in relation to allergy development. *Allergy*, *73*(10), 2000-2011. doi:10.1111/all.13449
- Eberl, G., Colonna, M., Di Santo, J. P., & McKenzie, A. N. (2015). Innate lymphoid cells. Innate lymphoid cells: a new paradigm in immunology. *Science*, *348*(6237), aaa6566. doi:10.1126/science.aaa6566
- Edenhofer, O., R. Pichs-Madruga, Y. Sokona, E. Farahani, S. Kadner, K. Seyboth, A. Adler, I. Baum, S. Brunner, P. Eickemeier, B. Kriemann, J. Savolainen, S. Schlömer, C. von Stechow, T. Zwickel and J.C. Minx (eds.). (2014). *IPCC, 2014: Climate Change 2014: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Fifth Assessment*
- *Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Retrieved from Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA:
- Eguiluz-Gracia, I., Bosco, A., Dollner, R., Melum, G. R., Lexberg, M. H., Jones, A. C., ... Jahnsen,
 F. L. (2016). Rapid recruitment of CD14(+) monocytes in experimentally induced allergic rhinitis in human subjects. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 137*(6), 1872-1881 e1812. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.11.025

- Eisenbarth, S. C. (2019). Dendritic cell subsets in T cell programming: location dictates function. *Nat Rev Immunol, 19*(2), 89-103. doi:10.1038/s41577-018-0088-1
- Eisenbarth, S. C., Piggott, D. A., Huleatt, J. W., Visintin, I., Herrick, C. A., & Bottomly, K. (2002).
 Lipopolysaccharide-enhanced, toll-like receptor 4-dependent T helper cell type 2 responses to inhaled antigen. J Exp Med, 196(12), 1645-1651.
 doi:10.1084/jem.20021340
- El Kelish, A., Zhao, F., Heller, W., Durner, J., Winkler, J. B., Behrendt, H., . . . Ernst, D. (2014). Ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia) pollen allergenicity: SuperSAGE transcriptomic analysis upon elevated CO2 and drought stress. *BMC Plant Biol, 14,* 176. doi:10.1186/1471-2229-14-176
- Elliott, T. F., & Trappe, J. M. (2018). A worldwide nomenclature revision of sequestrate Russula species. *Fungal Syst Evol, 1,* 229-242. doi:10.3114/fuse.2018.01.10
- Emberson, L. D., Pleijel, H., Ainsworth, E. A., van den Berg, M., Ren, W., Osborne, S., . . . Van Dingenen, R. (2018). Ozone effects on crops and consideration in crop models. *European Journal of Agronomy, 100*, 19-34. doi:10.1016/j.eja.2018.06.002
- Enjoji, S., Ohama, T., & Sato, K. (2014). Regulation of epithelial cell tight junctions by proteaseactivated receptor 2. *J Vet Med Sci*, *76*(9), 1225-1229. doi:10.1292/jvms.14-0191
- Evans, C. M., Raclawska, D. S., Ttofali, F., Liptzin, D. R., Fletcher, A. A., Harper, D. N., ... Dickey,
 B. F. (2015). The polymeric mucin Muc5ac is required for allergic airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Commun, 6*, 6281. doi:10.1038/ncomms7281
- Fahy, J. V. (2009). Eosinophilic and neutrophilic inflammation in asthma: insights from clinical studies. *Proc Am Thorac Soc, 6*(3), 256-259. doi:10.1513/pats.200808-087RM
- Floyer, J. (1698). A treaties of the asthma. pp.74.
- Forouzan, A., Masoumi, K., Haddadzadeh Shoushtari, M., Idani, E., Tirandaz, F., Feli, M., . . .
 Asgari Darian, A. (2014). An overview of thunderstorm-associated asthma outbreak in southwest of Iran. *J Environ Public Health*, 2014, 504017. doi:10.1155/2014/504017
- Frank, U., & Ernst, D. (2016). Effects of NO2 and Ozone on Pollen Allergenicity. *Front Plant Sci*, 7, 91. doi:10.3389/fpls.2016.00091
- Freier, R., Dall, E., & Brandstetter, H. (2015). Protease recognition sites in Bet v 1a are cryptic, explaining its slow processing relevant to its allergenicity. *Sci Rep, 5*, 12707. doi:10.1038/srep12707
- Froidure, A., Vandenplas, O., D'Alpaos, V., Evrard, G., & Pilette, C. (2015). Defects in Plasmacytoid Dendritic Cell Expression of Inducible Costimulator Ligand and IFN-α Are Associated in Asthma with Disease Persistence. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 192(3), 392-395. doi:10.1164/rccm.201503-0479LE
- Furmonaviciene, R., Ghaemmaghami, A. M., Boyd, S. E., Jones, N. S., Bailey, K., Willis, A. C., . . . Shakib, F. (2007). The protease allergen Der p 1 cleaves cell surface DC-SIGN and DC-SIGNR: experimental analysis of in silico substrate identification and implications in allergic responses. *Clin Exp Allergy*, *37*(2), 231-242. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.2007.02651.x
- Gago, S., Overton, N. L. D., Ben-Ghazzi, N., Novak-Frazer, L., Read, N. D., Denning, D. W., & Bowyer, P. (2018). Lung colonization by Aspergillus fumigatus is controlled by ZNF77. *Nature Communications*, *9*(1), 3835. doi:10.1038/s41467-018-06148-7
- Gan, W., Yang, F., Meng, J., Liu, F., Liu, S., & Xian, J. (2020). Comparing the nasal bacterial microbiome diversity of allergic rhinitis, chronic rhinosinusitis and control subjects. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* doi:10.1007/s00405-020-06311-1

- Gao, Y., Nish, S. A., Jiang, R., Hou, L., Licona-Limon, P., Weinstein, J. S., ... Medzhitov, R. (2013). Control of T helper 2 responses by transcription factor IRF4-dependent dendritic cells. *Immunity*, 39(4), 722-732. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2013.08.028
- Garrod, D., & Chidgey, M. (2008). Desmosome structure, composition and function. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, *1778*(3), 572-587. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2007.07.014
- Gaspar, R., de Matos, M. R., Cortes, L., Nunes-Correia, I., Todo-Bom, A., Pires, E., & Veríssimo, P. (2020). Pollen Proteases Play Multiple Roles in Allergic Disorders. *Int J Mol Sci,* 21(10). doi:10.3390/ijms21103578
- Gelber, J. T., Cope, E. K., Goldberg, A. N., & Pletcher, S. D. (2016). Evaluation of Malassezia and Common Fungal Pathogens in Subtypes of Chronic Rhinosinusitis. *Int Forum Allergy Rhinol, 6*(9), 950-955. doi:10.1002/alr.21777
- Gentile, D. A., Schreiber, R., Howe-Adams, J., Trecki, J., Patel, A., Angelini, B., & Skoner, D. P. (2004). Diminished dendritic cell interleukin 10 production in atopic children. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 92*(5), 538-544. doi:10.1016/S1081-1206(10)61761-9
- Gerner-Smidt, P., Keiser-Nielsen, H., Dorsch, M., Stackebrandt, E., Ursing, J., Blom, J., . . . et al. (1994). Lautropia mirabilis gen. nov., sp. nov., a gram-negative motile coccus with unusual morphology isolated from the human mouth. *Microbiology (Reading), 140 (Pt 7)*, 1787-1797. doi:10.1099/13500872-140-7-1787
- Ghiani, A., Aina, R., Asero, R., Bellotto, E., & Citterio, S. (2012). Ragweed pollen collected along high-traffic roads shows a higher allergenicity than pollen sampled in vegetated areas. *Allergy*, *67*(7), 887-894. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2012.02846.x
- Gilles-Stein, S., Beck, I., Chaker, A., Bas, M., McIntyre, M., Cifuentes, L., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2016). Pollen derived low molecular compounds enhance the human allergen specific immune response in vivo. *Clin Exp Allergy*, *46*(10), 1355-1365. doi:10.1111/cea.12739
- Gilles, S., Akdis, C., Lauener, R., Schmid-Grendelmeier, P., Bieber, T., Schappi, G., & Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2018). The role of environmental factors in allergy: A critical reappraisal. *Exp Dermatol*, *27*(11), 1193-1200. doi:10.1111/exd.13769
- Gilles, S., Behrendt, H., Ring, J., & Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2012). The pollen enigma: modulation of the allergic immune response by non-allergenic, pollen-derived compounds. *Curr Pharm Des*, *18*(16), 2314-2319.
- Gilles, S., Fekete, A., Zhang, X., Beck, I., Blume, C., Ring, J., . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2011).
 Pollen metabolome analysis reveals adenosine as a major regulator of dendritic cellprimed T(H) cell responses. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 127(2), 454-461 e451-459. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2010.12.1082
- Gilles, S., Jacoby, D., Blume, C., Mueller, M. J., Jakob, T., Behrendt, H., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2010). Pollen-derived low-molecular weight factors inhibit 6-sulfo LacNAc+ dendritic cells' capacity to induce T-helper type 1 responses. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 40(2), 269-278. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.2009.03369.x
- Gilles, S., Mariani, V., Bryce, M., Mueller, M. J., Ring, J., Behrendt, H., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2009). Pollen allergens do not come alone: pollen associated lipid mediators (PALMS) shift the human immune systems towards a T(H)2-dominated response. *Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol*, 5(1), 3. doi:10.1186/1710-1492-5-3
- Gilles, S., Mariani, V., Bryce, M., Mueller, M. J., Ring, J., Jakob, T., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2009). Pollen-derived E1-phytoprostanes signal via PPAR-gamma and NF-kappaB-dependent mechanisms. J Immunol, 182(11), 6653-6658. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0802613

- Girtsman, T., Jaffar, Z., Ferrini, M., Shaw, P., & Roberts, K. (2010). Natural Foxp3(+) regulatory T cells inhibit Th2 polarization but are biased toward suppression of Th17-driven lung inflammation. *J Leukoc Biol, 88*(3), 537-546. doi:10.1189/jlb.0110044
- Gökkaya, M., Damialis, A., Nussbaumer, T., Beck, I., Bounas-Pyrros, N., Bezold, S., . . . Gilles, S. (2020). Defining biomarkers to predict symptoms in subjects with and without allergy under natural pollen exposure. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2020.02.037
- Gostincar, C., Ohm, R. A., Kogej, T., Sonjak, S., Turk, M., Zajc, J., . . . Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2014). Genome sequencing of four Aureobasidium pullulans varieties: biotechnological potential, stress tolerance, and description of new species. *BMC Genomics*, 15, 549. doi:10.1186/1471-2164-15-549
- Gour, N., Lajoie, S., Smole, U., White, M., Hu, D., Goddard, P., . . . Wills-Karp, M. (2018). Dysregulated invertebrate tropomyosin-dectin-1 interaction confers susceptibility to allergic diseases. *Sci Immunol, 3*(20). doi:10.1126/sciimmunol.aam9841
- Grewling, Ł., Frątczak, A., Kostecki, Ł., Nowak, M., Szymańska, A., & Bogawski, P. (2019).
 Biological and Chemical Air Pollutants in an Urban Area of Central Europe: Co-exposure Assessment. Aerosol and Air Quality Research, 19(7), 1526-1537.
 doi:10.4209/aaqr.2018.10.0365
- Gri, G., Piconese, S., Frossi, B., Manfroi, V., Merluzzi, S., Tripodo, C., . . . Pucillo, C. E. (2008).
 CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress mast cell degranulation and allergic responses through OX40-OX40L interaction. *Immunity, 29*(5), 771-781. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.08.018
- Grice, E. A., Kong, H. H., Conlan, S., Deming, C. B., Davis, J., Young, A. C., . . . Segre, J. A. (2009). Topographical and temporal diversity of the human skin microbiome. *Science*, *324*(5931), 1190-1192. doi:10.1126/science.1171700
- Gruijthuijsen, Y. K., Grieshuber, I., Stocklinger, A., Tischler, U., Fehrenbach, T., Weller, M. G., .
 . Duschl, A. (2006). Nitration enhances the allergenic potential of proteins. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol*, 141(3), 265-275. doi:10.1159/000095296
- Guo, H., Callaway, J. B., & Ting, J. P. (2015). Inflammasomes: mechanism of action, role in disease, and therapeutics. *Nat Med*, *21*(7), 677-687. doi:10.1038/nm.3893
- Gutierrez-Martinez, E., Planes, R., Anselmi, G., Reynolds, M., Menezes, S., Adiko, A. C., . . . Guermonprez, P. (2015). Cross-Presentation of Cell-Associated Antigens by MHC Class I in Dendritic Cell Subsets. *Front Immunol, 6*, 363. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2015.00363
- Haeggstrom, J. Z., & Funk, C. D. (2011). Lipoxygenase and leukotriene pathways: biochemistry, biology, and roles in disease. *Chem Rev, 111*(10), 5866-5898. doi:10.1021/cr200246d
- Halim, T. Y., Steer, C. A., Matha, L., Gold, M. J., Martinez-Gonzalez, I., McNagny, K. M., . . . Takei, F. (2014). Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are critical for the initiation of adaptive T helper 2 cell-mediated allergic lung inflammation. *Immunity*, 40(3), 425-435. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.01.011
- Hamady, M., & Knight, R. (2009). Microbial community profiling for human microbiome projects: Tools, techniques, and challenges. *Genome Res, 19*(7), 1141-1152. doi:10.1101/gr.085464.108
- Hämäläinen, M., Nieminen, R., Vuorela, P., Heinonen, M., & Moilanen, E. (2007). Anti-Inflammatory Effects of Flavonoids: Genistein, Kaempferol, Quercetin, and Daidzein Inhibit STAT-1 and NF-κB Activations, Whereas Flavone, Isorhamnetin, Naringenin, and Pelargonidin Inhibit only NF-κB Activation along with Their Inhibitory Effect on iNOS Expression and NO Production in Activated Macrophages. *Mediators of Inflammation, 2007*, 10. doi:10.1155/2007/45673

- Hammad, H., Chieppa, M., Perros, F., Willart, M. A., Germain, R. N., & Lambrecht, B. N. (2009).
 House dust mite allergen induces asthma via Toll-like receptor 4 triggering of airway structural cells. *Nat Med*, *15*(4), 410-416. doi:10.1038/nm.1946
- Hardy, B. L., Dickey, S. W., Plaut, R. D., Riggins, D. P., Stibitz, S., Otto, M., & Merrell, D. S. (2019).
 Corynebacterium pseudodiphtheriticum Exploits Staphylococcus aureus Virulence
 Components in a Novel Polymicrobial Defense Strategy. *mBio*, 10(1).
 doi:10.1128/mBio.02491-18
- Harizi, H., Juzan, M., Pitard, V., Moreau, J. F., & Gualde, N. (2002). Cyclooxygenase-2-issued prostaglandin e(2) enhances the production of endogenous IL-10, which downregulates dendritic cell functions. J Immunol, 168(5), 2255-2263. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.5.2255
- Harter, K., Hammel, G., Krabiell, L., Linkohr, B., Peters, A., Schwettmann, L., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2019). Different Psychosocial Factors Are Associated with Seasonal and Perennial Allergies in Adults: Cross-Sectional Results of the KORA FF4 Study. Int Arch Allergy Immunol, 179(4), 262-272. doi:10.1159/000499042
- Hastie, A. T., Everts, K. B., Cho, S. K., Zangrilli, J., Shaver, J. R., Pollice, M. B., . . . Peters, S. P. (1996). IL-1 beta release from cultured bronchial epithelial cells and bronchoalveolar lavage cells from allergic and normal humans following segmental challenge with ragweed. *Cytokine*, 8(9), 730-738. doi:10.1006/cyto.1996.0097
- Heijink, I. H., van Oosterhout, A., & Kapus, A. (2010). Epidermal growth factor receptor signalling contributes to house dust mite-induced epithelial barrier dysfunction. *Eur Respir J*, 36(5), 1016-1026. doi:10.1183/09031936.00125809
- Hellman, P., & Eriksson, H. (2007). Early activation markers of human peripheral dendritic cells. *Hum Immunol, 68*(5), 324-333. doi:10.1016/j.humimm.2007.01.018
- Heluta, V., Takamatsu, S., Harada, M., & Voytyuk, S. (2010). Molecular phylogeny and taxonomy of Eurasian Neoerysiphe species infecting Asteraceae and Geranium. *Persoonia, 24*, 81-92. doi:10.3767/003158510X501696
- Hernandez-Ramirez, G., Pazos-Castro, D., Gomez Torrijos, E., Yuste Montalvo, A., Romero-Sahagun, A., Gonzalez-Klein, Z., . . Diaz-Perales, A. (2020). Group 1 allergens, transported by mold spores, induce asthma exacerbation in a mouse model. *Allergy*. doi:10.1111/all.14347
- Heydenreich, B., Bellinghausen, I., Konig, B., Becker, W. M., Grabbe, S., Petersen, A., & Saloga, J. (2012). Gram-positive bacteria on grass pollen exhibit adjuvant activity inducing inflammatory T cell responses. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 42(1), 76-84. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.2011.03888.x
- Hill, D. A., & Spergel, J. M. (2018). The atopic march: Critical evidence and clinical relevance. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 120(2), 131-137. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2017.10.037
- Hof, H. (2020). The Medical Relevance of Fusarium spp. J Fungi (Basel), 6(3). doi:10.3390/jof6030117
- Holgate, S. T., Peters-Golden, M., Panettieri, R. A., & Henderson, W. R., Jr. (2003). Roles of cysteinyl leukotrienes in airway inflammation, smooth muscle function, and remodeling. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 111(1 Suppl), S18-34; discussion S34-16. doi:10.1067/mai.2003.25
- Holtzman, M. J., Byers, D. E., Alexander-Brett, J., & Wang, X. (2014). The role of airway epithelial cells and innate immune cells in chronic respiratory disease. *Nat Rev Immunol*, *14*(10), 686-698. doi:10.1038/nri3739
- Hosoki, K., Aguilera-Aguirre, L., Brasier, A. R., Kurosky, A., Boldogh, I., & Sur, S. (2016). Facilitation of Allergic Sensitization and Allergic Airway Inflammation by Pollen-

Induced Innate Neutrophil Recruitment. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 54*(1), 81-90. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2015-0044OC

- Hosoki, K., Itazawa, T., Boldogh, I., & Sur, S. (2016). Neutrophil recruitment by allergens contribute to allergic sensitization and allergic inflammation. *Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol, 16*(1), 45-50. doi:10.1097/ACI.0000000000231
- Huang, H. J., Lin, Y. L., Liu, C. F., Kao, H. F., & Wang, J. Y. (2011). Mite allergen decreases DC-SIGN expression and modulates human dendritic cell differentiation and function in allergic asthma. *Mucosal Immunol*, 4(5), 519-527. doi:10.1038/mi.2011.17
- Huang, R. Y., Yu, Y. L., Cheng, W. C., OuYang, C. N., Fu, E., & Chu, C. L. (2010). Immunosuppressive effect of quercetin on dendritic cell activation and function. J Immunol, 184(12), 6815-6821. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0903991
- Humeniuk, P., Dubiela, P., & Hoffmann-Sommergruber, K. (2017). Dendritic Cells and Their Role in Allergy: Uptake, Proteolytic Processing and Presentation of Allergens. *Int J Mol Sci, 18*(7). doi:10.3390/ijms18071491
- Ierna, M. X., Scales, H. E., Saunders, K. L., & Lawrence, C. E. (2008). Mast cell production of IL-4 and TNF may be required for protective and pathological responses in gastrointestinal helminth infection. *Mucosal Immunol*, 1(2), 147-155. doi:10.1038/mi.2007.16
- Integrative, H. M. P. R. N. C. (2014). The Integrative Human Microbiome Project: dynamic analysis of microbiome-host omics profiles during periods of human health and disease. *Cell Host Microbe, 16*(3), 276-289. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2014.08.014
- Ito, T., Hirose, K., Norimoto, A., Tamachi, T., Yokota, M., Saku, A., . . . Nakajima, H. (2017). Dectin-1 Plays an Important Role in House Dust Mite-Induced Allergic Airway Inflammation through the Activation of CD11b+ Dendritic Cells. J Immunol, 198(1), 61-70. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1502393
- Ivanov, A. I., & Naydenov, N. G. (2013). Dynamics and regulation of epithelial adherens junctions: recent discoveries and controversies. *Int Rev Cell Mol Biol, 303*, 27-99. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-407697-6.00002-7
- Jacobsen, E. A., Lee, N. A., & Lee, J. J. (2014). Re-defining the unique roles for eosinophils in allergic respiratory inflammation. *Clin Exp Allergy*, *44*(9), 1119-1136. doi:10.1111/cea.12358
- Jahn-Schmid, B., Wopfner, N., Hubinger, G., Asero, R., Ebner, C., Ferreira, F., & Bohle, B. (2010).
 The T-cell response to Amb a 1 is characterized by 3 dominant epitopes and multiple
 MHC restriction elements. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 126(5), 1068-1071, 1071.e1061-1062. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2010.05.038
- Jahnsen, F. L., Strickland, D. H., Thomas, J. A., Tobagus, I. T., Napoli, S., Zosky, G. R., . . . Holt, P. G. (2006). Accelerated antigen sampling and transport by airway mucosal dendritic cells following inhalation of a bacterial stimulus. *J Immunol, 177*(9), 5861-5867. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.177.9.5861
- James, L. K., & Till, S. J. (2016). Potential Mechanisms for IgG4 Inhibition of Immediate Hypersensitivity Reactions. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 16*(3), 23. doi:10.1007/s11882-016-0600-2
- Jansen, F., Gillessen, B., Mueller, F., Commandeur, U., Fischer, R., & Kreuzaler, F. (2014). Metabolic engineering for p-coumaryl alcohol production in Escherichia coli by introducing an artificial phenylpropanoid pathway. *Biotechnol Appl Biochem, 61*(6), 646-654. doi:10.1002/bab.1222
- Jenmalm, M. C., & Bjorksten, B. (1999). Development of immunoglobulin G subclass antibodies to ovalbumin, birch and cat during the first eight years of life in atopic and

non-atopic children. *Pediatr Allergy Immunol, 10*(2), 112-121. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3038.1999.00015.x

- Jenner, W., Motwani, M., Veighey, K., Newson, J., Audzevich, T., Nicolaou, A., ... Gilroy, D. W. (2014). Characterisation of leukocytes in a human skin blister model of acute inflammation and resolution. *PLoS One, 9*(3), e89375. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0089375
- Jo, J. H., Deming, C., Kennedy, E. A., Conlan, S., Polley, E. C., Ng, W. I., . . . Kong, H. H. (2016). Diverse Human Skin Fungal Communities in Children Converge in Adulthood. *J Invest Dermatol*, 136(12), 2356-2363. doi:10.1016/j.jid.2016.05.130
- Jones, N. R., Agnew, M., Banic, I., Grossi, C. M., Colon-Gonzalez, F. J., Plavec, D., . . . Lake, I. R. (2019). Ragweed pollen and allergic symptoms in children: Results from a three-year longitudinal study. *Sci Total Environ, 683*, 240-248. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2019.05.284
- Jung, D. Y., Leem, J. H., Kim, H. C., Kim, J. H., Hwang, S. S., Lee, J. Y., . . . Kwon, H. J. (2015). Effect of Traffic-Related Air Pollution on Allergic Disease: Results of the Children's Health and Environmental Research. *Allergy Asthma Immunol Res, 7*(4), 359-366. doi:10.4168/aair.2015.7.4.359
- Jung, W. H., Croll, D., Cho, J. H., Kim, Y. R., & Lee, Y. W. (2015). Analysis of the nasal vestibule mycobiome in patients with allergic rhinitis. *Mycoses*, *58*(3), 167-172. doi:10.1111/myc.12296
- Jutel, M., & Akdis, C. A. (2011). T-cell subset regulation in atopy. *Curr Allergy Asthma Rep, 11*(2), 139-145. doi:10.1007/s11882-011-0178-7
- Kadowaki, N., Ho, S., Antonenko, S., Malefyt, R. W., Kastelein, R. A., Bazan, F., & Liu, Y. J. (2001). Subsets of human dendritic cell precursors express different toll-like receptors and respond to different microbial antigens. J Exp Med, 194(6), 863-869. doi:10.1084/jem.194.6.863
- Kandi, V., Palange, P., Vaish, R., Bhatti, A. B., Kale, V., Kandi, M. R., & Bhoomagiri, M. R. (2016).
 Emerging Bacterial Infection: Identification and Clinical Significance of Kocuria Species.
 Cureus, 8(8), e731. doi:10.7759/cureus.731
- Kanter, U., Heller, W., Durner, J., Winkler, J. B., Engel, M., Behrendt, H., . . . Ernst, D. (2013).
 Molecular and immunological characterization of ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia L.)
 pollen after exposure of the plants to elevated ozone over a whole growing season.
 PLoS One, 8(4), e61518. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0061518
- Kaspar, U., Kriegeskorte, A., Schubert, T., Peters, G., Rudack, C., Pieper, D. H., . . . Becker, K. (2016). The culturome of the human nose habitats reveals individual bacterial fingerprint patterns. *Environmental Microbiology*, 18(7), 2130-2142. doi:10.1111/1462-2920.12891
- Kauffman, H. F., Tomee, J. F., van de Riet, M. A., Timmerman, A. J., & Borger, P. (2000). Protease-dependent activation of epithelial cells by fungal allergens leads to morphologic changes and cytokine production. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 105(6 Pt 1), 1185-1193. doi:10.1067/mai.2000.106210
- Kawai, M., Hirano, T., Higa, S., Arimitsu, J., Maruta, M., Kuwahara, Y., . . . Tanaka, T. (2007).
 Flavonoids and Related Compounds as Anti-Allergic Substances. *Allergology International, 56*(2), 113-123. doi:10.2332/allergolint.R-06-135
- Keil, T., Lau, S., Roll, S., Gruber, C., Nickel, R., Niggemann, B., . . . Kulig, M. (2009). Maternal smoking increases risk of allergic sensitization and wheezing only in children with allergic predisposition: longitudinal analysis from birth to 10 years. *Allergy*, 64(3), 445-451. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01867.x

- Kesimer, M., Kirkham, S., Pickles, R. J., Henderson, A. G., Alexis, N. E., Demaria, G., . . . Sheehan, J. K. (2009). Tracheobronchial air-liquid interface cell culture: a model for innate mucosal defense of the upper airways? *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol, 296*(1), L92-L100. doi:10.1152/ajplung.90388.2008
- Khatri, S. B., Holguin, F. C., Ryan, P. B., Mannino, D., Erzurum, S. C., & Teague, W. G. (2009). Association of ambient ozone exposure with airway inflammation and allergy in adults with asthma. *J Asthma*, *46*(8), 777-785.
- Khelloufi, M. K., Loiseau, E., Jaeger, M., Molinari, N., Chanez, P., Gras, D., & Viallat, A. (2018).
 Spatiotemporal organization of cilia drives multiscale mucus swirls in model human bronchial epithelium. *Sci Rep*, 8(1), 2447. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-20882-4
- Khodai-Kalaki, M., Andrade, A., Fathy Mohamed, Y., & Valvano, M. A. (2015). Burkholderia cenocepacia Lipopolysaccharide Modification and Flagellin Glycosylation Affect Virulence but Not Innate Immune Recognition in Plants. *mBio*, 6(3), e00679. doi:10.1128/mBio.00679-15
- Kilpper-Bälz, R., & Schleifer, K. H. (1988). Transfer of Streptococcus morbillorum to the Genus Gemella as Gemella morbillorum comb. nov. *International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology*, 38(4), 442-443. doi:10.1099/00207713-38-4-442
- Kim, B. J., Kwon, J. W., Seo, J. H., Kim, H. B., Lee, S. Y., Park, K. S., . . . Hong, S. J. (2011). Association of ozone exposure with asthma, allergic rhinitis, and allergic sensitization. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 107*(3), 214-219 e211. doi:10.1016/j.anai.2011.05.025
- Kim, H. Y., Lee, H. J., Chang, Y. J., Pichavant, M., Shore, S. A., Fitzgerald, K. A., . . . Umetsu, D. T. (2014). Interleukin-17-producing innate lymphoid cells and the NLRP3 inflammasome facilitate obesity-associated airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Med, 20*(1), 54-61. doi:10.1038/nm.3423
- Kim, S. H., Pei, Q. M., Jiang, P., Liu, J., Sun, R. F., Qian, X. J., & Liu, J. B. (2019). Upregulation of MUC5AC by VEGF in human primary bronchial epithelial cells: implications for asthma. *Respir Res, 20*(1), 282. doi:10.1186/s12931-019-1245-1
- King, I. L., & Mohrs, M. (2009). IL-4-producing CD4+ T cells in reactive lymph nodes during helminth infection are T follicular helper cells. J Exp Med, 206(5), 1001-1007. doi:10.1084/jem.20090313
- Kips, J. C. (2001). Cytokines in asthma. *Eur Respir J Suppl, 34*, 24s-33s. doi:10.1183/09031936.01.00229601
- Knight, D. A., Lim, S., Scaffidi, A. K., Roche, N., Chung, K. F., Stewart, G. A., & Thompson, P. J. (2001). Protease-activated receptors in human airways: upregulation of PAR-2 in respiratory epithelium from patients with asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 108(5), 797-803. doi:10.1067/mai.2001.119025
- Kobayashi, T., Iijima, K., Dent, A. L., & Kita, H. (2017). Follicular helper T cells mediate IgE antibody response to airborne allergens. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 139*(1), 300-313.e307. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.04.021
- Kolodziejczyk, K., & Bozek, A. (2016). Clinical Distinctness of Allergic Rhinitis in Patients with Allergy to Molds. *Biomed Res Int, 2016*, 3171594. doi:10.1155/2016/3171594
- Kool, M., Hammad, H., & Lambrecht, B. N. (2012). Cellular networks controlling Th2 polarization in allergy and immunity. *F1000 Biol Rep, 4*, 6. doi:10.3410/B4-6
- Kovács, G., Burghardt, J., Pradella, S., Schumann, P., Stackebrandt, E., & Màrialigeti, K. (1999).
 Kocuria palustris sp. nov. and Kocuria rhizophila sp. nov., isolated from the rhizoplane of the narrow-leaved cattail (Typha angustifolia). *Int J Syst Bacteriol, 49 Pt 1*, 167-173. doi:10.1099/00207713-49-1-167

- Kovenock, M., & Swann, A. L. S. (2018). Leaf Trait Acclimation Amplifies Simulated Climate Warming in Response to Elevated Carbon Dioxide. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, 32(10), 1437-1448. doi:10.1029/2018gb005883
- Krismer, B., Liebeke, M., Janek, D., Nega, M., Rautenberg, M., Hornig, G., . . . Peschel, A. (2014).
 Nutrient limitation governs Staphylococcus aureus metabolism and niche adaptation in the human nose. *PLoS Pathog*, *10*(1), e1003862. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1003862
- Kuipers, H., Heirman, C., Hijdra, D., Muskens, F., Willart, M., van Meirvenne, S., ... Lambrecht,
 B. N. (2004). Dendritic cells retrovirally overexpressing IL-12 induce strong Th1 responses to inhaled antigen in the lung but fail to revert established Th2 sensitization.
 J Leukoc Biol, 76(5), 1028-1038. doi:10.1189/jlb.0604325
- Kumar, S., & Pandey, A. K. (2013). Chemistry and biological activities of flavonoids: an overview. *ScientificWorldJournal, 2013*, 162750. doi:10.1155/2013/162750
- Lagkouvardos, I., Joseph, D., Kapfhammer, M., Giritli, S., Horn, M., Haller, D., & Clavel, T. (2016). IMNGS: A comprehensive open resource of processed 16S rRNA microbial profiles for ecology and diversity studies. *Sci Rep, 6*, 33721. doi:10.1038/srep33721
- Lake, I. R., Jones, N. R., Agnew, M., Goodess, C. M., Giorgi, F., Hamaoui-Laguel, L., . . . Epstein, M. M. (2018). Erratum: "Climate Change and Future Pollen Allergy in Europe". *Environ Health Perspect*, 126(7), 079002. doi:10.1289/EHP2073
- Lal, D., Keim, P., Delisle, J., Barker, B., Rank, M. A., Chia, N., . . . Cope, E. K. (2017). Mapping and comparing bacterial microbiota in the sinonasal cavity of healthy, allergic rhinitis, and chronic rhinosinusitis subjects. *Int Forum Allergy Rhinol*, 7(6), 561-569. doi:10.1002/alr.21934
- Lamb, C. E., Ratner, P. H., Johnson, C. E., Ambegaonkar, A. J., Joshi, A. V., Day, D., . . . Eng, B. (2006). Economic impact of workplace productivity losses due to allergic rhinitis compared with select medical conditions in the United States from an employer perspective. *Curr Med Res Opin*, 22(6), 1203-1210. doi:10.1185/030079906x112552
- Lambert, A. L., Selgrade, M. K., Winsett, D. W., & Gilmour, M. I. (2001). TNF-alpha enhanced allergic sensitization to house dust mite in brown Norway rats. *Exp Lung Res, 27*(7), 617-635. doi:10.1080/019021401753181863
- Lämmermann, T., Afonso, P. V., Angermann, B. R., Wang, J. M., Kastenmüller, W., Parent, C.
 A., & Germain, R. N. (2013). Neutrophil swarms require LTB4 and integrins at sites of cell death in vivo. *Nature*, 498(7454), 371-375. doi:10.1038/nature12175
- Larsen, J. M. (2017). The immune response to Prevotella bacteria in chronic inflammatory disease. *Immunology*, *151*(4), 363-374. doi:10.1111/imm.12760
- Larsen, J. M., Steen-Jensen, D. B., Laursen, J. M., Søndergaard, J. N., Musavian, H. S., Butt, T. M., & Brix, S. (2012). Divergent pro-inflammatory profile of human dendritic cells in response to commensal and pathogenic bacteria associated with the airway microbiota. *PLoS One*, 7(2), e31976. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0031976
- Lee, H. J., Kim, B., Im, N. R., Lee, D. Y., Kim, H. K., Lee, S. H., . . . Kim, T. H. (2016). Decreased expression of E-cadherin and ZO-1 in the nasal mucosa of patients with allergic rhinitis: Altered regulation of E-cadherin by IL-4, IL-5, and TNF-alpha. *Am J Rhinol Allergy, 30*(3), 173-178. doi:10.2500/ajra.2016.30.4295
- Lee, M. R., Lee, S.-O., Kim, S.-Y., Yang, S. M., Seo, Y.-H., & Cho, Y. K. (2004). Brain Abscess Due to Gemella haemolysans. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, *42*(5), 2338. doi:10.1128/JCM.42.5.2338-2340.2004
- Leino, M. S., Loxham, M., Blume, C., Swindle, E. J., Jayasekera, N. P., Dennison, P. W., . . . Davies, D. E. (2013). Barrier disrupting effects of alternaria alternata extract on

bronchial epithelium from asthmatic donors. *PLoS One, 8*(8), e71278. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0071278

- Leiva-Juarez, M. M., Kolls, J. K., & Evans, S. E. (2018). Lung epithelial cells: therapeutically inducible effectors of antimicrobial defense. *Mucosal Immunol, 11*(1), 21-34. doi:10.1038/mi.2017.71
- León, B., Ballesteros-Tato, A., Browning, J. L., Dunn, R., Randall, T. D., & Lund, F. E. (2012). Regulation of T(H)2 development by CXCR5+ dendritic cells and lymphotoxinexpressing B cells. *Nat Immunol, 13*(7), 681-690. doi:10.1038/ni.2309
- Leon, B., Lopez-Bravo, M., & Ardavin, C. (2005). Monocyte-derived dendritic cells. *Semin Immunol*, *17*(4), 313-318. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2005.05.013
- Leyva-López, N., Gutierrez-Grijalva, E. P., Ambriz-Perez, D. L., & Heredia, J. B. (2016). Flavonoids as Cytokine Modulators: A Possible Therapy for Inflammation-Related Diseases. *Int J Mol Sci, 17*(6). doi:10.3390/ijms17060921
- Li, J. G., Du, Y. M., Yan, Z. D., Yan, J., Zhuansun, Y. X., Chen, R., . . . Ran, P. X. (2016). CD80 and CD86 knockdown in dendritic cells regulates Th1/Th2 cytokine production in asthmatic mice. *Exp Ther Med*, *11*(3), 878-884. doi:10.3892/etm.2016.2989
- Lichtman, A. H., Chin, J., Schmidt, J. A., & Abbas, A. K. (1988). Role of interleukin 1 in the activation of T lymphocytes. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 85*(24), 9699-9703. doi:10.1073/pnas.85.24.9699
- Lu, S., Ren, J., Hao, X., Liu, D., Zhang, R., Wu, M., . . . Wang, Q. (2014). Characterization of protein expression of Platanus pollen following exposure to gaseous pollutants and vehicle exhaust particles. *Aerobiologia (Bologna), 30*, 281-291. doi:10.1007/s10453-014-9327-5
- Maccarrone, M., Veldink, G. A., Vliegenthart, F. G., & Finazzi Agro, A. (1997). Ozone stress modulates amine oxidase and lipoxygenase expression in lentil (Lens culinaris) seedlings. *FEBS Lett*, 408(2), 241-244. doi:10.1016/s0014-5793(97)00433-x
- Machado, Y., Freier, R., Scheiblhofer, S., Thalhamer, T., Mayr, M., Briza, P., ... Weiss, R. (2016).
 Fold stability during endolysosomal acidification is a key factor for allergenicity and immunogenicity of the major birch pollen allergen. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 137(5), 1525-1534. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.09.026
- Mahdavinia, M., Engen, P. A., LoSavio, P. S., Naqib, A., Khan, R. J., Tobin, M. C., . . . Batra, P. S. (2018). The nasal microbiome in patients with chronic rhinosinusitis: Analyzing the effects of atopy and bacterial functional pathways in 111 patients. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 142(1), 287-290 e284. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2018.01.033
- Majkowska-Wojciechowska, B., Pelka, J., Korzon, L., Kozlowska, A., Kaczala, M., Jarzebska, M., ... Kowalski, M. L. (2007). Prevalence of allergy, patterns of allergic sensitization and allergy risk factors in rural and urban children. *Allergy*, *62*(9), 1044-1050. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2007.01457.x
- Man, W. H., de Steenhuijsen Piters, W. A., & Bogaert, D. (2017). The microbiota of the respiratory tract: gatekeeper to respiratory health. *Nat Rev Microbiol*, *15*(5), 259-270. doi:10.1038/nrmicro.2017.14
- Manirajan, B. A., Maisinger, C., Ratering, S., Rusch, V., Schwiertz, A., Cardinale, M., & Schnell, S. (2018). Diversity, specificity, co-occurrence and hub taxa of the bacterial-fungal pollen microbiome. *FEMS Microbiol Ecol*, *94*(8). doi:10.1093/femsec/fiy112
- Mari, A., Schneider, P., Wally, V., Breitenbach, M., & Simon-Nobbe, B. (2003). Sensitization to fungi: epidemiology, comparative skin tests, and IgE reactivity of fungal extracts. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 33(10), 1429-1438. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2222.2003.01783.x

- Mariani, V., Gilles, S., Jakob, T., Thiel, M., Mueller, M. J., Ring, J., . . . Traidl-Hoffmann, C. (2007). Immunomodulatory mediators from pollen enhance the migratory capacity of dendritic cells and license them for Th2 attraction. *J Immunol, 178*(12), 7623-7631. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.178.12.7623
- Matsumura, Y. (2012). Role of Allergen Source-Derived Proteases in Sensitization via Airway Epithelial Cells. *J Allergy (Cairo), 2012*, 903659. doi:10.1155/2012/903659
- Mattila, P., Joenväärä, S., Renkonen, J., Toppila-Salmi, S., & Renkonen, R. (2011). Allergy as an epithelial barrier disease. *Clinical and Translational Allergy*, 1(1), 5. doi:10.1186/2045-7022-1-5
- Mayer, A. K., Bartz, H., Fey, F., Schmidt, L. M., & Dalpke, A. H. (2008). Airway epithelial cells modify immune responses by inducing an anti-inflammatory microenvironment. *Eur J Immunol, 38*(6), 1689-1699. doi:10.1002/eji.200737936
- Mazur-Bialy, A. I., Buchala, B., & Plytycz, B. (2013). Riboflavin deprivation inhibits macrophage viability and activity a study on the RAW 264.7 cell line. *Br J Nutr, 110*(3), 509-514. doi:10.1017/S0007114512005351
- McCauley, K., Durack, J., Valladares, R., Fadrosh, D. W., Lin, D. L., Calatroni, A., . . . Infectious Diseases-sponsored Inner-City Asthma, C. (2019). Distinct nasal airway bacterial microbiotas differentially relate to exacerbation in pediatric patients with asthma. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 144*(5), 1187-1197. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2019.05.035
- McClure, R., & Massari, P. (2014). TLR-Dependent Human Mucosal Epithelial Cell Responses to Microbial Pathogens. *Front Immunol*, *5*, 386. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00386
- McGuire, H. M., Vogelzang, A., Warren, J., Loetsch, C., Natividad, K. D., Chan, T. D., . . . King, C. (2015). IL-21 and IL-4 Collaborate To Shape T-Dependent Antibody Responses. *J Immunol*, *195*(11), 5123-5135. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1501463
- McKenna, O. E., Posselt, G., Briza, P., Lackner, P., Schmitt, A. O., Gadermaier, G., . . . Ferreira,
 F. (2017). Multi-Approach Analysis for the Identification of Proteases within Birch
 Pollen. *Int J Mol Sci, 18*(7). doi:10.3390/ijms18071433
- Meehl, G. A., T.F. Stocker, W.D. Collins, P. Friedlingstein, A.T. Gaye, J.M. Gregory, A. Kitoh, R. Knutti, J.M. Murphy, A. Noda, S.C.B. Raper, I.G. Watterson, A.J. Weaver and Z.-C. Zhao. (2007). Global Climate Projections. In S. Solomon, D. Qin, M. Manning, Z. Chen, M. Marquis, K.B. Averyt, M. Tignor and H.L. Miller (Ed.), *Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change*. Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA: Cambridge University Press.
- Meiler, F., Klunker, S., Zimmermann, M., Akdis, C. A., & Akdis, M. (2008). Distinct regulation of IgE, IgG4 and IgA by T regulatory cells and toll-like receptors. *Allergy, 63*(11), 1455-1463. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01774.x
- Melum, G. R., Farkas, L., Scheel, C., Van Dieren, B., Gran, E., Liu, Y. J., . . . Baekkevold, E. S. (2014). A thymic stromal lymphopoietin-responsive dendritic cell subset mediates allergic responses in the upper airway mucosa. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, 134(3), 613-621 e617. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.05.010
- Mesin, L., Ersching, J., & Victora, G. D. (2016). Germinal Center B Cell Dynamics. *Immunity*, 45(3), 471-482. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.09.001
- Michel, F. B., Bousquet, J., Greillier, P., Robinet-Levy, M., & Coulomb, Y. (1980). Comparison of cord blood immunoglobulin E concentrations and maternal allergy for the prediction of atopic diseases in infancy. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 65*(6), 422-430. doi:10.1016/0091-6749(80)90234-1

- Min, B., Prout, M., Hu-Li, J., Zhu, J., Jankovic, D., Morgan, E. S., . . . Paul, W. E. (2004). Basophils produce IL-4 and accumulate in tissues after infection with a Th2-inducing parasite. *J Exp Med*, *200*(4), 507-517. doi:10.1084/jem.20040590
- Mintz-Cole, R. A., Gibson, A. M., Bass, S. A., Budelsky, A. L., Reponen, T., & Hershey, G. K. (2012). Dectin-1 and IL-17A suppress murine asthma induced by Aspergillus versicolor but not Cladosporium cladosporioides due to differences in β-glucan surface exposure. *J Immunol*, 189(7), 3609-3617. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1200589
- Mogensen, T. H. (2009). Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clin Microbiol Rev, 22*(2), 240-273, Table of Contents. doi:10.1128/CMR.00046-08
- Monks, P. S., Archibald, A. T., Colette, A., Cooper, O., Coyle, M., Derwent, R., . . . Williams, M. L. (2015). Tropospheric ozone and its precursors from the urban to the global scale from air quality to short-lived climate forcer. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, 15(15), 8889-8973. doi:10.5194/acp-15-8889-2015
- Moore, K. W., de Waal Malefyt, R., Coffman, R. L., & O'Garra, A. (2001). Interleukin-10 and the interleukin-10 receptor. *Annu Rev Immunol, 19*, 683-765. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.19.1.683
- Mukherjee, S., Chen, L. Y., Papadimos, T. J., Huang, S., Zuraw, B. L., & Pan, Z. K. (2009).
 Lipopolysaccharide-driven Th2 cytokine production in macrophages is regulated by both MyD88 and TRAM. J Biol Chem, 284(43), 29391-29398.
 doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.005272
- Nair, M. P., Kandaswami, C., Mahajan, S., Chadha, K. C., Chawda, R., Nair, H., . . . Schwartz, S. A. (2002). The flavonoid, quercetin, differentially regulates Th-1 (IFNgamma) and Th-2 (IL4) cytokine gene expression by normal peripheral blood mononuclear cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1593(1), 29-36. doi:10.1016/s0167-4889(02)00328-2
- Nakae, S., Komiyama, Y., Yokoyama, H., Nambu, A., Umeda, M., Iwase, M., . . . Iwakura, Y. (2003). IL-1 is required for allergen-specific Th2 cell activation and the development of airway hypersensitivity response. *Int Immunol, 15*(4), 483-490. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxg054
- Nam, N. H. (2006). Naturally occurring NF-kappaB inhibitors. *Mini Rev Med Chem, 6*(8), 945-951. doi:10.2174/138955706777934937
- Nelson, W. J. (2008). Regulation of cell-cell adhesion by the cadherin-catenin complex. *Biochem Soc Trans, 36*(Pt 2), 149-155. doi:10.1042/BST0360149
- Neumann, A., Bjorck, L., & Frick, I. M. (2020). Finegoldia magna, an Anaerobic Gram-Positive Bacterium of the Normal Human Microbiota, Induces Inflammation by Activating Neutrophils. *Front Microbiol*, *11*, 65. doi:10.3389/fmicb.2020.00065
- Newson, R. B., van Ree, R., Forsberg, B., Janson, C., Lotvall, J., Dahlen, S. E., . . . Jarvis, D. (2014). Geographical variation in the prevalence of sensitization to common aeroallergens in adults: the GA(2) LEN survey. *Allergy*, *69*(5), 643-651. doi:10.1111/all.12397
- Noelle, R. J., Roy, M., Shepherd, D. M., Stamenkovic, I., Ledbetter, J. A., & Aruffo, A. (1992). A 39-kDa protein on activated helper T cells binds CD40 and transduces the signal for cognate activation of B cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 89*(14), 6550-6554. doi:10.1073/pnas.89.14.6550
- Noval Rivas, M., & Chatila, T. A. (2016). Regulatory T cells in allergic diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 138(3), 639-652. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.06.003
- Noverr, M. C., Falkowski, N. R., McDonald, R. A., McKenzie, A. N., & Huffnagle, G. B. (2005). Development of allergic airway disease in mice following antibiotic therapy and fungal

microbiota increase: role of host genetics, antigen, and interleukin-13. *Infect Immun,* 73(1), 30-38. doi:10.1128/IAI.73.1.30-38.2005

- Obersteiner, A., Gilles, S., Frank, U., Beck, I., Haring, F., Ernst, D., . . . Schmid, M. (2016). Pollen-Associated Microbiome Correlates with Pollution Parameters and the Allergenicity of Pollen. *PLoS One, 11*(2), e0149545. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0149545
- Oeder, S., Alessandrini, F., Wirz, O. F., Braun, A., Wimmer, M., Frank, U., . . . Gutermuth, J. (2015). Pollen-derived nonallergenic substances enhance Th2-induced IgE production in B cells. *Allergy*, *70*(11), 1450-1460. doi:10.1111/all.12707
- Ohkuni, T., Kojima, T., Ogasawara, N., Masaki, T., Ninomiya, T., Kikuchi, S., . . . Sawada, N. (2009). Expression and localization of tricellulin in human nasal epithelial cells in vivo and in vitro. *Med Mol Morphol, 42*(4), 204-211. doi:10.1007/s00795-009-0470-y
- Olbrich, M., Gerstner, E., Welzl, G., Winkler, J. B., & Ernst, D. (2009). Transcript responses in leaves of ozone-treated beech saplings seasons at an outdoor free air model fumigation site over two growing seasons. *Plant and Soil, 323*(1), 61-74. doi:10.1007/s11104-009-0129-4
- Ortiz, R. A., & Barnes, K. C. (2015). Genetics of allergic diseases. *Immunol Allergy Clin North Am*, *35*(1), 19-44. doi:10.1016/j.iac.2014.09.014
- Oteros, J., Bartusel, E., Alessandrini, F., Núñez, A., Moreno, D. A., Behrendt, H., . . . Buters, J. (2019). Artemisia pollen is the main vector for airborne endotoxin. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, *143*(1), 369-377.e365. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2018.05.040
- Ou, L. S., Kuo, M. L., & Huang, J. L. (2001). Anaphylaxis to riboflavin (vitamin B2). *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 87*(5), 430-433. doi:10.1016/S1081-1206(10)62927-4
- Ouyang, W., Lohning, M., Gao, Z., Assenmacher, M., Ranganath, S., Radbruch, A., & Murphy, K. M. (2000). Stat6-independent GATA-3 autoactivation directs IL-4-independent Th2 development and commitment. *Immunity*, 12(1), 27-37. doi:10.1016/s1074-7613(00)80156-9
- Packe, G. E., & Ayres, J. G. (1985). Asthma outbreak during a thunderstorm. *Lancet, 2*(8448), 199-204. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(85)91510-7
- Palmer, L. J., Burton, P. R., James, A. L., Musk, A. W., & Cookson, W. O. (2000). Familial aggregation and heritability of asthma-associated quantitative traits in a populationbased sample of nuclear families. *Eur J Hum Genet*, 8(11), 853-860. doi:10.1038/sj.ejhg.5200551
- Pan, C., Kumar, C., Bohl, S., Klingmueller, U., & Mann, M. (2009). Comparative proteomic phenotyping of cell lines and primary cells to assess preservation of cell type-specific functions. *Mol Cell Proteomics*, 8(3), 443-450. doi:10.1074/mcp.M800258-MCP200
- Panda, S. K., & Colonna, M. (2019). Innate Lymphoid Cells in Mucosal Immunity. *Front Immunol, 10,* 861. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2019.00861
- Park, E. J., Kim, M. S., Roh, S. W., Jung, M. J., & Bae, J. W. (2010). Kocuria atrinae sp. nov., isolated from traditional Korean fermented seafood. *Int J Syst Evol Microbiol, 60*(Pt 4), 914-918. doi:10.1099/ijs.0.014506-0
- Passali, D., Cingi, C., Staffa, P., Passali, F., Muluk, N. B., & Bellussi, M. L. (2018). The International Study of the Allergic Rhinitis Survey: outcomes from 4 geographical regions. *Asia Pac Allergy*, 8(1), e7. doi:10.5415/apallergy.2018.8.e7
- Perrigoue, J. G., Saenz, S. A., Siracusa, M. C., Allenspach, E. J., Taylor, B. C., Giacomin, P. R., . .
 Artis, D. (2009). MHC class II-dependent basophil-CD4+ T cell interactions promote T(H)2 cytokine-dependent immunity. *Nat Immunol, 10*(7), 697-705. doi:10.1038/ni.1740

- Plotz, S. G., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Feussner, I., Kasche, A., Feser, A., Ring, J., . . . Behrendt, H. (2004). Chemotaxis and activation of human peripheral blood eosinophils induced by pollen-associated lipid mediators. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 113(6), 1152-1160. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2004.03.011
- Popescu, F. D. (2015). Cross-reactivity between aeroallergens and food allergens. *World J Methodol, 5*(2), 31-50. doi:10.5662/wjm.v5.i2.31
- Poposki, J. A., Klingler, A. I., Tan, B. K., Soroosh, P., Banie, H., Lewis, G., . . . Kato, A. (2017). Group 2 innate lymphoid cells are elevated and activated in chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps. *Immun Inflamm Dis*, *5*(3), 233-243. doi:10.1002/iid3.161
- Prazma, C. M., & Tedder, T. F. (2008). Dendritic cell CD83: a therapeutic target or innocent bystander? *Immunol Lett*, *115*(1), 1-8. doi:10.1016/j.imlet.2007.10.001
- Prescott, S. L., Taylor, A., King, B., Dunstan, J., Upham, J. W., Thornton, C. A., & Holt, P. G. (2003). Neonatal interleukin-12 capacity is associated with variations in allergenspecific immune responses in the neonatal and postnatal periods. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 33(5), 566-572. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2222.2003.01659.x
- Prost, I., Dhondt, S., Rothe, G., Vicente, J., Rodriguez, M. J., Kift, N., . . . Fournier, J. (2005). Evaluation of the Antimicrobial Activities of Plant Oxylipins Supports Their Involvement in Defense against Pathogens. *Plant Physiology*, *139*(4), 1902-1913. doi:10.1104/pp.105.066274
- Pulsawat, P., Soongrung, T., Satitsuksanoa, P., Le Mignon, M., Khemili, S., Gilis, D., ... Jacquet,
 A. (2019). The house dust mite allergen Der p 5 binds lipid ligands and stimulates airway epithelial cells through a TLR2-dependent pathway. *Clin Exp Allergy*, 49(3), 378-390. doi:10.1111/cea.13278
- Rajamani, S., Bauer, W. D., Robinson, J. B., Farrow, J. M., 3rd, Pesci, E. C., Teplitski, M., . . .
 Phillips, D. A. (2008). The vitamin riboflavin and its derivative lumichrome activate the LasR bacterial quorum-sensing receptor. *Mol Plant Microbe Interact, 21*(9), 1184-1192. doi:10.1094/MPMI-21-9-1184
- Rasheed, A. U., Rahn, H. P., Sallusto, F., Lipp, M., & Müller, G. (2006). Follicular B helper T cell activity is confined to CXCR5(hi)ICOS(hi) CD4 T cells and is independent of CD57 expression. *Eur J Immunol*, *36*(7), 1892-1903. doi:10.1002/eji.200636136
- Rasmussen, K., Thyrring, J., Muscarella, R., & Borchsenius, F. (2017). Climate-change-induced range shifts of three allergenic ragweeds (Ambrosia L.) in Europe and their potential impact on human health. *PeerJ*, *5*, e3104. doi:10.7717/peerj.3104
- Rauer, D., Gilles, S., Wimmer, M., Frank, U., Mueller, C., Musiol, S., . . . Alessandrini, F. (2020).
 Ragweed plants grown under elevated CO2 levels produce pollen which elicit stronger allergic lung inflammation. *Allergy*. doi:10.1111/all.14618
- Refaat, M. M., Ahmed, T. M., Ashour, Z. A., & Atia, M. Y. (2008). Immunological role of nasal staphylococcus aureus carriage in patients with persistent allergic rhinitis. *Pan Afr Med J*, 1, 3.
- Reider, N., Reider, D., Ebner, S., Holzmann, S., Herold, M., Fritsch, P., & Romani, N. (2002). Dendritic cells contribute to the development of atopy by an insufficiency in IL-12 production. *J Allergy Clin Immunol*, *109*(1), 89-95. doi:10.1067/mai.2002.120556
- Renkonen, J., Mattila, P., Lehti, S., Mäkinen, J., Sormunen, R., Tervo, T., . . . Renkonen, R. (2009). Birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 binds to and is transported through conjunctival epithelium in allergic patients. *Allergy*, *64*(6), 868-875. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2008.01919.x

- Richter, C., Yurkov, A. M., Boekhout, T., & Stadler, M. (2019). Diversity of Tilletiopsis-Like Fungi in Exobasidiomycetes (Ustilaginomycotina) and Description of Six Novel Species. *Frontiers in Microbiology*, 10, 2544.
- Ridaura, V. K., Bouladoux, N., Claesen, J., Chen, Y. E., Byrd, A. L., Constantinides, M. G., . . .
 Belkaid, Y. (2018). Contextual control of skin immunity and inflammation by Corynebacterium. *J Exp Med*, *215*(3), 785-799. doi:10.1084/jem.20171079
- Rigas, D., Lewis, G., Aron, J. L., Wang, B., Banie, H., Sankaranarayanan, I., . . . Akbari, O. (2017).
 Type 2 innate lymphoid cell suppression by regulatory T cells attenuates airway hyperreactivity and requires inducible T-cell costimulator-inducible T-cell costimulator ligand interaction. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 139(5), 1468-1477 e1462. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.08.034
- Ring, S., Schäfer, S. C., Mahnke, K., Lehr, H. A., & Enk, A. H. (2006). CD4+ CD25+ regulatory T cells suppress contact hypersensitivity reactions by blocking influx of effector T cells into inflamed tissue. *Eur J Immunol*, *36*(11), 2981-2992. doi:10.1002/eji.200636207
- Roche, P. A., & Furuta, K. (2015). The ins and outs of MHC class II-mediated antigen processing and presentation. *Nat Rev Immunol, 15*(4), 203-216. doi:10.1038/nri3818
- Rogers, C. A., Wayne, P. M., Macklin, E. A., Muilenberg, M. L., Wagner, C. J., Epstein, P. R., & Bazzaz, F. A. (2006). Interaction of the onset of spring and elevated atmospheric CO2 on ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia L.) pollen production. *Environ Health Perspect*, 114(6), 865-869. doi:10.1289/ehp.8549
- Rosales, C. (2018). Neutrophil: A Cell with Many Roles in Inflammation or Several Cell Types? *Front Physiol*, *9*, 113. doi:10.3389/fphys.2018.00113
- Röschmann, K., Farhat, K., Konig, P., Suck, R., Ulmer, A. J., & Petersen, A. (2009). Timothy grass pollen major allergen Phl p 1 activates respiratory epithelial cells by a non-protease mechanism. *Clin Exp Allergy, 39*(9), 1358-1369. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.2009.03291.x
- Rosenbaum, P. F., Crawford, J. A., Anagnost, S. E., Wang, C. J. K., Hunt, A., Anbar, R. D., . . .
 Abraham, J. L. (2010). Indoor airborne fungi and wheeze in the first year of life among a cohort of infants at risk for asthma. *Journal of Exposure Science & Environmental Epidemiology*, 20(6), 503-515. doi:10.1038/jes.2009.27
- Roy, M. G., Livraghi-Butrico, A., Fletcher, A. A., McElwee, M. M., Evans, S. E., Boerner, R. M., .
 . Evans, C. M. (2014). Muc5b is required for airway defence. *Nature*, 505(7483), 412-416. doi:10.1038/nature12807
- Saffarzadeh, M., Juenemann, C., Queisser, M. A., Lochnit, G., Barreto, G., Galuska, S. P., . . . Preissner, K. T. (2012). Neutrophil extracellular traps directly induce epithelial and endothelial cell death: a predominant role of histones. *PLoS One, 7*(2), e32366. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0032366
- Salo, P. M., Arbes, S. J., Jr., Jaramillo, R., Calatroni, A., Weir, C. H., Sever, M. L., . . . Zeldin, D. C. (2014). Prevalence of allergic sensitization in the United States: results from the National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2005-2006. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 134(2), 350-359. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.12.1071
- Sandermann, H., Ernst, D., Heller, W., & Langebartels, C. (1998). Ozone: An abiotic elicitor of plant defence reactions. *Trends in Plant Science*, *3*(2), 47-50. doi:10.1016/S1360-1385(97)01162-X
- Satitsuksanoa, P., Kennedy, M., Gilis, D., Le Mignon, M., Suratannon, N., Soh, W. T., ... Jacquet, A. (2016). The minor house dust mite allergen Der p 13 is a fatty acid-binding protein and an activator of a TLR2-mediated innate immune response. *Allergy*, *71*(10), 1425-1434. doi:10.1111/all.12899

- Ščevková, J., Vašková, Z., Sepšiová, R., Dušička, J., & Kováč, J. (2020). Relationship between Poaceae pollen and Phl p 5 allergen concentrations and the impact of weather variables and air pollutants on their levels in the atmosphere. *Heliyon, 6*(7), e04421. doi:10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e04421
- Scheurer, S., Toda, M., & Vieths, S. (2015). What makes an allergen? *Clin Exp Allergy*, 45(7), 1150-1161. doi:10.1111/cea.12571
- Schierer, S., Ostalecki, C., Zinser, E., Lamprecht, R., Plosnita, B., Stich, L., . . . Baur, A. S. (2018).
 Extracellular vesicles from mature dendritic cells (DC) differentiate monocytes into immature DC. *Life Sci Alliance*, 1(6), e201800093. doi:10.26508/lsa.201800093
- Schmidt, C. W. (2016). Pollen Overload: Seasonal Allergies in a Changing Climate. *Environ Health Perspect, 124*(4), A70-75. doi:10.1289/ehp.124-A70
- Schoenwetter, W. F., Dupclay, L., Jr., Appajosyula, S., Botteman, M. F., & Pashos, C. L. (2004). Economic impact and quality-of-life burden of allergic rhinitis. *Curr Med Res Opin*, 20(3), 305-317. doi:10.1185/030079903125003053
- Schramm, M., Wiegmann, K., Schramm, S., Gluschko, A., Herb, M., Utermohlen, O., & Kronke, M. (2014). Riboflavin (vitamin B2) deficiency impairs NADPH oxidase 2 (Nox2) priming and defense against Listeria monocytogenes. *Eur J Immunol, 44*(3), 728-741. doi:10.1002/eji.201343940
- Schülke, S. (2018). Induction of Interleukin-10 Producing Dendritic Cells As a Tool to Suppress
 Allergen-Specific T Helper 2 Responses. Front Immunol, 9, 455.
 doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.00455
- Sedghy, F., Varasteh, A. R., Sankian, M., & Moghadam, M. (2018). Interaction Between Air Pollutants and Pollen Grains: The Role on the Rising Trend in Allergy. *Rep Biochem Mol Biol, 6*(2), 219-224.
- Seki, N., Miyazaki, M., Suzuki, W., Hayashi, K., Arima, K., Myburgh, E., . . . Kubo, M. (2004). IL-4-induced GATA-3 expression is a time-restricted instruction switch for Th2 cell differentiation. *J Immunol*, *172*(10), 6158-6166. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.172.10.6158
- Sellart-Altisent, M., Torres-Rodriguez, J. M., Gomez de Ana, S., & Alvarado-Ramirez, E. (2007). [Nasal fungal microbiota in allergic and healthy subjects]. *Rev Iberoam Micol, 24*(2), 125-130. doi:10.1016/s1130-1406(07)70027-x
- Sénéchal, H., Visez, N., Charpin, D., Shahali, Y., Peltre, G., Biolley, J.-P., . . . Sutra, J.-P. (2015).
 A Review of the Effects of Major Atmospheric Pollutants on Pollen Grains, Pollen Content, and Allergenicity. *The Scientific World Journal, 2015*, 940243. doi:10.1155/2015/940243
- Seutter von Loetzen, C., Hoffmann, T., Hartl, M. J., Schweimer, K., Schwab, W., Rosch, P., & Hartl-Spiegelhauer, O. (2014). Secret of the major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1: identification of the physiological ligand. *Biochem J,* 457(3), 379-390. doi:10.1042/BJ20130413
- Shaddox, L. M., Huang, H., Lin, T., Hou, W., Harrison, P. L., Aukhil, I., . . . Paster, B. J. (2012). Microbiological characterization in children with aggressive periodontitis. *J Dent Res*, *91*(10), 927-933. doi:10.1177/0022034512456039
- Shahali, Y., Pourpak, Z., Moin, M., Mari, A., & Majd, A. (2009). Instability of the structure and allergenic protein content in Arizona cypress pollen. *Allergy*, *64*(12), 1773-1779. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2009.02064.x
- Shaw, J. L., Fakhri, S., Citardi, M. J., Porter, P. C., Corry, D. B., Kheradmand, F., . . . Luong, A. (2013). IL-33-responsive innate lymphoid cells are an important source of IL-13 in chronic rhinosinusitis with nasal polyps. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med*, 188(4), 432-439. doi:10.1164/rccm.201212-2227OC

- Shin, S. H., Lee, Y. H., & Jeon, C. H. (2006). Protease-dependent activation of nasal polyp epithelial cells by airborne fungi leads to migration of eosinophils and neutrophils. *Acta Otolaryngol, 126*(12), 1286-1294. doi:10.1080/00016480500395179
- Slater, M., Rivett, D. W., Williams, L., Martin, M., Harrison, T., Sayers, I., . . . Shaw, D. (2014).
 The impact of azithromycin therapy on the airway microbiota in asthma. *Thorax*, 69(7), 673-674. doi:10.1136/thoraxjnl-2013-204517
- Smole, U., Radauer, C., Lengger, N., Svoboda, M., Rigby, N., Bublin, M., . . . Breiteneder, H. (2015). The major birch pollen allergen Bet v 1 induces different responses in dendritic cells of birch pollen allergic and healthy individuals. *PLoS One, 10*(1), e0117904. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0117904
- Smole, U., Wagner, S., Balazs, N., Radauer, C., Bublin, M., Allmaier, G., . . . Breiteneder, H. (2010). Bet v 1 and its homologous food allergen Api g 1 stimulate dendritic cells from birch pollen-allergic individuals to induce different Th-cell polarization. *Allergy*, 65(11), 1388-1396. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2010.02407.x
- Soh, W. T., Aglas, L., Mueller, G. A., Gilles, S., Weiss, R., Scheiblhofer, S., . . . Ferreira, F. (2019). Multiple roles of Bet v 1 ligands in allergen stabilization and modulation of endosomal protease activity. *Allergy*, 74(12), 2382-2393. doi:10.1111/all.13948
- Sokol, C. L., Camire, R. B., Jones, M. C., & Luster, A. D. (2018). The Chemokine Receptor CCR8 Promotes the Migration of Dendritic Cells into the Lymph Node Parenchyma to Initiate the Allergic Immune Response. *Immunity, 49*(3), 449-463.e446. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2018.07.012
- Sparber, F., De Gregorio, C., Steckholzer, S., Ferreira, F. M., Dolowschiak, T., Ruchti, F., . . .
 LeibundGut-Landmann, S. (2019). The Skin Commensal Yeast Malassezia Triggers a Type 17 Response that Coordinates Anti-fungal Immunity and Exacerbates Skin Inflammation. *Cell Host Microbe, 25*(3), 389-403.e386. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2019.02.002
- Sparber, F., Ruchti, F., & LeibundGut-Landmann, S. (2020). Host Immunity to Malassezia in Health and Disease. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol, 10*, 198. doi:10.3389/fcimb.2020.00198
- Steelant, B., Farré, R., Wawrzyniak, P., Belmans, J., Dekimpe, E., Vanheel, H., . . . Hellings, P. W. (2016). Impaired barrier function in patients with house dust mite-induced allergic rhinitis is accompanied by decreased occludin and zonula occludens-1 expression. *The Journal of allergy and clinical immunology*, *137*(4), 1043-1053.e1045. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.10.050
- Steerenberg, P. A., Withagen, C. E., Dormans, J. A., van Dalen, W. J., van Loveren, H., & Casee,
 F. R. (2003). Adjuvant activity of various diesel exhaust and ambient particles in two allergic models. *J Toxicol Environ Health A, 66*(15), 1421-1439. doi:10.1080/15287390306415
- Sterner, T., Uldahl, A., Svensson, A., Bjork, J., Svedman, C., Nielsen, C., ... Kiotseridis, H. (2019). The Southern Sweden Adolescent Allergy-Cohort: Prevalence of allergic diseases and cross-sectional associations with individual and social factors. J Asthma, 56(3), 227-235. doi:10.1080/02770903.2018.1452033
- Stiemsma, L. T., & Turvey, S. E. (2017). Asthma and the microbiome: defining the critical window in early life. *Allergy Asthma Clin Immunol, 13,* 3. doi:10.1186/s13223-016-0173-6
- Stone, K. D., Prussin, C., & Metcalfe, D. D. (2010). IgE, mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils. *J* Allergy Clin Immunol, 125(2 Suppl 2), S73-80. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.11.017
- Storkey, J., Stratonovitch, P., Chapman, D. S., Vidotto, F., & Semenov, M. A. (2014). A processbased approach to predicting the effect of climate change on the distribution of an
invasive allergenic plant in Europe. *PLoS One, 9*(2), e88156. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0088156

- Stylianou, E., Ueland, T., Borchsenius, F., Michelsen, A. E., Ovstebo, R., Mollnes, T. E., . . . Aukrust, P. (2016). Specific allergen immunotherapy: effect on IgE, IgG4 and chemokines in patients with allergic rhinitis. *Scand J Clin Lab Invest*, *76*(2), 118-127. doi:10.3109/00365513.2015.1110856
- Suarez-Cervera, M., Castells, T., Vega-Maray, A., Civantos, E., del Pozo, V., Fernandez-Gonzalez, D., . . . Seoane-Camba, J. A. (2008). Effects of air pollution on cup a 3 allergen in Cupressus arizonica pollen grains. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 101*(1), 57-66. doi:10.1016/S1081-1206(10)60836-8
- Sung, S. S., Fu, S. M., Rose, C. E., Jr., Gaskin, F., Ju, S. T., & Beaty, S. R. (2006). A major lung CD103 (alphaE)-beta7 integrin-positive epithelial dendritic cell population expressing Langerin and tight junction proteins. J Immunol, 176(4), 2161-2172. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.176.4.2161
- Ta, L. D. H., Yap, G. C., Tay, C. J. X., Lim, A. S. M., Huang, C. H., Chu, C. W., . . . Lee, B. W. (2018). Establishment of the nasal microbiota in the first 18 months of life: Correlation with early-onset rhinitis and wheezing. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 142*(1), 86-95. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2018.01.032
- Tada, R., Tanioka, A., Ishibashi, K., Adachi, Y., Tsubaki, K., & Ohno, N. (2009). Involvement of branched units at position 6 in the reactivity of a unique variety of beta-D-glucan from Aureobasidium pullulans to antibodies in human sera. *Biosci Biotechnol Biochem*, 73(4), 908-911. doi:10.1271/bbb.80860
- Tai, H. Y., Tam, M. F., Chou, H., Peng, H. J., Su, S. N., Perng, D. W., & Shen, H. D. (2006). Pen ch 13 allergen induces secretion of mediators and degradation of occludin protein of human lung epithelial cells. *Allergy*, 61(3), 382-388. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2005.00958.x
- Takano, K., Kojima, T., Go, M., Murata, M., Ichimiya, S., Himi, T., & Sawada, N. (2005). HLA-DRand CD11c-positive dendritic cells penetrate beyond well-developed epithelial tight junctions in human nasal mucosa of allergic rhinitis. *J Histochem Cytochem*, 53(5), 611-619. doi:10.1369/jhc.4A6539.2005
- Takesako, K., Ikai, K., Haruna, F., Endo, M., Shimanaka, K., Sono, E., . . . Yamaguchi, H. (1991).
 Aureobasidins, new antifungal antibiotics. Taxonomy, fermentation, isolation, and properties. J Antibiot (Tokyo), 44(9), 919-924. doi:10.7164/antibiotics.44.919
- Takeuchi, O., & Akira, S. (2010). Pattern recognition receptors and inflammation. *Cell, 140*(6), 805-820. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.01.022
- Takhar, P., Smurthwaite, L., Coker, H. A., Fear, D. J., Banfield, G. K., Carr, V. A., . . . Gould, H. J. (2005). Allergen drives class switching to IgE in the nasal mucosa in allergic rhinitis. *J Immunol*, *174*(8), 5024-5032. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.174.8.5024
- Taylor-Robinson, A. W., & Phillips, R. S. (1994). Expression of the IL-1 receptor discriminates Th2 from Th1 cloned CD4+ T cells specific for Plasmodium chabaudi. *Immunology*, *81*(2), 216-221.
- Teo, S. M., Mok, D., Pham, K., Kusel, M., Serralha, M., Troy, N., . . . Inouye, M. (2015). The infant nasopharyngeal microbiome impacts severity of lower respiratory infection and risk of asthma development. *Cell Host Microbe*, 17(5), 704-715. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2015.03.008
- Thien, F., Beggs, P. J., Csutoros, D., Darvall, J., Hew, M., Davies, J. M., . . . Guest, C. (2018). The Melbourne epidemic thunderstorm asthma event 2016: an investigation of

environmental triggers, effect on health services, and patient risk factors. *Lancet Planet Health*, 2(6), e255-e263. doi:10.1016/S2542-5196(18)30120-7

- Tiew, P. Y., Mac Aogain, M., Ali, N., Thng, K. X., Goh, K., Lau, K. J. X., & Chotirmall, S. H. (2020). The Mycobiome in Health and Disease: Emerging Concepts, Methodologies and Challenges. *Mycopathologia*, *185*(2), 207-231. doi:10.1007/s11046-019-00413-z
- Tomee, J. F., van Weissenbruch, R., de Monchy, J. G., & Kauffman, H. F. (1998). Interactions between inhalant allergen extracts and airway epithelial cells: effect on cytokine production and cell detachment. J Allergy Clin Immunol, 102(1), 75-85. doi:10.1016/s0091-6749(98)70057-0
- Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Kasche, A., Jakob, T., Huger, M., Plotz, S., Feussner, I., . . . Behrendt, H. (2002). Lipid mediators from pollen act as chemoattractants and activators of polymorphonuclear granulocytes. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 109*(5), 831-838.
- Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Mariani, V., Hochrein, H., Karg, K., Wagner, H., Ring, J., . . . Behrendt, H. (2005). Pollen-associated phytoprostanes inhibit dendritic cell interleukin-12 production and augment T helper type 2 cell polarization. *J Exp Med*, 201(4), 627-636. doi:10.1084/jem.20041065
- Trompette, A., Divanovic, S., Visintin, A., Blanchard, C., Hegde, R. S., Madan, R., . . . Karp, C. L. (2009). Allergenicity resulting from functional mimicry of a Toll-like receptor complex protein. *Nature*, *457*(7229), 585-588. doi:10.1038/nature07548
- Tsuji, R., Ikado, K., & Fujiwara, D. (2017). Modulation of Innate Immunity by lignin-Carbohydrate, a Novel TLR4 Ligand, Results in Augmentation of Mucosal IgA and Systemic IgG Production. *Int J Mol Sci, 19*(1). doi:10.3390/ijms19010064
- Tunnicliff, R. (1917). THE CULTIVATION OF A MICROCOCCUS FROM BLOOD IN PRE-ERUPTIVE AND ERUPTIVE STAGES OF MEASLES. *Journal of the American Medical Association, LXVIII*(14), 1028-1030. doi:10.1001/jama.1917.04270040016008
- Tussiwand, R., Everts, B., Grajales-Reyes, G. E., Kretzer, N. M., Iwata, A., Bagaitkar, J., . . . Murphy, K. M. (2015). Klf4 expression in conventional dendritic cells is required for T helper 2 cell responses. *Immunity*, 42(5), 916-928. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.04.017
- Uehara, Y., Nakama, H., Agematsu, K., Uchida, M., Kawakami, Y., Abdul Fattah, A. S., & Maruchi, N. (2000). Bacterial interference among nasal inhabitants: eradication of Staphylococcus aureus from nasal cavities by artificial implantation of Corynebacterium sp. J Hosp Infect, 44(2), 127-133. doi:10.1053/jhin.1999.0680
- Uyttenhove, C., Brombacher, F., & Van Snick, J. (2010). TGF-beta interactions with IL-1 family members trigger IL-4-independent IL-9 production by mouse CD4(+) T cells. *Eur J Immunol, 40*(8), 2230-2235. doi:10.1002/eji.200940281
- van den Heuvel, M. M., Vanhee, D. D., Postmus, P. E., Hoefsmit, E. C., & Beelen, R. H. (1998). Functional and phenotypic differences of monocyte-derived dendritic cells from allergic and nonallergic patients. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 101*(1 Pt 1), 90-95. doi:10.1016/S0091-6749(98)70198-8
- van der Pouw Kraan, T. C., Boeije, L. C., de Groot, E. R., Stapel, S. O., Snijders, A., Kapsenberg, M. L., . . . Aarden, L. A. (1997). Reduced production of IL-12 and IL-12-dependent IFN-gamma release in patients with allergic asthma. *J Immunol, 158*(11), 5560-5565.
- Varga, A., Budai, M. M., Milesz, S., Bacsi, A., Tozser, J., & Benko, S. (2013). Ragweed pollen extract intensifies lipopolysaccharide-induced priming of NLRP3 inflammasome in human macrophages. *Immunology*, *138*(4), 392-401. doi:10.1111/imm.12052
- Vermaelen, K. Y., Carro-Muino, I., Lambrecht, B. N., & Pauwels, R. A. (2001). Specific migratory dendritic cells rapidly transport antigen from the airways to the thoracic lymph nodes. *J Exp Med*, 193(1), 51-60. doi:10.1084/jem.193.1.51

- Vidal, J. M., Alvarado, P., Loizides, M., Konstantinidis, G., Chachula, P., Mleczko, P., . . .
 Llistosella, J. (2019). A phylogenetic and taxonomic revision of sequestrate
 Russulaceae in Mediterranean and temperate Europe. *Persoonia*, 42, 127-185.
 doi:10.3767/persoonia.2019.42.06
- Villani, A. C., Satija, R., Reynolds, G., Sarkizova, S., Shekhar, K., Fletcher, J., . . . Hacohen, N. (2017). Single-cell RNA-seq reveals new types of human blood dendritic cells, monocytes, and progenitors. *Science*, *356*(6335). doi:10.1126/science.aah4573
- Vinhas, R., Cortes, L., Cardoso, I., Mendes, V. M., Manadas, B., Todo-Bom, A., . . . Veríssimo, P. (2011). Pollen proteases compromise the airway epithelial barrier through degradation of transmembrane adhesion proteins and lung bioactive peptides. *Allergy*, 66(8), 1088-1098. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2011.02598.x
- von Mutius, E. (2016). The microbial environment and its influence on asthma prevention in early life. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 137*(3), 680-689. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2015.12.1301
- Wagner Mackenzie, B., Chang, K., Zoing, M., Jain, R., Hoggard, M., Biswas, K., . . . Taylor, M. W. (2019). Longitudinal study of the bacterial and fungal microbiota in the human sinuses reveals seasonal and annual changes in diversity. *Scientific Reports*, 9(1), 17416. doi:10.1038/s41598-019-53975-9
- Wan, L. Y., Woo, C. S., Turner, P. C., Wan, J. M., & El-Nezami, H. (2013). Individual and combined effects of Fusarium toxins on the mRNA expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines in swine jejunal epithelial cells. *Toxicol Lett, 220*(3), 238-246. doi:10.1016/j.toxlet.2013.05.003
- Wang, M., Danesi, P., James, T. Y., Al-Hatmi, A. M. S., Najafzadeh, M. J., Dolatabadi, S., . . . de Hoog, S. (2019). Comparative pathogenicity of opportunistic black yeasts in Aureobasidium. *Mycoses*, *62*(9), 803-811. doi:10.1111/myc.12931
- Wang, X. L., Takai, T., Kamijo, S., Gunawan, H., Ogawa, H., & Okumura, K. (2009). NADPH oxidase activity in allergenic pollen grains of different plant species. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 387*(3), 430-434. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.07.020
- Watts, N., Amann, M., Arnell, N., Ayeb-Karlsson, S., Belesova, K., Boykoff, M., . . . Montgomery, H. (2019). The 2019 report of The Lancet Countdown on health and climate change: ensuring that the health of a child born today is not defined by a changing climate. *Lancet*, 394(10211), 1836-1878. doi:10.1016/s0140-6736(19)32596-6
- Wayne, P., Foster, S., Connolly, J., Bazzaz, F., & Epstein, P. (2002). Production of allergenic pollen by ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia L.) is increased in CO2-enriched atmospheres. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol, 88(3), 279-282. doi:10.1016/s1081-1206(10)62009-1
- Whitsett, J. A. (2018). Airway Epithelial Differentiation and Mucociliary Clearance. Ann Am Thorac Soc, 15(Suppl 3), S143-S148. doi:10.1513/AnnalsATS.201802-128AW
- Wimmer, M., Alessandrini, F., Gilles, S., Frank, U., Oeder, S., Hauser, M., . . . Gutermuth, J. (2015). Pollen-derived adenosine is a necessary cofactor for ragweed allergy. *Allergy*, 70(8), 944-954. doi:10.1111/all.12642
- Wing, K., Onishi, Y., Prieto-Martin, P., Yamaguchi, T., Miyara, M., Fehervari, Z., . . . Sakaguchi,
 S. (2008). CTLA-4 control over Foxp3+ regulatory T cell function. *Science*, *322*(5899),
 271-275. doi:10.1126/science.1160062
- Wohn, C., Le Guen, V., Voluzan, O., Fiore, F., Henri, S., & Malissen, B. (2020). Absence of MHC class II on cDC1 dendritic cells triggers fatal autoimmunity to a cross-presented self-antigen. *Sci Immunol, 5*(45). doi:10.1126/sciimmunol.aba1896

- Wolf, M., Aglas, L., Twaroch, T. E., Steiner, M., Huber, S., Hauser, M., . . . Ferreira, F. (2018).
 Endolysosomal protease susceptibility of Amb a 1 as a determinant of allergenicity. J
 Allergy Clin Immunol, 141(4), 1488-1491.e1485. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2017.10.027
- Wollenberg, A., Kraft, S., Hanau, D., & Bieber, T. (1996). Immunomorphological and ultrastructural characterization of Langerhans cells and a novel, inflammatory dendritic epidermal cell (IDEC) population in lesional skin of atopic eczema. J Invest Dermatol, 106(3), 446-453. doi:10.1111/1523-1747.ep12343596
- Wollenberg, A., Mommaas, M., Oppel, T., Schottdorf, E. M., Gunther, S., & Moderer, M. (2002). Expression and function of the mannose receptor CD206 on epidermal dendritic cells in inflammatory skin diseases. J Invest Dermatol, 118(2), 327-334. doi:10.1046/j.0022-202x.2001.01665.x
- World Health, O. (2006). WHO Air quality guidelines for particulate matter, ozone, nitrogen dioxide and sulfur dioxide: global update 2005: summary of risk assessment. Retrieved from
- Wright, T. K., Gibson, P. G., Simpson, J. L., McDonald, V. M., Wood, L. G., & Baines, K. J. (2016). Neutrophil extracellular traps are associated with inflammation in chronic airway disease. *Respirology*, 21(3), 467-475. doi:10.1111/resp.12730
- Wu, M., Gao, L., He, M., Liu, H., Jiang, H., Shi, K., . . . Han, J. (2020). Plasmacytoid dendritic cell deficiency in neonates enhances allergic airway inflammation via reduced production of IFN-alpha. *Cell Mol Immunol*, *17*(5), 519-532. doi:10.1038/s41423-019-0333-y
- Xiao, Y., Xu, W., & Su, W. (2018). NLRP3 inflammasome: A likely target for the treatment of allergic diseases. *Clin Exp Allergy*, *48*(9), 1080-1091. doi:10.1111/cea.13190
- Xu, D., Trajkovic, V., Hunter, D., Leung, B. P., Schulz, K., Gracie, J. A., . . . Liew, F. Y. (2000). IL-18 induces the differentiation of Th1 or Th2 cells depending upon cytokine milieu and genetic background. *Eur J Immunol, 30*(11), 3147-3156. doi:10.1002/1521-4141(200011)30:11<3147::Aid-immu3147>3.0.Co;2-j
- Yagi, R., Suzuki, W., Seki, N., Kohyama, M., Inoue, T., Arai, T., & Kubo, M. (2002). The IL-4 production capability of different strains of naive CD4(+) T cells controls the direction of the T(h) cell response. *Int Immunol, 14*(1), 1-11. doi:10.1093/intimm/14.1.1
- Yan, M., Pamp, S. J., Fukuyama, J., Hwang, P. H., Cho, D. Y., Holmes, S., & Relman, D. A. (2013). Nasal microenvironments and interspecific interactions influence nasal microbiota complexity and S. aureus carriage. *Cell Host Microbe*, 14(6), 631-640. doi:10.1016/j.chom.2013.11.005
- Yang, K., Blanco, D. B., Neale, G., Vogel, P., Avila, J., Clish, C. B., . . . Chi, H. (2017). Homeostatic control of metabolic and functional fitness of Treg cells by LKB1 signalling. *Nature*, 548(7669), 602-606. doi:10.1038/nature23665
- Yang, Z., Liang, C., Wang, T., Zou, Q., Zhou, M., Cheng, Y., . . . Liu, H. (2020). NLRP3 inflammasome activation promotes the development of allergic rhinitis via epithelium pyroptosis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 522(1), 61-67. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2019.11.031
- Yoshimoto, T. (2018). The Hunt for the Source of Primary Interleukin-4: How We Discovered That Natural Killer T Cells and Basophils Determine T Helper Type 2 Cell Differentiation In Vivo. *Front Immunol, 9*, 716. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2018.00716
- Zaba, L. C., Fuentes-Duculan, J., Eungdamrong, N. J., Abello, M. V., Novitskaya, I., Pierson, K.
 C., . . Lowes, M. A. (2009). Psoriasis is characterized by accumulation of immunostimulatory and Th1/Th17 cell-polarizing myeloid dendritic cells. J Invest Dermatol, 129(1), 79-88. doi:10.1038/jid.2008.194

- Zaidman, N. A., O'Grady, K. E., Patil, N., Milavetz, F., Maniak, P. J., Kita, H., & O'Grady, S. M. (2017). Airway epithelial anion secretion and barrier function following exposure to fungal aeroallergens: role of oxidative stress. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol*, 313(1), C68-C79. doi:10.1152/ajpcell.00043.2017
- Zhao, F., Durner, J., Winkler, J. B., Traidl-Hoffmann, C., Strom, T. M., Ernst, D., & Frank, U. (2017). Pollen of common ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia L.): Illumina-based de novo sequencing and differential transcript expression upon elevated NO2/O3. *Environ Pollut, 224*, 503-514. doi:10.1016/j.envpol.2017.02.032
- Zheng, W., & Flavell, R. A. (1997). The transcription factor GATA-3 is necessary and sufficient for Th2 cytokine gene expression in CD4 T cells. *Cell, 89*(4), 587-596. doi:10.1016/s0092-8674(00)80240-8
- Zhou, Y., Jackson, D., Bacharier, L. B., Mauger, D., Boushey, H., Castro, M., . . . Beigelman, A. (2019). The upper-airway microbiota and loss of asthma control among asthmatic children. *Nat Commun*, *10*(1), 5714. doi:10.1038/s41467-019-13698-x
- Ziello, C., Böck, A., Estrella, N., Ankerst, D., & Menzel, A. (2012). First flowering of windpollinated species with the greatest phenological advances in Europe. *Ecography*, *35*(11), 1017-1023. doi:<u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0587.2012.07607.x</u>
- Ziello, C., Sparks, T. H., Estrella, N., Belmonte, J., Bergmann, K. C., Bucher, E., . . . Menzel, A. (2012). Changes to airborne pollen counts across Europe. *PLoS One*, 7(4), e34076. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0034076
- Ziemke, J. R., Oman, L. D., Strode, S. A., Douglass, A. R., Olsen, M. A., McPeters, R. D., . . . Taylor, S. L. (2019). Trends in global tropospheric ozone inferred from a composite record of TOMS/OMI/MLS/OMPS satellite measurements and the MERRA-2 GMI simulation. *Atmos. Chem. Phys.*, *19*(5), 3257-3269. doi:10.5194/acp-19-3257-2019
- Ziska, L., Knowlton, K., Rogers, C., Dalan, D., Tierney, N., Elder, M. A., . . . Frenz, D. (2011). Recent warming by latitude associated with increased length of ragweed pollen season in central North America. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A, 108*(10), 4248-4251. doi:10.1073/pnas.1014107108
- Ziska, L. H., Gebhard, D. E., Frenz, D. A., Faulkner, S., Singer, B. D., & Straka, J. G. (2003). Cities as harbingers of climate change: common ragweed, urbanization, and public health. *J Allergy Clin Immunol, 111*(2), 290-295. doi:10.1067/mai.2003.53
- Ziska, L. H., Makra, L., Harry, S. K., Bruffaerts, N., Hendrickx, M., Coates, F., . . . Crimmins, A. R. (2019). Temperature-related changes in airborne allergenic pollen abundance and seasonality across the northern hemisphere: a retrospective data analysis. *Lancet Planet Health*, 3(3), e124-e131. doi:10.1016/S2542-5196(19)30015-4
- Zotos, D., Coquet, J. M., Zhang, Y., Light, A., D'Costa, K., Kallies, A., . . . Tarlinton, D. M. (2010). IL-21 regulates germinal center B cell differentiation and proliferation through a B cellintrinsic mechanism. *J Exp Med*, *207*(2), 365-378. doi:10.1084/jem.20091777
- Zuberbier, T., Lotvall, J., Simoens, S., Subramanian, S. V., & Church, M. K. (2014). Economic burden of inadequate management of allergic diseases in the European Union: a GA(2) LEN review. *Allergy*, *69*(10), 1275-1279. doi:10.1111/all.12470
- Zukiewicz-Sobczak, W. A. (2013). The role of fungi in allergic diseases. *Postepy Dermatol Alergol, 30*(1), 42-45. doi:10.5114/pdia.2013.33377

List of Posters and Talks

Oral Presentations

- "A walk in the park: Exposure to fungal spores increases nasal inflammatory responses to grass pollen and changes the nasal mycobiome."
 Rauer D, Herrmann S, Kolek F, Schwierzeck V, Skottke F, Leier-Wirtz V, Plaza M, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Damialis A, Gilles S
 7th European Symposium on Aerobiology, virtual edition, November 16-20, 2020
- "A walk in the park: Exposure to fungal spores increases nasal inflammatory responses to grass pollen and changes the nasal mycobiome."
 Rauer D, Herrmann S, Kolek F, Schwierzeck V, Skottke F, Leier-Wirtz V, Plaza M, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Damialis A, Gilles S
 EAACI Digital Congress 2020, June 6-8, late breaking oral abstract session

Poster Presentations

• "Influence of elevated ambient CO₂ on the sensitizing potential of ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia) pollen"

Rauer D, Frank U, Müller C, Gilles S, Aglas L, Ferreira F, Ernst D, Alessandrini F, Traidl-Hoffmann C

II Joint Meeting of the German Society for Immunology (DGfl) and the Italian Society of Immunology, Clinical Immunology and Allergology (SIICA) Munich, Germany, September 10-13, 2019

- "Nasal microbiome under natural pollen exposure conditions: a time series analysis in allergic rhinitis patients vs. health subjects"
 Rauer D, Hülpüsch C, Reiger M, Nussbaumer T, Obersteiner A, Rothballer M, Häring F, Damialis A, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Neumann A, Gilles S 46th ADF Annual Meeting Munich, Germany, March 13-16, 2019 Winner of ADF-ECARF Award 2019
- *"Time-series assessment of nasal microbiome in allergic rhinitis patients and healthy subjects under natural pollen exposure"* Rauer D, Hülpüsch C, Reiger M, Nussbaumer T, Obersteiner A, Rothballer M, Häring F, Damialis A, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Neumann A, Gilles S
 16th EAACI Winter School
 Saas-Fee, Switzerland, January 25-28, 2018
 Poster Prize

- "Influence of CO₂ and ozone on the allergenic potential of ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia) pollen"
 Rauer D, Fischbeck A, Frank U, Gilles S, Damialis A, Alessandrini F, Ernst D, Traidl-Hoffmann C
 13th Spring School on Immunology (DGfI)
 Ettal, Germany, March 5-10, 2017
- "Differential impact of CO2 and ozone on the immune-modulatory potential of ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia) pollen"
 Rauer D, Fischbeck A, Frank U, Gilles S, Alessandrini F, Ernst D, Traidl-Hoffmann C 8th Autumn School Current Concepts in Immunology (DGfl) Merseburg, Germany, October 9-14, 2016

List of Publications

2020 Rauer D, Gilles S, Wimmer M, Frank U, Mueller C, Muisiol S, Vafadari B, Aglas L, Ferreira F, Schmitt-Kopplin P, Durner J, Winkler JB, Ernst D, Behrendt H, Schmidt-Weber C, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Alessandrini F. *"Elevated ambient CO₂ levels leads to enhanced ragweed-induced allergic lung inflammation"*2020. Allergy. 2020 Oct 3.doi: 10.1111/all.14618
Speidel JD, Gilles S, Steer B, Vafadari B, Rauer D, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Adler H.

Speidel JD, Gilles S, Steer B, Vafadari B, **Rauer D**, Traidl-Hoffmann C, Adler H. "Pollen induces reactivation of latent herpesvirus and differentially affects infected and uninfected murine macrophages."

Allergy. 2020 Sep 9. doi: 10.1111/all.14587.

- Damialis A, Häring F, Gökkaya M, Rauer D, Reiger M, Bezold S, Bounas-Pyrros N, Eyerich K, Todorova A, Hammel G, Gilles S, Traidl-Hoffmann C.
 "Human exposure to airborne pollen and relationships with symptoms and immune responses: Indoors versus outdoors, circadian patterns and meteorological effects in alpine and urban environments." Sci Total Environ. 2019;653:190-199. doi:10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.10.366
- Platzer A, Polzin J, Rembart K, Han PP, Rauer D, Nussbaumer T.
 "BioSankey: Visualization of Microbial Communities Over Time." J Integr Bioinform. 2018;15(4):20170063. Published 2018 Jun 13. doi:10.1515/jib-2017-0063

Appendix

Cell Donors and Study Participants

Table 20 Overview Cell Donors. Non-atopic donors for HNEC and DC stimulation. <100kU/ml IgE and/or RAST class 0 for measured aeroallergens were considered non-atopic.

Donor	Sex	Age	Total IgE [kU/ml]	Aeroallergens (RAST class; HDM/Cat/Dog/Oat/Grasses/ Rye/Penicillium/Cladosporium/ Aspergillus/Alternaria/Botrytis/Alder/ Birch/Hazel/Ash/Mugwort/Buckhorn)
46	female	58	34	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
54	female	57	55	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
61	female	55	38	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
74	male	67	490	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
219	male	50	34	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
222	female	54	17	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
227	male	65	12	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
232	female	53	3.7	0/
235	male	51	3	0/
237	female	34	20	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
243	female	52	1.3	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
331	female	28	44	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
351	male	34	3.2	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
367	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
393	male	42	25	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
412	female	27	1.6	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
430	female	40	15	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
448	female	61	64	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
450	male	47	16	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
454	female	31	200	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
461	male	35	180	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
496	male	57	22	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
503	female	54	1.3	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
539	male	36	62	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
585	male	37	7.9	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
591	female	39	52	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
606	female	37	8.6	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
615	male	36	34	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0

9005	female	29	0	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9010	female	46	52	0/
9016	female	27	18	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9017	female	28	46.8	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9020	female	28	20	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9024	male	32	5.1	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9026	female	38	60	0/
9027	female	56	7.44	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9035	female	38	39	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9036	female	39	11	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9040	female	40	7.6	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9047	female	36	19	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9049	female	20	57	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9051	female	41	0.67	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9060	female	28	78	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0

Table 21 Study participants for Picnic Study

Donor	Sex	Age	Atopy status	Total IgE [kU/ml]	Aeroallergens (RAST class; HDM/Cat/Dog/Oat/Grasses/Rye/ Penicillium/Cladosporium/ Aspergillus/Alternaria/Botrytis/Alder/ Birch/Hazel/Ash/Mugwort/Buckhorn)
9008	male	34	atopic	233	3/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9041	female	34	atopic	360	4/0/0/0/3/0/0/0/0/0/0/1/2/2/0/0/0
9017	female	29	non-atopic	46.8	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9005	female	29	non-atopic	0	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9016	female	27	non-atopic	18	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9020	female	28	non-atopic	20	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0
9036	female	39	non-atopic	11	0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0/0

Donor	Sex	Age	Atopy status	Total IgE [kU/ml]	Specific IgE (<i>D. pteronyssinus</i> ; Cat; Wheat; Celery; <i>Phleum pratense</i> ; Rye; Birch; Hazel; Artemisia)
AR-1	male	25	atopic	63.7	0.2; 0.06; 0.06; 0.04; 2.13; 0.86; 1.25; 0.97; 0.08
AR-2	female	26	atopic	24.8	0; 0; 0.03; 0.19; 0.41; 0.35; 9.45; 4.45; 0.01
AR-3	male	28	atopic	403	0.01; 0.06; 0.54; 1.57; 101; 79.5; 5.33; 6; 4.83
AR-4	female	53	atopic	29	0.02; 0.04; 0.05; 0.09; 0.02; 0.03; 4.67; 2.43; 0.02
AR-5	female	54	atopic	71.2	0.03; 1.43; 0.08; 0.24; 2.27; 1.06; 3.99; 3.43; 0.04
AR-6	female	25	atopic	52.4	0.01; 0.46; 0.02; 0.66; 0.24; 0.17; 7.3; 3.58; 0
AR-7	female	39	atopic	37.2	0.08; 0; 0.03; 0.19; 0.12; 0.07; 5.48; 3.91; 0
AR-8	male	31	atopic	159	0.02; 0.06; 0.04; 0.34; 4.8; 0.99; 41.6; 29; 0.53
NA-1	female	36	non-atopic	46.8	0.01; 0; 0.06; 0; 0.02; 0.02; 0; 0; 0
NA-2	female	26	non-atopic	21.6	0.02; 0; 0.05; 0.03; 0.04; 0.05; 0.03; 0.03; 0.03
NA-3	female	56	non-atopic	7.44	0.01; 0.02; 0.02; 0; 0; 0.01; 0; 0; 0.02
NA-5	male	29	non-atopic	5.62	0.01; 0.01; 0.02; 0; 0.13; 0.1; 0; 0.01; 0.01
NA-6	female	21	non-atopic	37.8	0.08; 0; 0.02; 0; 0; 0.01; 0; 0; 0
NA-8	female	51	non-atopic	17.9	0.01; 0; 0.05; 0; 0.01; 0.02; 0; 0; 0.01
NA-9	female	27	non-atopic	12.2	0; 0; 0.02; 0; 0; 0; 0; 0; 0; 0
NA-10	female	23	non-atopic	152	0.02; 0; 0.03; 0.01; 0.01; 0.03; 0; 0; 0

Table 22 Study participants for Panel Study. Atopy status was determined by total IgE and specific IgE levels indicating sensitization. AR: atopic rhinitis patients, NA: non-atopic participants.